		•	*		
REPOF	RT DOC	CUMENTATION	PAG	Ē	Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188
Public reporting burden for this collection of info and maintaining the data needed, and comple information, including suggestions for reducing 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302, and to the Off	ormation is e eting and re this burden, ice of manag	estimated to average 1 hour per viewing the collection of infor to Washington Headquarters gement and Budget, Paperworl	er respon mation. S Services, k Reductio	se, including the time for reviewing i Send comments regarding this burd Directorate for information Operation on Project (0704-0188) Washington,	instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering den estimate or any other aspect of this collection of ons and Reports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite DC 20503.
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave Bla	nk)	2. REPORT DATE December 1994		3. REPORT TYPE AND D Final	ATES COVERED
Alcohol-Enhanced Different	iation o	f PC12 Cells			
6. AUTHORS					
Dora L. Brenner				A	FRL-SR-BL-TR-98-
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION	NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)		-	
Auburn University				(0031
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING A AFOSR/NI	GENCY N	NAME(S) AND ADDRE	SS(ES))	AGENCY REPORT NUMBER
110 Duncan Avenue, Room B-115 Bolling Air Force Base, DC 20332-8	8080				
11. SUPPLEMENTARY NQTES					
12a. DISTRIBUTION AVAILABILITY Approved for Public Release	Y STATEI ?	MENT			12b. DISTRIBUTION CODE
13. ABSTRACT (Maximum 200 wor	rds)				J
See attached.					
	D EEO		i Mad) <u>2</u>	
14. SUBJECT TERMS	10	11000		000	15. NUMBER OF PAGES
	- 6	330011	J	220 	16. PRICE CODE
	10 0		<u></u>		
OF REPORT	18. SEC	URITY CLASSIFICATIO	UN 19	. SECURITY CLASSIFICA OF ABSTRACT	110N 20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT
Unclassified	Unclas	sified	U	nclassified	UL

, r

•

ALCOHOL-ENHANCED DIFFERENTIATION OF PC12 CELLS

Dora L. Brenner, DVM

ATT

Ĩ

Certificate of Approval:

alert 1 Kemppainen

Robert J. Kemppainen Professor Physiology and Pharmacology

Sandra J. Ewald Associate Professor Poultry Science

John L. Aull Professor Chemistry

Clark Control of Contr

5000

1 15

2

Marie W. Wooten, Chair Associate Professor Zoology and Wildlife

Silling & Friege and Additions.

1 James L. Sartin

James L. Sartin Professor Physiology and Pharmacology

Norman J. Doorenbos, Dean Graduate School Style Manual or Journal Used: Journal of Neurochemistry

.

Computer Software Used: Word Perfect 6.0

.

ALCOHOL-ENHANCED DIFFERENTIATION OF PC12 CELLS

• •

Dora L. Brenner, DVM

s · · ·

A Dissertation

Submitted to

the Graduate Faculty of

Auburn University

in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the

Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Auburn, Alabama

December 9, 1994

VITA

Dora L. Brenner, daughter of Barry Alan Brenner, was born February 15, 1963 in Great Falls, Montana. She graduated from Coral Springs High School, FL. in 1981 and then attended Broward Community College, FL. from 1982 to 1984, receiving an Associate of Science Degree. She then attended Florida Atlantic University, FL. where she received a Bachelor of Science Degree in Chemistry in 1987 and a Master of Science Degree in Chemistry in 1988. In September of 1989, she entered Auburn University College of Veterinary Medicine, AL. and graduated in June of 1994 with a Doctor of Veterinary Medicine (DVM). She began her Ph.D. studies in the summer of 1991 at Auburn University.

ALCOHOL-ENHANCED DIFFERENTIATION OF PC12 CELLS

Dora L. Brenner, DVM

Doctor of Philosophy, December 9, 1994 (DVM, Auburn University, 1994) (MS, Florida Atlantic University, 1988) (BS, Florida Atlantic University, 1987) (AS, Broward Community College, 1984)

169 Typed Pages

Directed by Marie W. Wooten

Studies were undertaken to elucidate the mechanism(s) by which alcohols potentiate nerve growth factor's (NGF) ability to promote neurite extension in Pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells. The effects of alcohol on NGF receptor parameters were examined using Scatchard analysis. Alcohol treatment did not induce any change in either the high or low affinity form of the NGF receptor.

A morphological study of alcohol's ability to potentiate NGF-induced neurite outgrowth was undertaken to determine if there is a specific window of time during which alcohol exposure, relative to NGF stimulation, has a more pronounced effect on differentiation. Morphological results indicated that alcohol initiated a greater degree of NGF-induced neurite extension in cells pretreated with alcohol for 24 hours compared to cells simultaneously treated with alcohol and NGF, when evaluated after 24 hours of NGF stimulation. However, this effect was no longer observed as either the length of pretreatment time, or the length of NGF stimulation time, was increased.

Thymidine incorporation studies were undertaken to investigate whether alcohols mediate their effects by altering the proliferative capacity of the cells. Ethanol did not alter the proliferative capacity of PC12 cells. Treatment with either propanol or butanol decreased proliferation after 24 hours. However, this effect was no longer observed by 72 hours of alcohol exposure, suggesting the cells are able to adapt to this effect.

Cell cycle analysis revealed a decrease in the S phase and a concomitant increase in the G_1 phase cells treated for 24 hours with either propanol or butanol (0.4%: 87 mM) indicating the cells are being primed toward a differentiated state. However, a G_1 delay is no longer observed after long term exposure, suggesting adaptation to this effect is occurring.

Lastly, studies were undertaken to analyze G_{M1} content in PC12 cells exposed to alcohol. In cells treated with either, NGF or, NGF and ethanol, increases in G_{M1} were observed. However, treatment with alcohol alone had no effect on G_{M1} content.

This study provides information regarding a specific time period of 24 hours during which alcohol exposure has the ability to modulate NGF-induced neurite extension as well as cell growth and differentiation. An adaptation effect of PC12 cells to alcohol exposure is also alluded to with this study. Furthermore, the enhanced neuritogenesis observed in many neuronal populations of the developing brain due to a single short term exposure to alcohol *in utero* may be caused by alcohol's ability to prime these cells toward a differentiated state.

v

TABLE OF CONTENTS

.

.

LIST OF FIGURES viii
I. INTRODUCTION
Fetal Alcohol Syndrome
II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE
Development of the Central Nervous System
Neurotrophic Factors:
Nerve Growth Factor: History and Biological Properties
The Effects of NGF on Cell Growth and Differentiation
The Effects of Ethanol on Cell Growth and Differentiation
NGF Receptors
Gangliosides: History and Biochemical Properties
Alashal Interactions With Calls
Alcohol interactions with Cells
III. MATERIALS AND METHODS 41
Materials
Cell Culture
Alcohol Treatment Of PC12 Cells
Iodination of NGF
Biological Activity Of Iodinated-NGF
Measurement Of Binding Parameters Hot Titration
Cell Number
Incubation Time
Incubation Temperature
Competition of ¹²⁵ I-NGF with Uniodinated NGF
Binding Specificity Of Iodinated-NGF
Scatchard Analysis
Morphology Studies
³ H]-Thymidine Incorporation

Cell Cycle Analysis Ganglioside Studies
IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION
Effects Of Alcohol On NGF Receptors: Affinity and Number Effects of Alcohol Exposure on NGF-Induced Neurite Extension Effects of Alcohol on [³ H]-Thymidine Incorporation Effects of Alcohol Exposure on Cell Cycle Regulation Effect of Ethanol on Ganglioside GM ₁
V. CONCLUSIONS 106
REFERENCES 123
APPENDIX

LIST OF FIGURES

1.	Effect of ethanol on NGF receptor affinity 59
2.	Effect of ethanol on NGF receptor number
3.	Effect of alcohol chain length on NGF receptor affinity
4.	Effect of alcohol chain length on NGF receptor number
5.	Effect of ethanol on NGF receptor affinity over time
6.	Effects of ethanol on NGF receptor number over time
7.	Effect of ethanol dose on neurite extension after 24 hours of NGF stimulation.
8.	Effect of ethanol dose on the number of cells which possess neurites after 24 hours of NGF stimulation
9.	Effect of alcohol dose on neurite extension after 72 hours of NGF stimulation.
10.	Effect of ethanol dose on the number of cells which possess neurites after 72 hours of NGF stimulation
11.	Effect of alcohol chain length on neurite extension after 24 hours of NGF stimulation
12.	Effect of alcohol chain length on the number of cells which possess neurites after 24 hours of NGE stimulation
13.	Effect of alcohol chain length on neurite extension after 72 hours of NGF stimulation. 76
14.	Effect of alcohol chain length on the number of cells which possess neurites after 72 hours of NGF stimulation

15.	Time course evaluation of ethanol pretreatment time on neurite extension after either 24 or 72 hours of NGF stimulation
16.	Time course evaluation of ethanol pretreatment time on the number of cells which possess neurites after either 24 or 72 hours of NGF stimulation
17.	Time course evaluation of alcohol treatment regimen on neurite extension 83
18.	Effect of ethanol on the number of cells which possess neurites with alcohol treatment regimens over time
19.	Effect of 24 hour ethanol treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells
20.	Effect of 72 hour ethanol treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells
21.	Effect of 24 hour alcohol chain length treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells.
22.	Effect of 72 hour alcohol chain length treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells.
23.	Effect of ethanol treatment time on PC12 cell proliferation
24.	Effect of 24 hour ethanol treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression
25.	Effect of 72 hour ethanol treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression
26.	Effect of 24 hour alcohol chain length treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression.
27.	Effect of 72 hour alcohol chain length treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression.
28.	Effect of ethanol on PC12 cell cycle progression over time
29.	Effect of ethanol on G _{M1} over time 102
30.	Effect of ethanol and NGF on G _{M1} over time
31.	Effect of ethanol dose on G_{M1} at 12 hours
32.	Effect of alcohol chain length on G _{M1} at 12 hours

33.	Molecular mass of iodinated NGF preparation
34.	Neurite extension induced by ¹²⁵ I-NGF
35.	Titration of ¹²⁵ I-NGF to determine counts per minute to add to assays 143
36.	The effect of cell number on specific binding
37.	The effect of incubation time on specific binding
38.	The effect of incubation temperature on specific binding
39.	Displacement of ¹²⁵ I-NGF by uniodinated NGF
40.	Specificity of ¹²⁵ I-NGF binding
41.	Effect of simultaneous treatment with ethanol and NGF on NGF induced neurite extension
42.	Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension.
43.	Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite
44.	extension
45.	Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension
46.	Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension
47.	Effect of simultaneous treatment with varying alcohol chain length and NGF on NGF-induced neurite extension
48.	Effect of 24 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension
49.	Effect of 72 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension.

50.	Effect of simultaneous treatment with varying alcohol chain length and NGF on NGF-induced neurite extension
51.	Effect of 24 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension
52.	Effect of 72 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension
53.	Effect of ethanol pretreatment time on NGF-induced neurite extension after 24 hours of NGF stimulation
54.	Effect of ethanol pretreatment time on NGF-induced neurite extension after 72 hours of NGF stimulation
55.	Effect of NGF stimulation time on NGF-induced neurite extension on cells simultaneously treated with ethanol
56.	Effect of NGF stimulation time on NGF-induced neurite extension on cells which were pretreated with ethanol

INTRODUCTION

Fetal Alcohol Syndrome

The ingestion of alcohol during pregnancy can lead to a number of disturbances in growth and development of the fetus with very consistent manifestations termed Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS) (Jones *et al.*, 1973). It has been estimated that one out of every thousand babies born will be severely affected by FAS, while four to five out of every thousand babies born will be moderately affected with FAS (Sulik *et al.*, 1988). The less severe manifestations of FAS are termed Fetal Alcohol Effects (FAE) (Sulik *et al.*, 1988). A common misconception is that FAS occurs only if the mother drinks consistently throughout pregnancy. However, this observation is not supported by the results of a number of case studies (Smith *et al.*, 1990). It has been documented that ingestion of as few as 2 glasses of beer during the period of rapid brain development can cause significant mental retardation and birth defects (Smith *et al.*, 1990).

There appear to be many factors that govern whether a baby will develop FAS / FAE or not. The variability of the dysmorphologies may be due to genetic susceptibility of both the mother and fetus to the effects of alcohol (Smith *et al.*, 1990). Overall nutritional status of the mother, her pattern of drinking and her age during fetal gestation also seem to correlate with the severity of the defects seen in her offspring (Smith *et al.*, 1990). Dose-dependent as well as fetal chronological age-dependent factors correlate with the severity of the birth defects observed (Smith *et al.*, 1990). The duration of alcohol exposure and the concentrations of alcohol that the fetus is exposed to, will also govern the severity of FAS (Smith *et al.*, 1990). Since there are a number of factors that come into play, it is often difficult to predict the outcome that alcohol exposure will have on a particular fetus.

There are two drinking patterns associated with clinical manifestations of FAS. One type occurs with chronic exposure to ethanol in which the cells become adapted to the effects of ethanol, while the other type occurs with the consumption of large quantities of ethanol for a short period of time (Smith *et al.*, 1990). Both drinking patterns can cause a vast number of birth defects to occur in the developing fetus (Smith *et al.*, 1990). The clinical manifestations of FAS / FAE are varied and have been associated with many structural and organ deformities. Investigation of FAS / FAE has utilized case studies observed in hospitals to describe the syndrome and animal models to reproduce it.

Many structural dysmorphologies have been shown to be related to prenatal exposure to ethanol. There are several craniofacial anomalies which are highly associated with FAS (Jones *et al.*, 1973; Hanson *et al.*, 1976: Jones and Smith, 1973). Small heads with narrow foreheads, short palpebral fissures, small noses, small midfaces, and long upper lips with deficient philtrums are all common abnormalities (Sulik *et al.*, 1988). Most of the FAS babies also exhibit low birth weights and retarded linear growth (Jones *et al.*, 1973; Gottesfeld *et al.*, 1990). Other skeletal abnormalities are also observed. Many FAS children have various joint anomalies and exhibit minimal allowable movement

of the elbow joint, various degrees of hip dislocations and deformities of the interphalangeal joints (Jones *et al.*, 1973).

The growth and development of many organ systems are impaired by prenatal exposure to ethanol. Various forms of congenital heart disease have been observed in FAS / FAE babies. Disturbances to the vasculature itself has also been noted to occur (Ruckman, 1990). The eyes are usually small, closely set and slant downward. Short palpebral fissures are a common finding in FAS babies and in the majority of mice models (Sulik and Johnston, 1983). There have also been reports of either hypoplasia or aplasia of the optic nerve in FAS cases studied (Sulik and Johnston, 1983). The development of the immune system, including both T-cells and B-cells, is impaired in some FAS children (Ammann *et al.*, 1982). In addition, decreased levels of parathyroid hormone which leads to hypocalcemia and hyperphosphatemia, have been observed in four children (Ammann *et al.*, 1982).

Generally, the system that suffers the most damage from ethanol exposure *in utero* is the developing nervous system (reviewed in: Hammer, 1986). FAS children show various degrees of mental retardation, decreased motor skills, increased sensitivity to motor stimuli and many social / behavioral problems (Jones *et al.*, 1973; Jones and Smith, 1973). The severity of brain malformation in FAS babies is often predicted by the degree of underdevelopment of the intermaxillary tissue (Sulik and Johnston, 1983). In general, the more intermaxillary tissue that is missing, the more severe brain damage that is observed (Sulik and Johnston, 1983).

Autopsies performed on FAS children who died shortly after birth showed various degrees of abnormal brain morphology such as; microcephalus, hydrocephalus, cerebral dysgenesis, ventricular enlargement, holoprosencephalus, cerebellar hypoplasia, fusion of the third ventricle, and absence of the olfactory bulbs and corpus callosum (Clarren *et al.*, 1978). Even in mild FAE cases, there are signs of microcephaly which have been associated with impaired development of the brain (Sulik and Johnston, 1983). Whether or not all of these children will exhibit the observable signs of mental retardation is not known.

The vast majority of the research being conducted to elucidate the detrimental effects ethanol upon the developing brain utilizes rat and mouse models. The results of these studies are hard to compare to human development, or to each other, due to use of different methods, inconsistency of blood alcohol concentrations achieved, dose of alcohol given to animals, and species / strain differences (West, 1987). Furthermore, it is very difficult to maintain constant levels of consumption of alcohol by the pregnant animals and this often makes results hard to compare among one another. There are many strains of rats and mice used in research studies which, due to genetic differences, may vary in their ability to metabolize ethanol that is consumed (West, 1987).

Data obtained utilizing rat or mouse models are difficult to extrapolate to humans due to the developmental differences between species. Rats and mice are born at the end of the second trimester when compared to human gestational times (West, 1987). One period of rapid brain growth in humans occurs during the third trimester, while this occurs during the first ten days of postnatal growth in the rat (West and Pierce, 1986). The

degree of microencephaly induced in third trimester equivalent treated rats is dose dependent with the higher doses of alcohol producing greater effects (West and Pierce, 1986).

Microcephaly and microencephaly are common developmental defects observed in FAS babies and in prenatally and early postnatally ethanol exposed rats and mice (West and Pierce, 1986). It has been suggested that the resultant small brain size may, in part, be due to reduced numbers of neurons and supporting cells within the brain (West and Pierce, 1986). In order to truly understand the adverse effect of ethanol on the developing brain, it is necessary to explore what is occurring on a cellular level.

Many cellular changes have been observed in developing neurons exposed to ethanol. However, little is known about the underlying mechanisms which control neuronal cell differentiation. A specific period during fetal development in which the embryo is more sensitive to alcohol-induced effects has not been precisely determined. Studying differential development of various brain areas is difficult due to the vast differences in the time periods of rapid growth spurts within each area of the brain (West and Pierce, 1986). For example, development of the cerebral cortex occurs at a different gestational time than does the development of the hippocampus or the cerebellum (West and Pierce, 1986). There are also many different types of cells in the brain, each developing at different periods. Furthermore, alcohol may not affect each of the developing cell types to the same degree (West and Pierce, 1986). Moreover, alcohol may alter the secretion, expression or response to neurotrophic factors by a given cell type.

Thus, the effects of ethanol on discrete populations of differentiating neuronal cells are currently under study but further investigation is warranted.

The use of a homogeneous population of cells would allow for study into the underlying mechanism(s) by which alcohol may affect neuronal cell growth and differentiation. Pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells are an established cell line which undergo differentiation into sympathetic-like neurons after nerve growth factor (NGF) stimulation (Burstein and Greene, 1978). Alcohol potentiates NGF-induced neurite extension in these cells (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing et al., 1991a). In this study, PC12 cells will be utilized as a model system to evaluate the time frame during which alcohol can alter neurite outgrowth. In specific, experiments were undertaken to determine: 1) whether there is a specific effect of alcohol on NGF receptor binding parameters; 2) whether there are differences in NGF-induced neurite extension based upon the window during which alcohol was administered and relative timing of NGF exposure; 3) whether alcohol exposure alters PC12 cell proliferation; 4) whether culture of PC12 cells in the presence of alcohol changes PC12 cell cycle progression; and 5) whether alcohol enhances NGF effects through a ganglioside dependent mechanism. Taken together, results from this study provide information regarding specific time periods during which alcohol exposure has the ability to alter PC12 cell growth and differentiation. These studies also elude to possible mechanism(s) by which alcohol has the ability to modulate NGF-induced neurite extension as well as a tolerance or adaptation effect of PC12 cells to alcohol exposure.

II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Development of the Central Nervous System

The development of the central nervous system has been studied intensely for many years and the information accumulated is vast. For this reason, much of the information presented here was obtained from textbooks on embryology and brain development.

The central nervous system begins as a layer of ectodermal cells in the dorsal aspect of the developing embryo. The primitive mesodermal notochord pushes underneath the layer of ectoderm and causes the cell layer to thicken. The cells are now called neuroectoderm. This induction process continues until the thickened neuroectodermal cells form the neural tube (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981). After closure of the neural tube, the cranial portion becomes markedly enlarged to form the rudimentary brain. Cell division occurs within the central portion of the neural tube to form the neuroepithelium. As the neuroepithelium proliferates, some of the daughter cells become neuroblasts. These precursor cells migrate towards the outer limiting membrane, the rudimentary meninges. These cells will become neurons and various brain nuclei (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981).

As the neural tube begins to close, the lateral edges of the neuroectoderm come in contact with the overlying nonneural ectoderm. The combination of these cells form

bundles which are known as neural crest ectoderm. These cells migrate to form parasympathetic, sympathetic, dorsal root and sensory ganglia. They also develop into the pharyngeal pouches which are responsible for forming many structures in the adult. The cranial division of the neural crest ectoderm in the developing embryo has the capacity for differentiation into the sensory roots of cranial nerves, cranial parasympathetic ganglia, and also certain tissues of the oral cavity (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981). Thus, proper proliferation, migration and differentiation of these cells is important in the overall development of the nervous system and other organs.

Ethanol has adverse effects on the proliferation, survival and migration of neural crest cells in mice prenatally exposed to ethanol (Webster *et al.*, 1983). In early fetal life, ethanol inhibits the production of neural crest cells; thus, the fetus never develops the complete compliment of cells required for proper development. Later in fetal life, ethanol causes neural crest cells to decrease migration, degenerate and die (Webster *et al.*, 1983). Multiple exposures will cause combined defects within the neural crest cell populations which may lead to a variety of organ defects (Webster *et al.*, 1983). Neural crest cells are responsible for the development of many organ systems and craniofacial tissues and thus impairment of their development may be associated with many of the clinical manifestations of FAS.

Although the human brain continues to grow and develop after birth, the architecture is well established by week 11 of human gestation. FAS is associated with varying degrees of mental retardation that are thought, in part, to be brought about by ethanol's interactions with the developing neurons. The growth spurts of various neuronal

populations occur at different gestational periods which makes it difficult to study these effects. Vast research documents that alcohol affects the appearance of the cerebral cortex, the number and appearance of pyramidal neurons in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus, and growth of the cerebellum which will now be further discussed.

The cerebral cortex has numerous functions. This brain region is composed of cell layers which are laid down during the early stages of development. The first neuroblasts to reach this area will migrate to their intended area and extend long processes which will become covered with spines. Other neuroblasts will continue to migrate into this area, push past the ones that arrived earlier and subsequently build the layers of the cerebral cortex (Angevine and Sidman, 1961; Berry and Rogers, 1965). The efferent axons project from the cortex to other areas of the brain for communication (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981). Also during this early period of development, dendritic extensions from the thalamus, corpus callosum and other centers of the brain will begin to grow and communicate with the cerebral cortex (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981). The development of both extracortical and intracortical circuits appears to play a critical role in the overall appearance of the fully developed cerebral cortex (Marin-Padilla, 1978; Pinto-Lord and Caviness, 1979). If the proper connections are not achieved, cell development will be altered.

The cerebral cortex architecture is disorganized and folded following exposure to ethanol on gestational days 14 and 15 in rats (Kolkoskie and Norton, 1988). There is also a delay in cortical lamination and myelination in the sensorimotor part of the cerebral cortex in rat pups exposed to alcohol prenatally (Jacobson *et al.*, 1979). However,

myelination appeared normal at 23 days after birth which suggests that regeneration is possible when the insult is removed (Jacobson *et al.*, 1979). Prenatal exposure to ethanol delayed the generation of cortical neurons by 1 to 2 days and prolonged the time required for neuronal generation (Miller, 1988). Neurons which were generated early in development were found to be smaller in ethanol treated foeti compared to control foeti. Neurons which were generated later, were of normal size but occurred in abnormal positions within the cerebral cortex (Miller, 1988).

The subventricular and ventricular zones of the cerebral cortex are also directly affected by prenatal ethanol exposure (Miller, 1988). On gestational day 21 in rats, ethanol causes an increase in cells appearing in the growth fraction of the subventricular zone of the cerebral cortex, while not affecting the appearance of cells in the same fraction of the ventricular zone (Miller and Nowakowski, 1991). Conversely, the number of proliferating cells within the ventricular zone is decreased (Miller and Nowakowski, 1991). This observation correlates well with previous studies which document that the ventricular zone is significantly thinner with a lower cell packing density in pups prenatally exposed to ethanol (Miller, 1988).

Pyramidal neurons are found in layers II, III, and IV of the somatosensory area and layer V of the motor area of the cerebral cortex (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981). These pyramid shaped neurons contain extensive arrays of dendrites and dendritic spikes utilized for receiving information from other brain areas. During early axonal formation of pyramidal neurons, long entangled spines with synaptic endings protrude from the primary axon. These spines are thought to be responsible for communicating with the neuropil

(Peters and Kaiserman-Abramof, 1970; Purpura, 1975). Once all of the proper connections are made, then the long spines are selectively removed and replaced by mushroom like spikes. At birth, the only areas of these neurons that still contain the long entangled spines are at the most distal portions (Purpura, 1975). Collateral extensions from pyramidal cells will grow to supply intracortical circuits (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981).

The dendritic systems of pyramidal neurons in layer V of the rat cerebral cortex are less extensive in alcohol treated animals than in control animals at birth (Hammer and Scheibel, 1981). Dendrites of the pyramidal neurons of alcohol exposed rat pups also appear twisted, contain less spines and are thinner than control pups (Hammer and Scheibel, 1981). Pyramidal neurons of prenatally alcohol-exposed rat pups still appear long and entangled even at 40 days after birth. In contrast, pyramidal neurons of pair-fed control animals exhibited normal short mushroom like protrusions (Stoltenburg-Didinger and Spohr, 1983). These results indicate a delay exists in maturation of these neurons when the pups are prenatally exposed to alcohol. If improper connections are made, or if these connections are delayed, then it may cause the development of these pyramidal cells to also be delayed. In theory, the interconnectivity of the cerebral cortex may be altered if dendritic systems are not sufficiently developed to sustain synaptic contact (Hammer and Scheibel, 1981). In addition, these abnormalities in dendritic spine appearance and development are very similar to changes observed in mentally retarded children (Marin-Padilla, 1972; Purpura, 1975).

The hippocampus contains three layers, one of which contains pyramidal cells. The hippocampus resembles a ram's horn and is often called the *cornu ammonis*. The separate regions of the hippocampus are designated CA1 through CA4 (Reviewed in: Berne and Levy, 1988). The layer containing pyramidal cell bodies extends to a hilus surrounded by the dentate gyrus containing granule cells (reviewed in: Carlson, 1981; reviewed in: Berne and Levy, 1988). Development of the hippocampus and dentate gyrus are interdependent. Cell migration to the hippocampus occurs in relatively the same manner that it occurs within the neocortical portion of the cerebral cortex (Nowakowski and Rakic, 1979). Much of the dentate gyrus continues to develop after birth and even into adult life in the rat (Bayer, 1982). The dendritic development of granule cells of the dentate gyrus occurs after their migration into the area along the plial surface of the hippocampal fissure (Bayer, 1982). The projections from the granule cells will form input tracts to the pyramidal cells through mossy fibers (reviewed in: Berne and Levy, 1988).

The developing hippocampus has also been studied to examine the effects that alcohol exposure has on these neuronal populations. In mice, the number of pyramidal cells within the hippocampus are decreased following prenatal ethanol exposure (Barnes and Walker, 1981). Hippocampal pyramidal neurons also exhibit decreased numbers of dendritic spines which are shorter in length than those of pair-fed foeti. On the other hand, the number of granule cells of the dentate gyrus, which are intimately involved in development of these pyramidal cells did not decrease (Barnes and Walker, 1981). Behavioral testing of these mice showed them to have a decreased functional capacity in a shock avoidance test as adults (Barnes and Walker, 1981). Therefore, the mental retardation and decreased motor skills present within FAS children may be explained, in part, by lingering developmental defects within the brain regions affected by prenatal alcohol exposure.

Some populations of pyramidal cells localized within the hippocampus in alcoholexposed rat foeti appear to be adversely affected while others are not. Exposure to alcohol during gestational days 10-21 ensures that both the CA1 and CA3 pyramidal cells are exposed to ethanol during their period of rapid growth (Bayer, 1980). Prenatal exposure during this time period resulted in a decrease in the number of CA1 cells, but not CA3 cells, in adulthood (West and Pierce, 1986). Artificially reared pups exposed to alcohol from postnatal days 4-10 show a decrease in the number of CA4 cells present, while they exhibit an increase in the number of granule cells of the dentate gyrus (West and Pierce, 1986). Because different pyramidal cell populations are affected only at specific periods of alcohol exposure, these results indicate the importance of timing of ethanol exposure on the developing brain.

Granule cells of the dentate gyrus form the mossy fibers of the hippocampus and form the major excitatory intrahippocampal pathway by innervating the pyramidal cells. These connections are required to ensure proper development of the pyramidal cells (reviewed in: Berne and Levy, 1988). Rats exposed to ethanol throughout gestation exhibited abnormally distributed hippocampal mossy fibers compared to pair-fed individuals. The same abnormal distribution is observed even in adulthood (West *et al.*, 1981). The mossy fibers present in the ethanol-treated rats displayed more extensive and aberrant branching of fibers. In addition, the fibers extended into areas in which they are

not normally found (West *et al.*, 1981). One of the areas where the mossy fibers appeared more dense than normal was at the level of the CA3 pyramidal cells. These aberrant fibers appeared to be a continuation of the normal rostral infrapyramidal band. Small dark granules were also observed within the infrapyramidal area which were not observed in the pair-fed animals (West *et al.*, 1981).

The mossy fibers are the only known functional output of the granule cells of the dentate gyrus and if these are altered, it may indicate that there could be functional abnormalities present within the hippocampus. Since this area of the brain is thought to be partly responsible for memory in humans, it is possible that an alteration of the hippocampus may be linked to the mental retardation observed in children with FAS.

In the rat, cerebellar cortex development is rudimentary at birth and continues growth during the early postnatal period, which is equivalent to the third trimester of human gestation (Hamre and West, 1993). The orientation and branching that occurs in Purkinje cells of the cerebellar cortex are dependent upon afferent neuronal connections from the olivary climbing fibers and granular cell fibers. Immediately after these connections are made, the Purkinje cells rapidly undergo extensive dendritic arborization (Hamre and West, 1993).

Direct changes in the neurons in the cerebellar cortex, including Purkinje cells and granular cells, are affected by prenatal alcohol exposure (Hamre and West, 1993). Purkinje cells, which undergo proliferation just prior to birth, show a decrease in number and increase in cell diameter. Thus, alcohol may also initiate neuronal cell death within this population of cells. Purkinje cell populations formed earlier were more affected than

the more recently formed populations (Hamre and West, 1993). Prenatal exposure of mice to ethanol causes a reduction in the length of the nonphosphorylated neurofilaments in both primary and secondary dendrites of Purkinje cells during early postnatal stages of development (Poltorak *et al.*, 1990). These results indicate that there is a delay in development of these Purkinje cells. Thus, it appears that ethanol exposure during gestation is affecting Purkinje cell growth and development in more than one manner.

Postnatal vapor inhalation of alcohol results in permanent neuronal deficits and decreased cerebellar growth in rats (Bauer-Moffett and Altman, 1975, 1977). There appears to be a window of time occurring between postnatal days 4 through 7, where ethanol exposure has a more profound effect on the loss of Purkinje cells (Hamre and West, 1993). Although the loss of Purkinje cells and granular cells were not equivalent within the 10 lobules of the cerebellar vermis, the patterns of cell loss were similar. Postnatal alcohol exposure in rats causes a decrease in granule cell numbers only when there is a corresponding loss of Purkinje cells (Hamre and West, 1993). Therefore, granular cell loss may be due to the loss of their target cells, the Purkinje cells. Dendritic hypertrophy has also been observed following postnatal alcohol exposure in Fisher rats (Pentney and Quackenbush, 1990).

The presence or absence of neurotropic factors in the developing brain further complicates interpretation of data obtained using rat and mice models to study ethanol's effects on neuronal differentiation. The actual processes that must occur to incite the migration of the neuroblasts, the differentiation of the neuroblasts into neurons, and the mechanisms which control the amount of dendritic branching are still being investigated.

The study of neuronal proliferation, migration and differentiation of the CNS is also difficult because of the interactions between the numerous cell types and their dependence on a variety of neurotrophic factors.

Neurotrophic Factors:

Neurotrophic factors are endogenous freely diffusible molecules that influence the growth, development and general maintenance of neurons (as defined by: Hefti *et al.*, 1989). The molecular mechanisms and direct *in vivo* actions of the known neurotrophic factors are still not completely understood. Neurotrophic factors may be necessary for proper directed axonal projection. The developing growth cone may seek the neurotrophic factor by a chemotactic-like mechanism (Gundersen and Barrett, 1979). Also, in the developing nervous system, a large excess of neurons are produced such that up to 80% of a given population of neurons will undergo degeneration at the time of synaptogenesis. Competition for neurotrophic factor at the target area is thought to be the cause of this degeneration (Oppenheim, 1989). During the past decade, many neurotrophic factors have been identified. Their mechanisms of action, time course for their effects and the precise *in vivo* neuronal populations they affect are still under study. Some of these factors and the *in vitro* neuronal populations they support are briefly described.

Nerve growth factor (NGF) was the first neurotrophic factor discovered and until recently, it was the only factor that met all the requirements to be designated a true neurotrophic factor (Levi-Montalcini, 1987). This was the only factor known that influenced growth, development and maintenance of nerve cells (Levi-Montalcini, 1987). Because NGF was so specific for the neuronal populations that it affects, it was postulated that there must be other neurotrophic factors that affect other neuronal populations. There are now a whole family of neurotrophic factors which have been isolated that are related to NGF, which have been termed the neurotrophins. This family includes NGF, brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), neurotrophin-3 (NT-3) and ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF) (Yancopoulos *et al.*, 1990).

Brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) was initially purified from pig brain (Barde *et al.*, 1987). This is produced in the brain and is not widely distributed in the peripheral nervous system. This neurotrophic factor appears to have a survival promoting activity on neurons that have a projection in the CNS (Barde *et al.*, 1987). There is some overlap between the neuronal targets for BDNF and NGF. However, the period of development at which these populations are affected by these two neurotrophic factors do not overlap. It is postulated that NGF may be important at early stages of development and then BDNF takes over at a later stage of development (Yancopoulos *et al.*, 1990).

Neurotropin-3 (NT-3) is produced mainly in peripheral nervous tissues and is necessary for the survival of cultured sympathetic neurons and peripheral sensory neurons (Hohn *et al.*, 1990). Nerve growth factor, BDNF and NT-3 have about 50% homology in their amino acid sequence. A reciprocal relationship exists between the expression of BDNF and NT-3 during development of the nervous system (Yancopoulos *et al.*, 1990). It was shown that NT-3 is expressed at remarkably high levels during critical periods in

early neuronal development. After this initial period, NT-3 expression in the CNS decreases whereas BDNF expression increases (Yancopoulos *et al.*, 1990).

Ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF) was purified from embryonic chick eye tissue (Barbin *et al.*, 1984). This neurotrophic factor supports the survival of parasympathetic neurons, ciliary ganglia, neural crest derived sensory neurons, and sympathetic ganglia (Barbin *et al.*, 1984). Two forms of CNTF have been described which are present in both chick and rat tissues (Rudge *et al.*, 1987). The highest levels of CNTF expression occur in the eye and in peripheral nerves. Lower levels of CNTF are found in brain and peripheral tissues (Rudge *et al.*, 1987).

There are a number of serine protease inhibitors that have been shown to contain neurotrophic factor-like activity. Cultured rat sympathetic ganglia secrete a urokinase-like protease which blocks further neurite outgrowth. However, if these cells are co-cultured with heart cells, then neurite extension proceeds (Pittman *et al.*, 1987). It has been shown that the heart cells secrete a protease inhibitor which will block the activity of the urokinase protease and thus allow neurite extension (Pittman *et al.*, 1987). Glial derived nexin (GDN), which has a protein sequence similar to known serine protease inhibitors, will promote neurite outgrowth from both neuroblastoma cells and cultured sympathetic neurons (Guenther *et al.*, 1985). GDN is highly expressed within the olfactory system where it is thought to be the main regulatory factor for the rapid turnover of neurons within this system (Reinhard *et al.*, 1988).

The importance of neurotrophic factors and their functions during growth, differentiation and maintenance of neuronal populations within the nervous system is still

being evaluated. Since alcohols potentiate NGF-induced neurite extension in PC12 cells, it may be that the adverse effects of alcohol on developing neuronal structures is due to an interaction between alcohol and neurotrophic factors.

Nerve Growth Factor: History and Biological Properties

Nerve growth factor is the key neurotrophic agent which enhances neuronal differentiation and plays a role in survival of mature neurons. The presence of a neurotrophic agent was first eluded to in 1948 when Bueker grafted fragments of a mouse sarcoma into chick embryos. He discovered sensory nerve fibers had grown into the neoplastic tissue from adjacent dorsal root ganglia. He concluded that the tumor provided a suitable environment for the induction of neurite outgrowth (Bueker, 1948).

Later, Hamburger and Levi-Montalcini repeated these experiments and found that sympathetic and sensory neurons innervated the tumor (Levi-Montalcini and Hamburger, 1951). Furthermore, the nerve fibers present in the tumor were randomly branched and did not contain synaptic endings. With further studies of incorporation of the mouse sarcoma into chick embryos, they found that viscera such as the kidneys, thyroid, parathyroid, and spleen which are not normally highly innervated, became very well innervated (Levi-Montalcini, 1952).

At this point, it was believed that there was some soluble factor present in these tumors that was acting as a neurotrophic agent. Subsequent experiments by Cohen and Levi-Montalcini showed that snake venom and mouse submandibular salivary glands also contained this substance that could cause sensory neurons to grow and differentiate into

bundles of dendrites (Cohen, 1960). This was surprising to them, since these preparations were from completely normal animals.

Nerve growth factor from mouse submandibular glands, snake venom and humans was purified, sequenced and cloned. There is a high degree of homology between all forms. Mouse submaxillary gland NGF has a molecular weight of 130,000 daltons and is composed of three subunits arranged stoichiometrically as $\alpha_2\beta\gamma_2$ (Varon *et al.*, 1967). The α and γ subunits are about 26,000 daltons. The α subunit is not known to possess any biological activity (Varon *et al.*, 1967). The γ subunit is an arginine specific esteropeptidase that appears to function during processing of pro-NGF (Theonen and Barde, 1980). The β subunit is responsible for the biological properties of NGF (Greene *et al.*, 1971). This subunit is composed of two identical peptide chains which are noncovalently linked. Each monomer contains 118 amino acids and has a molecular weight of 13,259 daltons. The β subunit has a structural similarity to the insulin family of peptides (Frazier *et al.*, 1972; Bradshaw, 1978).

Cell types that interact with NGF include many neural crest derivatives, CNS neurons and cells of nonneural origin. Neural crest cells such as sympathetic neurons, paraganglia cells, SIF cells and chromaffin cells are all dependent on NGF in early development. CNS neurons that require NGF include cholinergic, adrenergic, indoleaminergic and peptidergic neurons. Mast cells are nonneural in origin but still interact with NGF (Levi-Montalcini, 1987). In general, cells are maximally responsive to NGF during differentiation and their NGF requirement for survival decreases as the cells mature (Levi-Montalcini, 1987). NGF has been shown to have at least three major roles in cellular physiology. It has the ability to act as a trophic factor in early development, as a differentiation inducer to begin neurite extension and as a guide for growing or regenerating neurons along its own concentration gradient (Gunderson, 1980; Campenot, 1982).

The Effects of NGF on Cell Growth and Differentiation

NGF is now known to be required for the growth, development, survival and maintenance of many different cell types and areas of the developing embryo (Levi-Montalcini, 1987). NGF and its receptor has been localized to numerous areas of the developing brain and central nervous system by using specific antibodies, *in situ* hybridization and cDNA specific probes (Lu *et al.*, 1989; Lauterborn *et al.*, 1990; Escandon and Chao, 1990; Ojeda *et al.*, 1991). It appears that NGF is necessary in the brain for maintenance and differentiation of cholinergic neurons (Lu *et al.*, 1989; Lauterborn *et al.*, 1989; Lauterborn *et al.*, 1990). The majority of cholinergic neurons in the brain are located in the hippocampus and the neocortex (Ojeda *et al.*, 1991). There are now thought to be several populations of neurons in the developing brain that are sensitive to NGF.

Ojeda *et al.*, (1991) hypothesize that NGF may play a broader role in neuronal development in the brain than originally described. This hypothesis is supported by the finding of mRNA's for NGF and NGF-receptors in many areas of the brain that do not contain neurons that are known to be NGF sensitive (Koh *et al.*, 1989). mRNA for NGF has been found in high concentrations in the diencephalon, the postnatal hypothalamus and the olfactory bulb (Lu *et al.*, 1989). These areas have receptors for NGF during prenatal

life but lack these receptors after birth (Lu *et al.*, 1989). Also, during fetal development, almost all areas of the brain have been shown to exhibit mRNA for both NGF and NGF-receptors (Lu *et al.*, 1989). Thus, it has been postulated that in the central nervous system, NGF may act at both local and distant sites during development but later in life it may only act through distant sites for maintenance (Lu *et al.*, 1989).

Extensive information has been generated regarding the mechanism of action of NGF by utilizing an established cell line known as PC12 cells (Mutoh and Guroff, 1989; Vetter *et al.*, 1991; Burstein and Greene, 1978; Garrels and Schubert, 1979). PC12 cells are an established cell line that are derived from a transplantable rat adrenal pheochromocytoma (Greene and Tischler, 1982). When these cells are grown in NGF-free media, they have a morphological appearance of embryonic rat adrenal chromaffin cells and undergo cell division every 48 to 72 hours. These cells respond to NGF by differentiating into cells that resemble sympathetic neurons. PC12 cells are capable of synthesizing, storing, and releasing catecholamine when appropriately stimulated (Fujita *et al.*, 1989; Greene and Tischler, 1976). In addition, fully differentiated PC12 cells also have the capability to generate and transmit active electrical impulses (Greene and Tischler, 1982).

Pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells halt proliferation and begin to undergo neuromorphogenesis within 24 hours upon exposure to NGF. Within seconds after addition of NGF to PC12 cell cultures, a ruffling of the cytoplasmic membrane along with formation of coated pits is observed (Greene and Tischler, 1982). Fluorescent labeling revealed that NGF becomes clustered on the cell membrane at the sites of the coated pits

(Greene and Tischler, 1982). After 24 hours of exposure to NGF, the cells begin to flatten and show cytoplasmic spikes which will become neurites (Greene and Tischler, 1982). After one week, about 90 percent of the cells exposed to NGF will possess neurites (Greene and Tischler, 1982).

Burstein and Greene (1978) have studied the difference between generation of neurites and regeneration of neurites in PC12 cells. Generation of neurites occurs within the first 24 hours after exposure to NGF. mRNA synthesis is necessary for novel extension of neurites (Burstein and Greene, 1978). Removal of neurites can be achieved either by mechanical means or by the withdraw of NGF before full differentiation has occurred (Burstein and Greene, 1978). Re-exposure to NGF, stimulates the process of neurite regeneration which occurs without synthesis of mRNA (Burstein and Greene, 1978).

The exposure of neurons or PC12 cells to NGF causes the cells to stop proliferation and begin the process of differentiation. When cells exit the cell cycle to undergo differentiation, they do so after mitosis and usually before entering G_1 . This exit is labeled G_0 and the cells may remain in G_0 for the duration of the cells' life (Pardee, 1989). NGF acts on synchronized PC12 cells by allowing them to complete the synthesis (S) phase and mitotic (M) phases of the cell cycle before inducing the process of differentiation (Rudkin *et al.*, 1989). PC12 cells exposed to NGF exit the cell cycle in the G_1 phase to begin the differentiation process (Rudkin *et al.*, 1989). NGF acts on cells in the S and G_2 phase by allowing them to complete their cycle and then exit the cell cycle to undergo differentiation (Rudkin *et al.*, 1989). Thus, the initial proliferative effect that has
been reported by NGF on PC12 cells (Burstein and Greene, 1982), may be due to the completion of the cell cycle of the cells not already in the G_1 phase.

The Effects of Ethanol on Cell Growth and Differentiation

The effect that ethanol has on cell growth and differentiation has been studied for a number of different cell types. Prenatal exposure to alcohol has a profound effect on the numbers of neurons within the neocortex, hippocampus and cerebellum as discussed previously. Proliferation of cells within the ventricular zone (VZ) is decreased causing a thinner and less densely packed VZ (Miller and Nowakowski, 1991; Miller, 1989). There was no alteration in the length of the S or M phase of the cell cycle and thus it is postulated that the increased length of the cell cycle is due to a delay in either G₁ or G₂ (Miller and Nowakowski, 1991).

Ethanol and other short chain alcohols which interact specifically with the cell membrane can promote cells to halt proliferation and arrest cell growth (Cook *et al.*, 1990; Miller and Nowakowski, 1991). For example, ethanol will cause differentiating HL-60 cells to become arrested in the G_1 phase of the cell cycle (Cook *et al.*, 1990). Furthermore, ethanol exposure in the presence of a differentiation inducer causes G_1 arrest representing terminal commitment to differentiation. HL-60 cells exposed to ethanol in the absence of an inducer causes the G_1 arrest to be reversible (Cook *et al.*, 1990).

Ethanol has also been shown to induce growth inhibition in Friend erythroleukemia stem cells (Cook and Keiner, 1991). Cell cycle analysis of these cells also indicates G_1 arrest evident within a few hours after ethanol exposure. Removal of ethanol from these

cells returns cell cycle progression to normal within a few hours (Cook and Keiner, 1991). The C6 cell line, which is derived from a rat astrocytoma, also exhibits an alcohol dose dependent decrease in cell growth (Isenberg *et al.*, 1992).

A decrease in the number of PC12 cells occurs in an alcohol dose dependent fashion (Pantazis *et al.*, 1992). Whether the decrease in cell number is attributed to an alteration in the cell cycle or due to increased cell death is not known. Treatment of PC12 cells with NGF, either prior to or simultaneously with, ethanol exposure will diminish this ethanol-induced reduction in cell number (Pantazis *et al.*, 1992). Therefore, it appears as if NGF is acting through some mechanism to enhance cell survival. Although it has been demonstrated that ethanol will cause a decrease in cell number of PC12 cells in culture, if and when the cell cycle is affected is as of yet unknown.

PC12 cells also provide a well defined model for studying ethanol's effects on neuronal differentiation. PC12 cells exposed to suboptimal NGF and to various short chain alcohols undergo enhanced neuritogenesis. Alcohol stimulates early, rapid cellular differentiation and acquisition of more, longer and highly branched neurites (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a). A correlation exists between the alcohol's ability to interact with the membrane and the overall effect on neuromorphogenesis. The greater the ability of the alcohol to interact with the membrane, the greater the synergistic effect that alcohol has with NGF on the cell (Wooten and Ewald, 1991). It has not yet been determined whether this enhancement is due to more NGF receptors being exposed within the cell membrane, whether binding parameters of NGF to its receptor are altered or if this is occurring by some alternate mechanism unrelated to the NGF receptors.

NGF Receptors

Two classes of NGF receptors exist on neurons, sympathetic ganglia and PC12 cells (Ojeda *et al.*, 1991; Escandon and Chao, 1990; Kouchalakos and Bradshaw, 1986; Buxser *et al.*, 1990; Sutter *et al.*, 1979). The first is a high-affinity receptor exhibiting slow dissociation kinetics, while the other is a low-affinity receptor which has fast dissociation kinetics. Reported values for these receptors on PC12 cells indicate that for the low-affinity receptor, there are between 10^4 and 10^7 receptors per cell with an affinity in the nanomolar range. The high-affinity receptor form occurs in the range of 10^3 to 10^5 receptors per cell and possesses an average affinity within the 0.1 to 0.01 nanomolar range (Sutter *et al.*, 1979).

There are two current hypotheses surrounding the two types of NGF receptors (Schechter and Bothwell, 1981; Buxser *et al.*, 1990). Data from one group supports the existence of two receptor populations (Schechter and Bothwell, 1981), while other evidence indicates that only the low-affinity receptor occurs which undergoes conversion to a high-affinity form after the binding of NGF (Buxser *et al.*, 1990; Landreth and Shooter, 1980). Landreth and Shooter (1980) imply that naive PC12 cells which have never been exposed to NGF, display only the low-affinity receptor. After a brief lag period during NGF exposure, the cells begin conversion of the low-affinity receptor to a high-affinity form. However, others have not been able to determine a lag phase and provide data to demonstrate that naive PC12 cells actually contain both receptor forms (Schechter and Bothwell, 1981).

Schechter and Bothwell (1981) document two classes of NGF receptors in PC12 cells which can be designated fast (low-affinity) and slow (high-affinity) due to the kinetics exhibited by each type. Both types of receptors are present prior to stimulation with NGF and more fast receptors are present than slow receptors (Schechter and Bothwell, 1981). The fast receptors are distinguished from the slow receptors due to their greater rate of association and dissociation with NGF (Schechter and Bothwell, 1981). Weskamp and Reichardt (1991) have also demonstrated two forms of NGF receptors on PC12 cells and have determined that only the high-affinity receptor is responsible for biological activity. This fact is alluded to with the PC12 clonal line lacking the high-affinity receptor because these cells are unable to undergo morphological differentiation (Green and Greene, 1986).

On the other hand, Buxser *et al.*, (1990) provide evidence to demonstrate that there is really only one class of NGF receptor. They document that fast low-affinity binding is followed by slow high-affinity binding and internalization of the receptors. Also, location of the receptor may influence whether it behaves as a low-affinity or a highaffinity receptor. For example, they suggest that the slow receptor is related to internalization and sequestration; while the fast receptor is free on the cell membrane. They have shown that the fast and slow receptor forms can interconvert by utilizing agents that are capable of changing the positions of receptors within the cells.

The number of NGF cell surface receptor forms present on the cell surface has been further addressed by Kasaian and Neet (1988). Although internalization of the NGF receptor does occur, the amount of receptors internalized is not equal to the amount of high affinity receptors and therefore, there must be two distinct NGF receptor pools on

the cell surface. They actually describe five distinct pools of NGF receptors: 1 and 2) two distinct receptor forms on the cell surface; 3) slow receptors within the cell interior; 4) those receptors within lysozymes and; 5) those that are attached to the cytoskeleton (Kasaian and Neet, 1988). The work of Sutter *et al.*, (1979) also disputes the fact that internalization is the only difference between the receptor forms. The process of internalization is thought to be inhibited at low temperatures. Sutter *et al.*, (1979) showed that both types of receptors are present not only at 37° C but also at 0° C, which implies that differences in receptor forms can not be attributed to internalization alone. However, Hempstead *et al.*, (1988) have cloned the human NGF receptor gene which encodes both the high- and low-affinity species, implying that there is only one receptor. Thus, there still remain unanswered questions about the nature of NGF receptor classes and whether there are two distinct receptors or whether there is only one species which alters its own binding properties after binding to NGF.

The high-affinity form of the NGF receptor has been implicated as the form that is responsible for inducing NGF's biological effects (Green and Greene, 1986; Weskamp and Reichardt, 1991). Many cell surface receptors which begin the process of signal transduction undergo a conformational change after ligand binding (Berridge, 1985). This conformational change then allows internal portions of the receptor to come in contact with transducer and amplifier molecules within the cell membrane. The receptor itself may then become active, such as the insulin receptor which becomes a tyrosine kinase upon ligand binding (Berridge, 1985). The NGF receptor appears to operate in a distinct manner from these other well documented receptor / ligand molecules.

Tyrosine protein kinases were discovered in the 1980's and since this time the family of tyrosine kinases has grown such that there are over 50 members now (reviewed in: Barbacid *et al.*, 1991). Several of the tyrosine kinases are glycoproteins that serve as growth factor receptors (reviewed in: Barbacid *et al.*, 1991). The tyrosine kinase subfamily, known as trk, is also thought to be involved in signalling mechanisms as cell surface receptors (reviewed in: Barbacid *et al.*, 1991). The formation of high-affinity form of the NGF receptor appears to require association of the low-affinity form with an accessory protein known as trk (Hempstead *et al.*, 1990).

The *trk* proto-oncogene, p70^{*rk*}, was first discovered in a human colon carcinoma (Martin-Zanca *et al.*, 1986). This form of carcinoma occurs due to a somatic rearrangement of the *trk* proto-oncogene. Expression of *trk* in developing mouse embryos revealed that *trk* was expressed in neuronal populations that were derived from neural crest cells (Martin-Zanca *et al.*, 1990; reviewed in: Barbacid *et al.*, 1990). The normal expression of some members of the *trk* proto-oncogene family occurs within certain neurons and sensory structures within the peripheral nervous system (Barbacid *et al.*, 1990). The role of the *trk* subfamily of tyrosine kinases remains to be elucidated, since they show no sequence homology with the known tyrosine kinase receptors that function as cell surface receptors (Barbacid *et al.*, 1990).

It appears that for NGF to bind to the high-affinity receptor, the receptor must first be phosphorylated by a component of the receptor, which is a product of the *trk* protooncogene, $gp140^{protorrk}$ (Hempstead *et al.*, 1991). The low-affinity receptor has been named p75^{NGFR}. Only cells which co-express both p75^{NGFR} and gp140^{trk} are capable of

expressing the high affinity binding site (Hempstead *et al.*, 1991). These results imply that $p75^{NGFR}$ and $gp140^{trk}$ interact in some fashion to form the high-affinity binding site. Transfection of trk cDNA into PC12 mutant cells which lack high-affinity receptor sites enables them to respond to NGF (Loeb *et al.*, 1991). These results indicate that $gp140^{protorrk}$ is necessary for NGF signal transduction and promotion of neuritogenesis.

NGF bound *trk* is not sensitive to trypsin digestion, which is similar to what has been observed for the high-affinity receptor. In contrast, the low-affinity receptor form is sensitive to trypsin digestion (Meakin *et al.*, 1992). The dissociation of NGF bound to *trk* also occurs slowly compared to the low-affinity receptor (Meakin *et al.*, 1992). These results indicate that the *trk* product is similar to the high-affinity NGF receptor. Furthermore, altering NGF at Lys-32 and either Lys-34 or Lys-95 disrupts binding of NGF to p75^{NGFR} without affecting binding to gp140^{*rk*} or the biological activity of NGF (Ibanez *et al.*, 1992). These results suggest that the two receptor forms may be independent structures and that gp140^{*rrk*} is the high-affinity receptor. Hempstead *et al.*, (1992) have shown that over-expression of gp140^{*rrk*} in an NGF responsive cell line, will accelerate differentiation. In addition, binding studies of these cells revealed both the high-affinity and low-affinity receptor forms increased in number (Hempstead *et al.*, 1992).

Ethanol is known to alter other receptor ligand interactions. For example, ethanol causes desensitization of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor and increases the affinity of agonist-stimulated induction of these receptors (Held *et al.*, 1991). The acetylcholine receptor is known to be stabilized both metabolically and spatially by muscle activity and

neurotrophic factors (Fumagalli *et al.*, 1990). Therefore, there are two potential mechanisms by which ethanol affects the acetylcholine receptor. Either ethanol depletes the cells of needed neurotrophic factors, thus disrupting acetylcholine receptor synthesis, or ethanol disturbs the acetylcholine receptors' spatial arrangement through its perturbations of the cell membrane. It is possible that ethanol is inducing similar effects on NGF and its receptor. However, no studies have been undertaken to evaluate any changes in either NGF receptor number or affinity due to alcohol exposure.

A potential mechanism for NGF enhanced neurite extension may lie in the ability of ethanol to alter NGF receptor ligand interactions and / or the signal transduction pathways initiated by NGF. Alcohols are both water and lipid soluble and have the potential to disrupt membrane fluidity (Chin and Goldstein, 1977). Decreasing membrane fluidity could allow receptor ligand interactions that may not otherwise occur. The fluidizing effect that ethanol has on cell membranes appears to be related to the amount of gangliosides present within the cell membranes (Harris *et al.*, 1984).

Gangliosides: History and Biochemical Properties

Gangliosides are plasma membrane constituents composed of glycosphingolipids which use ceramide as a building block and contain sialic acid and neutral sugars. The compound ceramide is composed of two fatty acyl chains linked to serine, one through the serine side chain and the second through the serine amino group. When this compound is glycosylated, a glycosphingolipid is formed. Gangliosides are named for the specific sequence of neutral sugars they contain (Svennerholm, 1964). Bovine brain was the first

source from which gangliosides were isolated (Klenk, 1942). Gangliosides are most highly concentrated within neuronal and glial cells (Hamberger and Svennerholm, 1971). Gangliosides have been isolated from every vertebrate tissue and appear to be highly conserved throughout every species.

The synthesis of gangliosides begins within the smooth endoplasmic reticulum, after which they are transferred to the golgi apparatus and then transposed to the cell membrane. These molecules form an integral part of the lipid bilayer of membranes along with other phospholipids, cholesterol and glycolipids. Gangliosides appear to cluster around protein receptor molecules within the membranes to form an intricate part of their microdomain (Klemm, 1989).

Although the majority of the gangliosides present in mammalian cells are found within the cell membrane, other areas of the cell also contain gangliosides. Fractionation of cellular material has revealed the presence of gangliosides within the endoplasmic reticulum, the golgi apparatus and the secondary lysosomes (Critchley *et al.*, 1973; Huterer and Wherrett, 1974; Keenan *et al.*, 1972; Renkonen *et al.*, 1970; Zambrano *et al.*, 1975). The position of gangliosides within the cell membrane allows them to be able to interact with other cells and the extracellular matrix.

The importance of gangliosides as mediators of cell function may be seen in the reaction between G_{M1} and the B subunit of *Vibrio cholera* toxin. The specific binding of this subunit to G_{M1} allows the A_1 subunit of the *Vibrio cholera* toxin to enter the cell and activate adenylate cyclase to produce the adverse effects of this toxin (Fishman, 1982).

This pathway proves gangliosides may be more important mediators of cell function than was once thought.

Gangliosides have recently been shown to play roles in early embryogenesis, neuronal differentiation and cell adhesion. During early development, stage specific embryonic antigens which are spatially regulated oligosaccharides are present on the cell surface. These are thought to be the major regulators for cell adhesion and embryonic compaction. As embryogenesis progresses, there appears to be a shift from this series of glycolipids to the ganglio- and lacto- series of glycolipids (Fenderson *et al.*, 1990).

As embryonal carcinoma cells undergo differentiation due to stimulation with retinoic acid, there is an increase in the amount of G_{D3} , 9-O-acetyl G_{D3} and G_{T3} expression. Concurrently, there is a decrease in the expression of the stage specific embryonic antigens present on these cells. For this reason, it appears that the progression to a differentiated state may be dependent on the expression of these altering carbohydrate structures (Cossu *et al.*, 1985; Cummings and Mattox, 1988).

Developing rat dorsal retinal ganglion cells and their processes appear to contain greater amounts of 9-O-acetyl G_{D3} than do ventral retinal ganglion cells (Constantine-Paton *et al.*, 1986). It is hypothesized that the modified G_{D3} is functioning to somehow direct synapses with their target cells in the midbrain. It may be that the modified ganglioside is functioning as a recognition sequence for proper connections to be formed. This form of modified G_{D3} is also found in many other areas of the developing brain where the pattern of neuronal connections is critical (Mendez-Otero *et al.*, 1988). Therefore, the

function of G_{D3} may be to act as one of the factors governing neurite projection and axonal connectivity.

Gangliosides also may be responsible for cell adhesion (Blackburn *et al.*, 1986). Gangliosides G_{M2} , G_{D3} , and G_{D1a} , and to some extent gangliosides G_{T1b} , G_{M1} and G_{D1b} , support adhesion of embryonic chick retinal cells to a plastic surface when these gangliosides were added to cultures of these cells. In rat brain, a receptor for G_{T1b} was isolated which may be responsible for cell-cell recognition in the brain. The G_{T1b} receptor appears to be associated with oligodendrocytes in the myelinated tracts of the CNS but not within those of the peripheral nervous system. G_{T1b} itself is not expressed in the oligodendrocytes; however, it is expressed in high quantities in the axolemma (DeVries *et al.*, 1980). Therefore, it may be that G_{T1b} is acting to somehow stabilize the interaction between axons, oligodendrocytes and myelin associated with the CNS.

Fibronectin is a plasma protein which is responsible for matrix assembly and cell adhesion. A glycoprotein RGD receptor is responsible for cell adhesion to fibronectin (Speigel *et al.*, 1986). When cells adhere to fibronectin, they undergo cytoskeletal reorganization and fibrillar organization of the fibronectin itself at the cell surface. The process of cytoskeletal reorganization is mediated through the RGD receptor while the fibrillar organization of the fibronectin appears to be mediated by gangliosides (Speigel *et al.*, 1986). The use of antibodies against gangliosides will initiate some inhibition of cell adhesion to fibronectin which implies that gangliosides are also important for the initial binding of cells to fibronectin. However, transformed murine fibroblasts that are deficient in gangliosides are capable of binding to fibronectin, implying that although gangliosides may have a synergistic effect with the RGD receptor, they are not the primary initiator of cell binding to fibronectin (Speigel *et al.*, 1986). Taken together, all of these results give the impression that gangliosides may play a greater role in cellular functions and cellular differentiation than was once thought.

Many effects on cells in culture have been observed. In many cases, gangliosides appear to decrease the proliferation state of cells. For example, the use of a mouse neuroblastoma cell line (Neuro2a) revealed that synthetic gangliosides and natural gangliosides also induce neuritogenesis in this cell line. This appears to occur through a different mechanism than neurite extension caused by compounds that elevate cAMP (Tsuji *et al.*, 1988). Treatment of neuroblastoma cell lines with neuraminidase results in enhanced neuritogenesis in these cells. This effect is blocked if the cells are exposed to the β subunit of cholera toxin or antibodies to G_{M1} which suggests that G_{M1} plays a role in neurite extension (Wu and Ledeen, 1991). G_{M1} will inhibit the ability of mouse Swiss 3T3 cells to respond to PDGF and EGF stimulated proliferation (Bremer *et al.*, 1984). No effect of ¹²⁵I-EGF binding was observed which suggests that gangliosides may be inhibiting receptor function further along the pathway (Bremer *et al.*, 1984).

Ganglioside G_{M1} was shown to decrease the number of PC12 cells in culture in the absence of NGF (Katoh-Semba *et al.*, 1984). The addition of G_{M1} to PC12 cells was also shown to enhance the number of PC12 cells in culture which respond to NGF (Katoh-Semba *et al.*, 1984). G_{M1} also enhances NGF-induced neurite extension, increases activation of S6 kinase, stimulates *trk* phosphorylation and decreases [³H]-thymidine incorporation in PC12 cells over that seen with NGF alone (Mutoh *et al.*, 1993). There

was no effect observed on ¹²⁵I-NGF binding to its receptor in cells treated with the β subunit of cholera toxin (Mutoh *et al.*, 1993). These effects of G_{M1} are very similar to the effects observed with alcohol treatment in PC12 cells.

Ethanol and Ganglioside Interactions

Gangliosides are enriched in CNS plasma membranes and most are located toward the external membrane surface (Svennerholm, 1980). Within these membranes, gangliosides increase membrane order and rigidity of liquid crystalline phospholipids (Curatolo *et al.*, 1977; Tillack *et al.*, 1982). There are two current theories that exist as to how ethanol interacts with cell membranes.

The first theory is based upon the fact that ethanol increases fluidity of the cell membranes by interacting with the lipid matrix. However, this theory has lacked support since the fluidization effects of ethanol are minute at physiologic concentrations (Rubin, 1987). However, increases in ganglioside content will cause membranes to become more rigid and more sensitive to the fluidizing effects of ethanol (Harris *et al.*, 1984). Not each ganglioside has the same membrane ordering effect; $G_{M1} > G_{D1a} > G_{T1b}$ (Harris *et al.*, 1984). Chronic ethanol exposure decreases lipid metabolism in mice brains and causes an increase in total brain lipids, phospholipids, cerebrosides, gangliosides and sulphatides (Rawat, 1974). Not all gangliosides appear to be affected to the same degree. For example, chronic alcohol exposure initiated an increase in the trisialoganglioside G_{T1b} and a subsequent decrease in the disialoganglioside G_{D1a} in rat brains (Vrbaski *et al.*, 1984). In contrast, a single acute dose of ethanol causes a decrease in all gangliosides present in adult rat brains (Klemm and Foster, 1986).

Ethanol also induces changes in gangliosides present within the CNS of rat pups that are prenatally exposed to ethanol (Prasad, 1992). Total ganglioside Nacetylneuraminic is increased within the CNS (Prasad, 1992). The alterations in individual gangliosides are brain region specific and some may increase in one area while decrease in other areas of the brain. For example, G_{M1} is increased within the cerebrum and decreased in the brain stem and spinal cord (Prasad, 1992). The alterations in specific gangliosides within specific regions of the developing brain may provide an explanation of the varied effects that ethanol has on different neuronal populations.

In the study of the importance of gangliosides as mediators of ethanol effects, two genetically bred strains of mice have been used. Long sleep mice are more sensitive to ethanol exposure than are short sleep mice (McClearn and Kakihana, 1981; Heston *et al.*, 1974). The major difference in neuronal membrane constituents between these two strains of mice is the monosialoganglioside, G_{M1} . Long sleep mice contain three times the concentration of G_{M1} in cerebellar tissue as do short sleep mice (Ullman *et al.*, 1987).

However, even though long sleep mice possess increased G_{M1} within synaptosomes, surface exposure of G_{M1} in synaptosomes is the same between the two strains of mice (Ullman *et al.*, 1992). Polysialoganglioside hydrolysis by neuraminidase to the G_{M1} endproduct is increased in long sleep mice during acute exposure to alcohol and this causes a decrease in polysialogangliosides present on synaptosomal surfaces (Ullman *et al.*, 1992). In short sleep mice, an increase in surface exposed polysialogangliosides is observed which is mainly G_{D1a} (Ullman *et al.*, 1992). The variation in G_{M1} , alterations in synaptosomal gangliosides and alterations in surface exposure of gangliosides between these two strains of mice demonstrate the potential contribution of gangliosides in membrane sensitivity to ethanol.

Another theory is that ethanol is dehydrating the membrane by displacing water molecules bound to either outer or inner surfaces of the plasmalemma. Displacing water by more nonpolar molecules, such as alcohols, could potentially alter the conformational relationships of membrane constituents, such as protein receptor molecules. Alcohol does bind in a cooperative manner to the surface synaptic plasma membranes (Kreishman *et al.*, 1985). Butanol binds to dipalmitolphosphotidylcholine (DPPC) and to gangliosides G_{M1} and G_{T1b} forming an alcohol lipid complex which releases bound water molecules (Yurttas *et al.*, 1992). The addition of G_{M1} to membranes composed of DPPC initiates new binding sites for butanol (Yurttas *et al.*, 1992). These results support the alcohol dehydration theory and suggest that gangliosides may be important mediators in the effects that ethanol produces on cellular membranes.

These results indicate that ethanol may affect the presence of gangliosides in brain tissue. But, gangliosides affect ethanol's ability to interact with cell membranes. Thus, the presence and type of gangliosides either already present or induced by ethanol may be important regulators in ethanol fluidization and enhanced neurite extension of PC12 cells.

Alcohol Interactions With Cells

The adverse effects of ethanol have been known to exist for some time but the mechanisms by which ethanol induces these effects still remain to be elucidated. There are two accepted theories to explain how ethanol may elicit its effects. One is via a specific receptor for ethanol and the other is by inducing perturbations in the cell membrane (Chin and Goldstein, 1977). A specific receptor has not yet been found but if there is one, then the process of ethanol binding to this receptor could initiate a number of signal transduction cascades. Even without a specific receptor, ethanol may indirectly affect signal transduction cascades initiated by other ligand receptor interactions.

This effect could potentially utilize a number of second messengers since ethanol has been shown to affect many second messenger systems. Ethanol has been shown to affect protein kinase C (PKC) levels and its translocation (Skwish and Shain, 1990). Ethanol has also been shown to affect cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) production and calcium fluxes (Hoffmann and Tabakoff, 1990; Brennan *et al.*, 1990).

The other possibility is that ethanol induces perturbations in membrane fluidity due to its unique characteristic of being both water and lipid soluble. Ethanol has been shown to be able to work its way into the membrane and decrease its fluidity (Chin and Goldstein, 1977). New evidence exists for the alcohol-induced membrane dehydration theory, which could also disrupt normal membrane architecture. By decreasing membrane fluidity or altering membrane architecture, it is possible to allow receptor-ligand binding that may not occur otherwise (Chin and Goldstein, 1977). This could potentially allow ethanol to affect the number and / or function of a variety of membrane associated

receptors and induce all of the second messenger changes that have been observed (Held et al., 1991).

There have been many studies that show that alcohol can affect gene expression, protein synthesis, enzyme activity, calcium channels and signal transduction pathways (Rothschild *et al.*, 1987; Hoensch, 1987; Lissemore *et al.*, 1990; Brennan *et al.*, 1989; Mendonca and Zancan, 1989). Many of the effects observed due to ethanol exposure have been shown to be linked to gene regulation in other systems. Therefore, a potential third mechanism by which ethanol might elicit its effects is through a direct effect upon regulation of gene expression. The effect that ethanol has on gene expression is only recently being studied.

This project is designed to explore specific alcohol interactions in PC12 cells related to effects on NGF receptor binding properties, timing of alcohol exposure in relation to NGF exposure, effects of alcohol on cellular proliferation, effects of alcohol on cellular proliferation, effects of alcohol on cell cycle regulation and effects of alcohol on ganglioside G_{M1} changes.

III. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

Pheochromocytoma cells (PC12) were purchased from The American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) (Rockville, MD). Rat tail collagen was obtained from Collaborative Biomedical Research (Bedford, MA). Fetal calf serum and horse serum were from JRH Biosciences (Lenexa, KA). FITC-labelled β -subunit cholera toxin was obtained from List Biology Labs Company (Campbell, CA). Nerve growth factor (NGF) (2.5 S), epidermal growth factor (EGF), fibroblastic growth factor (FGF) (recombinant *E. coli*) and insulin like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) (recombinant *E. coli*) were purchased through Bioproducts for Science (Indianapolis, IN). Na¹²⁵I was obtained from Amersham Corporation (Arlington Heights, IL). [³H]-methyl thymidine was obtained from NEN Dupont (Boston MA). All other chemicals of the highest grade available were obtained from Sigma Chemical (St. Louis, MO).

Cell Culture

Pheochromocytoma cells were grown in RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 5% (v/v) heat inactivated horse serum, 10% (v/v) heat inactivated fetal calf serum, 50 μ g/ml penicillin, and 50 μ g/ml streptomycin (Greene and Tischler, 1976). The cells were

grown at 37° C in an 8% CO_2 / 92% humidified air atmosphere on tissue culture ware that was pre-coated with rat tail collagen.

Alcohol Treatment of PC12 Cells

Culture ware was coated with a thin layer of rat tail collagen the day prior to seeding with PC12 cells. Cells were plated into culture dishes and allowed to attach overnight prior to treatment. Alcohols were prepared as two times the final desired concentration in complete medium. Treatments were composed of varying ethanol concentrations (dose), alcohol chain length, and ethanol time course evaluations. Ethanol concentrations ranged from physiologically tolerable levels to pharmacological levels which may induce death in unaccustomed people. Dose treatments within the physiologic range consisted of : 0.1% (w/v) [21.7 mM, 100 mg/dl], 0.2% (w/v) [43.5 mM, 202 mg/dl], 0.4% (w/v) [87.0 mM, 400 mg/dl], and within the pharmacologic range consisted of: 0.6% (w/v) [131.5 mM, 604 mg/dl], and 0.8% (w/v) [173.9 mM, 802 mg/dl] ethanol. Increasing alcohol chain length treatments were evaluated at 0.4% (w/v) [87.0 mM, 400 mg/dl] and consisted of methanol, ethanol, propanol, and butanol. Dose response and alcohol chain length evaluations were performed after either 24 or 72 hours of alcohol exposure. Time course evaluations were conducted with cells exposed to ethanol at 0.4% (w/v) for either 12, 24, 48, or 72 hours. Each plate of cells, including control cells, after treatment for any experiment, was wrapped in parafilm to prevent evaporation of alcohol from the plate and to prevent control cells from being exposed to alcohol.

Iodination of NGF

Iodination of NGF was performed essentially as described by Sutter *et al.*, (1979). To 6.25 µg of 2.5S β -NGF, 20 µl of 0.1 M Phosphate Buffer (Monobasic, pH 7.4), 15 µl of 30 *ug*/ml lactoperoxidase and 1 mCi of Na¹²⁵I were added. To begin the reaction 15 µl of a 1:10⁴ dilution of 30% H₂O₂ was added. The reaction was gently vortexed and allowed to stand at room temperature for 30 minutes. At this time, another 15 µl aliquot of the 1:10⁴ dilution of H₂O₂ was added and the reaction was allowed to incubate at room temperature for an additional hour. The reaction mixture was then loaded onto a Sephadex G-50 column (30 ml bed volume) to separate iodinated NGF from free ¹²⁵I. One milliliter fractions were collected. Aliquots of 5 µl were counted on a Beckman gamma counter to identify the iodinated NGF and free iodine peaks which eluted from the column.

Molecular mass was estimated by Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) as described by Kouchalakos and Bradshaw (1986). ¹²⁵I-NGF (1 µg) was mixed with an equal volume of sample buffer (20 mM Tris, pH 6.8, 2% SDS, 2 mM dithiothreitol, 15% sucrose, 0.01% bromphenol blue) and boiled for one minute prior to loading onto a 12% polyacrylamide gel. After electrophoresis, the gel was stained in 0.025% Coomassie Blue, 25% 2-propanol, 10% acetic acid, and destained using 10% acetic acid. The gel was dried and exposed to Kodak X-OMat film overnight at room temperature. Molecular mass markers used were: phosphorylase B (94 kD), bovine serum albumin (63 kD), ovalbumin (42 kD), carbonic anhydrase (31 kD) and soybean trypsin inhibitor (21 kD). A photograph of the autoradiogram is shown in Appendix, Figure 33. The molecular mass of the ¹²⁵I-NGF preparation migrated to the area corresponding to 26,000 kD which is the mass of the naive NGF.

Biological Activity of Iodinated-NGF

Pheochromocytoma cells were plated into 60 mm culture dishes and allowed to attach overnight. Iodinated-NGF was added to dishes in quantities equivalent to 25, 50, and 100 $\eta g/ml$. Cells were incubated for 6 days. Photographs of neurite extension were taken at day 3 and day 6. An equivalent degree of neurite extension was observed in PC12 cells treated with ¹²⁵I-NGF as with native NGF as shown in Appendix, Figure 34. This implies that the biological activity of the iodinated preparation is not altered due to the incorporation of the ¹²⁵I molecule.

Measurement Of Binding Parameters Hot Titration

Titration of ¹²⁵I-NGF was performed in order to determine the optimal counts per minute to be used in reaction mixtures for Scatchard analysis. This was performed on every ¹²⁵I-NGF preparation since the specific activity of each preparation was slightly different. Pheochromocytoma cells were harvested and 3×10^5 cells / tube in 200 µl of phosphate buffered gelatin (PBG, 5.75 g Na₂HPO₄, 1.48 g NaH₂PO₄, 0.2 g sodium azide, 1 g gelatin, qs. 1L, pH, 7.6) were added to 24 microfuge tubes. The tubes were divided into four sets of six. To the sets, 2,500, 5,000, 10,000 or 20,000 counts of ¹²⁵I-NGF were added to respective sets. To half the tubes of each set, 100 η g of uniodinated NGF was added. The cells were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. Post incubation, the reaction was terminated and processed by layering the reaction mixture onto a two step sucrose gradient prepared in microfuge tubes and consisting of 200 µl of 0.3 M sucrose in PBG (pH, 7.6) as the bottom layer and 150 µl of 0.15 M sucrose in PBG (pH, 7.6) as the top layer. The tubes were centrifuged at 5,000 X g for 5 minutes. The supernatents were drawn off and saved for counting and tips of the microfuge tubes containing the cell pellets were clipped off and placed into another tube for counting. Specific binding was calculated by subtracting the counts obtained from the tubes with the excess unlabelled NGF from those tubes without unlabelled NGF and dividing this number by the total counts added to the reaction tube. The experiment was repeated for each iodinated NGF preparation used. Appendix, Figure 35 depicts a representative graph from one iodinated preparation. For this preparation, the optimum counts per minute were 5,000 cpm and this would be used for Scatchard Analysis performed with this preparation.

Cell Number

The number of PC12 cells were titrated in order to determine the optimum cell number to add to Scatchard reactions. Twenty four microfuge tubes were set up for each cell number containing either 1.7, 3.2, 5.4 or 8.1×10^5 cells / tube in 200 µl of PBG (pH, 7.6). Each of the sets of 24 tubes of cell numbers were split into groups of six. To each set of six either 2,500, 5,00, 10,000 or 20,000 counts of ¹²⁵I-NGF was added. To half of the tubes of each set, 100 η g of uniodinated NGF was added to determine specific binding. The cells were processed as described previously. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Appendix, Figure 36 depicts a representation of cell number

titration. This data showed that binding increases with increasing cell number. Adequate binding was obtained with 3.2×10^5 cells per tube and due to tissue culture restraints, this number was chosen to carry out the Scatchard Analysis.

Incubation Time

Incubation times were varied in order to determine the optimum binding time needed for specific binding. Pheochromocytoma cells were set up as described previously using 3.2×10^5 cells / tube in 200 µl of PBG (pH, 7.6). Iodinated and uniodinated NGF were added as described previously to determine specific binding and the cells were incubated for either 0.5, 1.0, 2.0 or 3.0 hours prior to processing as previously described. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Appendix, Figure 37 is a representative figure showing the effect of binding time on specific binding. The optimal binding time is 0.5 hours. Binding decreases after this time presumably due to internalization.

Incubation Temperature

Specific binding was evaluated at 37°C and 0°C in order to determine the effect of incubation temperature. Pheochromocytoma cells were set up as previously described using 3.2×10^5 cells/tube in 200 µl of PBG (pH, 7.6). Iodinated and uniodinated NGF were added as described previously to determine specific binding and the cells were incubated at either 0° or 37°C for either 0.5 or 2 hours. The cells were processed as

described previously and the experiment was repeated three independent times. Specific binding at 37°C was greater than at 0°C as shown in Appendix, Figure 38.

Competition of ¹²⁵I-NGF with Uniodinated NGF

Displacement assays were performed to document that ¹²⁵I-NGF could be displaced from PC12 cells by uniodinated NGF. This would ensure that both forms of NGF were binding to the same cellular receptors and that Scatchard Analysis could be performed. Cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at 3 x 10⁵ cells / tube in 200 µl of PBG (pH, 7.6). Premixes were made in PBG which contained either 0, 0.1, 0.25, 0.75, 1, 2.5, 5, 7.5, 10, 20, 40 or 100 ηg of uniodinated NGF and 5,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF in 35 µl. Each uniodinated NGF concentration was done in triplicate. Reaction mixtures were allowed to incubate for 30 minutes at 37°C and were then processed as described previously. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Appendix, Figure 39 is representative of the results obtained with an individual experiment. This proved that NGF could compete with ¹²⁵I-NGF for NGF receptor binding sites on PC12 cells.

Binding Specificity Of Iodinated-NGF

In order to document the specificity of ¹²⁵I-NGF binding, experiments were undertaken to displace ¹²⁵I-NGF away from its receptor(s) by other growth factors. Growth factors used were epidermal growth factor (EGF), fibroblastic growth factor (FGF), insulin like growth factor-1 (IGF-1), insulin and nerve growth factor (NGF). Premixes of these growth factors were made which contained x ηg of growth factor and 0.01 ηg ¹²⁵I-NGF per 35 µl (x = 0, 5, 10, 50, 100, 500, 1,000, 2,000, 10,000 ηg). PC12 cells were harvested from plates by gentle pipetting, washed 2X with PBS (pH, 7.1), centrifuged and resuspended at 1 x 10⁶ cells / ml in PBG (pH, 7.6). Two-hundred microliters of cell suspension was added to microfuge tubes. The reaction was carried out by adding 35 µl of the appropriate premix and incubating the tubes at 37°C for 30 minutes. Each premix concentration was added to three independent tubes for triplicate samples. The reaction was terminated and processed as described previously. The data are presented as total counts in pellets versus ηg of growth factor. Appendix, Figure 40 depicts the results obtained. The only growth factor that was able to displace ¹²⁵I-NGF from PC12 cells was uniodinated NGF. This shows that the binding properties of iodinated NGF preparations remain specific for the NGF receptor(s).

Scatchard Analysis

Pheochromocytoma cells were seeded into 100 mm culture dishes previously coated with rat tail collagen and allowed to attach overnight. Alcohol solutions were made as 2X the final desired concentration and added to the appropriate plate. Experiments consisted of dose and alcohol chain length evaluations at 72 hours and a time course evaluation. Scatchard analysis was performed essentially as described by Sutter *et al.*, (1979). Cells were harvested from plates by gentle pipetting and washed two times with PBS (pH, 7.1). After harvest, PC12 cells were resuspended in PBG (pH, 7.6) and the appropriate alcohol at a concentration of 1 x 10^6 cells/ml. Two hundred microliters of each cell suspension was placed in 42 microfuge tubes. Premixes were made which contained x µg cold NGF and 0.01 η g iodinated NGF per 35 µl (x = 0, 0.1, 0.25, 0.5, 0.75, 1, 2, 4, 6, 10, 20, 40, 100, or 1000 η g). At time 0, 35 µl of premix was added to microfuge tubes containing cells. Each determination was conducted in triplicate. The reaction tubes were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. The reactions were terminated and processed as described previously.

Each Scatchard analysis was performed a minimum of three times. Initial data analysis was performed by utilizing a computer program known as LIGAND which was specifically designed for the Scatchard procedure (Munson, 1990). The program takes into account the specific activity of the iodinated preparation, the mean total counts added, and the counts of the iodinated preparation that remain bound to the cells with increasing concentrations of unlabeled ligand. Once this information has been entered, the program analyzes the data to determine whether the data fit a one-site model or a two-site model. The data obtained here statistically fit a two-site model better than a one-site model. This is in agreement with reported findings that document two classes of NGF receptors (Sutter et al., 1979). The program then statistically determined the best fit lines through the curvilinear plot obtained from the model and estimated the slopes and xintercepts of these lines. Each line obtained represents one form of the NGF receptor. The inverse of the slopes of these lines are related to the affinities of NGF receptor forms, while the x-intercepts are related to the receptor numbers. The data obtained were consistent with reported values of affinities and receptor numbers for both classes of NGF receptors (Sutter et al., 1979). The low-affinity receptor had an affinity in the nanomolar

range with between 10^4 and 10^7 receptors per cell while the high-affinity receptor had an affinity between 0.1 to 0.01 nanomolar and between 10^3 and 10^5 receptors per cell (Sutter *et al.*, 1979). Once the affinities and receptor numbers were determined, they were further analyzed using SAS for ANOVA-RCBD (randomized complete block design) and Dunnett's t-test to determine differences between treatment and control means.

Morphology Studies

All morphological studies were carried out in 35 mm culture plates. PC12 cells were seeded at a concentration of 3×10^4 cells/plate. The cells were allowed to attach overnight prior to treatment. Alcohol treatments were carried out as previously described for the dose response, side chain evaluation and time course evaluations. NGF stimulation was carried out at 50 ng/ml. Experimental bias was removed by randomly assigning each plate a number prior to alcohol treatment and then scoring, counting cells and photographing by plate number. Dose and alcohol chain length treatment regimens consisted of PC12 cells which were either pretreated with alcohol for 24 hours prior to NGF stimulation, pretreated with alcohol for 72 hours prior to NGF stimulation or treated simultaneously with alcohol and NGF. Cells were evaluated after either a 24 or 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoint. Two time course evaluation studies were performed. The first was undertaken to determine if there was an alcohol pretreatment time-dependent increase in NGF induced neurite extension. For this study, PC12 cells were pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for either 12, 24, 48, or 72 hours and then evaluated at both the 24 and 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoints. The second time course evaluation was to determine if

the rate of NGF-induced neurite extension is altered by pretreatment of cells with alcohol when compared to simultaneous treatment of cells with alcohol and NGF. For this study, PC12 cells were pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for either 12, 24, 48, or 72 hours prior to NGF stimulation for either 12, 24, 48 or 72 hours, respectively, or PC12 cells were simultaneously treated with alcohol and NGF for either 12, 24, 48 or 72 hours. Control cells consisted of treatment with only NGF for either 12, 24, 48 or 72 hours.

After treatment incubation, the plates were scored for neurite extension, counted to determine the percentage of cells bearing neurites and photographed to document representative treatment. The morphology of the population of cells was determined by evaluating the entire plate of cells microscopically and assigning a score between 0 to 8 based on the degree of neurite extension. This is a subjective evaluation that was based on the treatment response of the majority of the cells in a given plate. In each plate, there were some cells which did not respond to treatment and some that exhibited an exaggerated response. However, the majority of cells in a given plate generally responded to the same degree. A score of 0 was given to population of cells that appeared round and well attached to plates. A score of 1 indicated that cells were beginning to flatten and extend neurite spikes. A score of 2 indicated that cells possessed neurites whose length was the size of the cell diameter, while a score of 3 was indicative of cells which possessed neurites that were 2X the length of the cell body. A score of 4 was assigned to cells that possessed neurites that were 3X the length of the cell body. Increasing numbers beyond 4 indicated that the cells possess longer and longer neurites. Scoring data are expressed as the mean plate score +/-S. E. M. of the three experiments.

The percentage of cells bearing neurites was determined by counting the total number of cells in three random fields and determining those that possessed neurites. Any cell that possessed a process that was at least 1X the diameter of the cell body was counted as a cell possessing neurites. The percentage was calculated by dividing the number of cells with neurites by the total number of cells and multiplying by 100. The data are expressed as the percentage of cells with neurites. Each experiment consisted of ethanol dose and alcohol chain length responses to the treatment regimens described previously, after 24 and 72 hours of NGF stimulation. Both time course evaluations described previously were also evaluated. Each experiment was repeated 3 independent times. Data from both the score and percentage of cells bearing neurites were analyzed using SAS-RCBD for Dunnett's t-test to compare treatment to control. The dose and time course data were further analyzed using linear regression and linear contrast statements. Percentage of cells bearing neurites data were normalized by using an arc/sin transformation prior to using SAS-RCBD for Dunnett's t-test, linear regression and linear contrast. Photographs depicting representative treatment results were taken to document the degree of neurite extension (Appendix, Figures 41 - 56).

[³H]-Thymidine Incorporation

The inner 24 wells of a 96 well culture plate were coated with rat-tail collagen to be used for seeding cells. A separate 96 well culture plate was used for each alcohol treatment. The cells were seeded at a concentration of $1 \ge 10^4$ cells/well in 100 µl of complete growth medium. Also, 100 µl of medium was placed into all surrounding wells

to prevent evaporation. At the time of treatment, 100 µl of a 2X alcohol solution was added to all wells. At 7 hours prior to the termination of treatment time, 50 µl containing 0.02 µCi/µl [³H]-thymidine stock solution made in complete growth medium was added to each well containing cells. After the 7 hour pulse, the cells were harvested using a Ph.D.^{PM} Microtiter Cell Harvester. Cells were recovered by washing 10X with phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH, 7.3), subsequently lysed and DNA precipitated with 10 washes of 20% (w/v) trichloroacetic acid (TCA) followed by 10 washes with 95% (w/v) ethanol to dry the filter papers. Filter papers were placed into biovials. After drying overnight, 4 ml of scintifluor was added to each vial. The samples were counted on a Beckman scintillation counter. Data were expressed as a percentage of [³H]-thymidine incorporated into PC12 cells treated with alcohol. This percentage was obtained by dividing the amount of [³H]-thymidine incorporated into PC12 cells treated with alcohol by the amount incorporated into PC12 cells treated with medium alone and multiplying by 100. Each experiment consisted of a dose response at 24 and 72 hours, an alcohol chain length evaluation at 24 and 72 hours, and a time course evaluation. Each experiment was repeated four independent times. Data were analyzed by determining the percent [3H]thymidine incorporated into ethanol treated versus control cells. After arc/sin transformation, data were evaluated with SAS using a RCBD-ANOVA. Dunnetts' t-test was used to determine significant differences between control and treated cells.

Cell Cycle Analysis

Pheochromocytoma cells were seeded into previously rat tail collagen coated 100 mm culture dishes in 10 ml of complete medium. Alcohol treatments were made at 2X concentrations and 10 ml of alcohol solution was added to dishes at the time of treatment. Cells were harvested from the culture dishes by gentle pipetting. The cells were washed twice in PBS (pH 7.1), resuspended in 5 ml of PBS (pH 7.1) and mixed thoroughly by vortexing. A 50 µl aliquot was removed to determine cell number and cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at $1 \ge 10^6$ cells / tube and then centrifuged at 1,000 x g for 5 minutes. The cell pellets were then resuspended in 200 µl of PBS (pH 7.1) and fixed by gently layering the cell suspension onto 800 µl of -80°C methanol alliquoted into microfuge tubes. This was quickly placed into the -20°C freezer for 1 hour. Post fixation, cells were rapidly pelleted at 5,000 x g for 1 minute. The cell pellets were resuspended in 500 µl flow buffer (100 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 40 µg/ml propidium iodide, 1 mg/ml RNAse, 0.1% Triton X-100) to acheive a concentration of 2×10^6 cells / ml. The cell suspensions were transferred to 75 mm glass tubes and allowed to incubate on ice for at least 15 minutes. The samples were analyzed on a Coulter Epics Elite flow cytometer using the Multicycle Phoenix Flow System Program.

Data were collected on the flow cytometer until 10,000 individual cells were sampled from each treatment. The Multicycle program output describes the percentage of cells sampled that are in each phase of the cell cycle (ie: G1, S and G2). Each experiment consisted of dose and side chain response at 24 and 72 hours and a time course evaluation (12, 24, 48 and 72 hours). Each experiment was repeated four independent times. The

data obtained were further analyzed by performing an arc/sin transformation and then using SAS for ANOVA-RCBD (randomized complete block design) after performing an arc/sin transformation. Dunnett's t-test was used to determine if there was any statistical difference between the treatment means when compared to the control means.

Ganglioside Studies

Pheochromocytoma cells were seeded onto 60 mm culture dishes previously coated with rat tail collagen and allowed to attach overnight. Alcohol solutions were prepared as 2X the final desired concentration and at the time of treatment, alcohol was added to the dishes. Treatments consisted of a time course evaluation using 12, 24, 36, 48 and 72 hours. Cells were either treated with medium, 0.4% ethanol, 30 ng/ml NGF or 30 η g/ml NGF with 0.4% ethanol for the indicated time points. Dose and alcohol chain length evaluations were obtained for 12 hours of 0.4% (w/v) ethanol exposure. The cells were gently harvested by pipetting and placed into 15 ml conical tubes. Cells were pelleted by centrifugation and resuspended in 5 ml of PBS (pH, 7.3). Two tubes for each sample were prepared with $1 \ge 10^6$ cells/tube. Cells were pelleted by centrifugation and resuspended in 50 µl of PBS (pH, 7.1) containing 1% (w/v) sodium azide (Az) and 2% (w/v) fetal calf serum (FCS) (PBS-Az-FCS). To one tube for each sample, 5 µl of FITC labelled cholera toxin β -subunit resuspended in PBS (pH, 7.1) was added. To the other tube for each sample, 5 µl of PBS (pH, 7.1) was added. The tubes were incubated on ice for 30 to 45 minutes and then 2 ml of PBS-Az-FCS was added to each tube. Cells were pelleted by centrifugation and pellets were resuspended in 500 µl of PBS-Az-FCS and

analyzed on a Coulter Epics Elite Flow Cytometer using the Elite Software Program. The program evaluated 10,000 cells in each sample and recorded the log mean of cells containing the fluorescent ganglioside label. The log mean was transformed to the linear mean and this value was used to calculate the Fluorescence Signal to Noise Ratio (FSN). The equation to calculate FSN is as follows:

 $FSN = 10^{[(mean fluorescence exp. - mean fluorescence control)/# channels/log decade]}$

The experiment was repeated four individual times. Data were further analyzed using SAS-RCBD (randomized complete block design) with Dunnetts t-test to compare control means with sample means.

IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The precise effect which ethanol may have on the growth and differentiation of PC12 cells or the window of time during which cells are most vulnerable to alcohol has not been fully explored. The objectives of this study were to examine: 1) whether the ability of alcohol to potentiate NGF-induced neurite extension is due to a specific effect of alcohol upon NGF receptor affinity, form or number; 2) whether there are differences in NGF-induced neurite extension based upon the window of time during which alcohol was administered in relation to NGF exposure time; 3) whether there is a specific effect of alcohol on PC12 cell proliferation; 4) whether there is a specific effect of alcohol on the ganglioside G_{M1} which is associated with the process of neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells.

Effects of Alcohol on NGF Receptors: Affinity and Number

Both forms of the NGF receptor are exhibited on PC12 cells (Ojeda *et al.*, 1990; Escandon and Chao, 1990; Kouchalakos and Bradshaw, 1986; Buxser *et al.*, 1990; Sutter *et al.*, 1979). Treatment of PC12 cells with NGF induces the cells to stop proliferation and begin the process of neurite extension (Greene and Tischler, 1982). The high-affinity receptor is thought to be responsible for biological effects of NGF (Green and Greene, 1986; Weskamp and Reichardt, 1991). Thus, alcohols may potentiate NGF's effects by altering either NGF receptor affinity or directly altering the number of receptors expressed on PC12 cells. Scatchard analysis was employed to investigate receptor binding parameters of PC12 cells exposed to alcohols. Previous studies have shown that alcohols potentiate NGF effects in PC12 cells by 72 hours of simultaneous treatment (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a), therefore, this time was chosen as the end point for the dose response and alcohol chain length evaluations. The dose range chosen consists of physiologic [0.1% w/v, 21.7 mM (100 mg/dl); 0.2% w/v, 43.5 mM (202 mg/dl) and 0.4% w/v, 87.0 mM (400 mg/dl)] and pharmacologic doses [0.6% w/v, 131.5 mM (604 mg/dl) and 0.8% w/v, 173.9 mM (802 mg/dl)]. Additionally, the effects of methanol, ethanol, propanol and butanol were evaluated at 0.4% (w/v) [87 mM (400 mg/dl)] since NGF induced neurite outgrowth is potentiated in an alcohol chain length dependent manner (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a).

No specific effect of ethanol dose was observed for the affinity (Figure 1) or number of receptors (Figure 2) for either form of the NGF receptor (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05). These results indicate that the synergistic effect that ethanol has with NGF is not related to direct alterations within either form of the receptor. In addition, there was no alcohol chain length effect observed in either the low affinity or high affinity form of the NGF receptor, when compared to medium treated cells (Figure 3). Likewise, alcohol chain length did not alter the number of receptors expressed (Figure 4) (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05). Time course studies were undertaken to examine possible alterations in both receptor parameters (Figures 5,6). No specific alcohol effect was noted in either form of the receptor for either parameter due to any length of exposure time to ethanol (Dunnett's



Figure 1. Effect of ethanol on NGF receptor affinity. PC12 cells were treated either with 0, 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6 or 0.8% (w/v) ethanol for 72 hours prior to harvest. Scatchard analysis was performed on each treatment using triplicate measures at each uniodinated NGF concentration. The curve fitting program, LIGAND, was used to determine the best fit lines. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Receptor affinities, calculated from the slopes of the best fit lines, were further analyzed using a RCBD and Dunnetts t-test (p < 0.05) for comparison of treatment to control means. Points represent the mean +/- S. E. (n = 3).


Figure 2. Effect of ethanol on NGF receptor number. PC12 cells were treated either with 0, 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6 or 0.8% (w/v) ethanol for 72 hours prior to harvest. Scatchard analysis was performed on each treatment using triplicate measures at each uniodinated NGF concentration. The curve fitting program, LIGAND, was used to determine the best fit lines. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Receptor numbers, calculated from the intercepts of the best fit lines, were further analyzed using a RCBD and Dunnett's t-test (p < 0.05) for comparison of treatment to control means. Points represent the mean + / - S. E. (n = 3).



Figure 3. Effect of alcohol chain length on NGF receptor affinity. PC12 cells were treated with either medium or 0.4% (w/v) of MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH for 72 hours prior to harvest. Scatchard analysis was performed on treatment using triplicate measures at each uniodinated NGF concentration. The curve fitting program, LIGAND, was used to determine the best fit lines. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Receptor affinities, calculated from the slopes of the best fit lines, were further analyzed using a RCBD and Dunnetts t-test (p < 0.05) for comparison of treatment to control means. Points represent the mean + / - S. E. (n = 3).



Figure 4. Effect of alcohol chain length on NGF receptor number. PC12 cells were treated with either medium or 0.4% (w/v) of MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH for 72 hours prior to harvest. Scatchard analysis was performed on each treatment using triplicate measures at each uniodinated NGF concentration. The curve fitting program, LIGAND, was used to determine the best fit lines. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Receptor numbers, calculated from the intercepts of the best fit lines, were further analyzed using a RCBD and Dunnett's t-test (p < 0.05) for comparison of treatment to control means. Points represent the mean + / - S. E. (n = 3).



Figure 5. Effect of ethanol on NGF receptor affinity over time. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) of EtOH for either 0, 12, 24, 48 or 72 hours prior to harvest. Scatchard analysis was performed on treatment using triplicate measures at each uniodinated NGF concentration. The curve fitting program, LIGAND, was used to determine the best fit lines. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Receptor affinities, calculated from the slopes of the best fit lines, were further analyzed using a RCBD and Dunnetts t-test (p < 0.05) for comparison of treatment to control means. Points represent the mean + / - S. E. (n = 3).



Figure 6. Effects of ethanol on NGF receptor number over time. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) of EtOH for either 0, 12, 24, 48 or 72 hours prior to harvest. Scatchard analysis was performed on each treatment using triplicate measures at each uniodinated NGF concentration. The curve fitting program, LIGAND, was used to determine the best fit lines. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Receptor numbers, calculated from the intercepts of the best fit lines, were further analyzed using a RCBD and Dunnett's t-test (p < 0.05) for comparison of treatment to control means. Points represent the mean + / - S. E. (n = 3).

t-test; p < 0.05). These results imply that the primary effect by which ethanol potentiates NGF-induced neurite outgrowth is not due to a direct alteration in either the affinities, a shift in receptor forms, or the number of NGF receptors.

Effects of Alcohol Exposure on NGF-Induced Neurite Extension

Simultaneously treated PC12 cells with alcohol and NGF for 72 hours possess a greater number of neurites that are also longer and more highly-branched than those cells stimulated with NGF alone. The enhancement effect that alcohol has on NGF-induced neurite extension occurs in a dose dependent and alcohol chain length dependent manner (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a). The mechanism which underlies this effect is unknown. It is possible that alcohols are acting in a synergistic manner with NGF to enhance the neurotrophic property of NGF, or alternatively, alcohols may prime the cells to differentiate. If alcohols are priming the cells in some manner, then pretreating the cells with alcohols prior to NGF stimulation may enhance the degree of NGF-induced neurite extension over that observed with simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF.

Morphology studies were undertaken to determine if there is a specific window of time during which alcohols have a more pronounced effect on NGF-induced neurite extension. In addition, studies were designed to ascertain whether this effect was due to a specific effect of alcohol or a synergistic alcohol / NGF effect. PC12 cells were treated with an alcohol dose range that includes physiologic concentrations (0.1 - 0.4%, w/v) and pharmacologically elevated levels (0.6 - 0.8%, w/v). Time of alcohol exposure was chosen to include various time frames up to 72 hours of exposure. The treatment

regimens chosen were designed in order to determine if pretreatment of PC12 cells prior to NGF stimulation will have a more profound effect on the degree of neurite extension, compared to cells which were simultaneously treated. If there was an enhanced effect on NGF-induced neurite extension when a pretreatment regimen was employed, then this would suggest that alcohol enhances NGF's effects through a priming mechanism. Two time periods of NGF exposure were used to determine if the synergistic effect noticed at 72 hours of NGF stimulation was observed at earlier time points (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a).

The enhancement of NGF induced neurite extension was evaluated by two independent criteria. The first was a visual observation method where the degree of neurite extension for each plate of cells was scored for an overall population average. The second method was to actually quantitate the number of cells in three individual fields per treatment to determine the percentage of cells bearing neurites. To evaluate the morphological response, several treatment regimens were employed: 1) simultaneous treatment with alcohol and NGF, 2) pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to addition of NGF and 3) pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF. Additionally, to determine early versus late neurotrophic factor effects, the assay was evaluated either at 24 or 72 hour NGF treatment endpoints.

The degree of neurite extension (plate score) and the percentage of cells bearing neurites were examined as a function of ethanol dose employing the three treatment regimens evaluated at the 24 hour endpoint (Figures 7, 8). Likewise, the cells were evaluated at the 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoint (Figures 9, 10). PC12 cells which

were evaluated at the 72 hour endpoint (Figures 9, 10) possessed a greater degree of neurite extension as well as a greater number of cells possessing neurites when compared to the 24 hour NGF stimulation endpoint (Figures 7, 8), which is attributed to longer exposure to neurotrophic factor. Treatment of cells with alcohol, independent of treatment regimen, using either endpoint evaluation time, resulted in increased neurite extension. Additionally, the percentage of cells bearing neurites increased in a dose dependent fashion when compared to cells stimulated with NGF alone. Linear regression analysis indicates that the degree of neurite extension and the percentage of cells bearing neurites increases in a dose-dependent fashion that is independent of treatment regimen, for both endpoint evaluations (p < 0.0001). Linear contrast statements were used to compare the lines generated by each of the treatment regimens to each other. Using this analysis, the dose dependent degree of neurite extension and percentage of cells bearing neurites was unaltered by treatment regimen for either NGF endpoint (Figures, 7, 8, 9, 10). Even though treatment of cells with alcohol alone does not induce these cells to extend neurites, these results suggest that ethanol enhances NGF's effects in a dose dependent fashion which is independent of treatment regimen. Although PC12 cells stimulated with NGF for 72 hours possessed increased numbers of cells which were differentiated, this analysis revealed that no specific alcohol treatment regimen effect could be documented.

The physio-pharmacological effects of the aliphatic alcohols increase as alcohol chain length increases (McCreery and Hunt, 1978). It has been observed that increasing alcohol chain length, increases the degree of NGF-induced neurite extension, and the



Figure 7. Effect of ethanol dose on neurite extension after 24 hours of NGF stimulation. The degree of neurite extension was evaluated following either; (● ⁻) simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 24 hours, (▼⁻⁻) pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours, or (■···) pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours. Each point represents the score obtained from an individual plate from one experiment. The lines were obtained from linear regression using the means of the three individual experiments.



Figure 8. Effect of ethanol dose on the number of cells which possess neurites after 24 hours of NGF stimulation. The number of cells which possess neurites were evaluated following either (● —) simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 24 hours (▼ –) pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours or (■∞∞) pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours. Each point represents the mean of the three counts for each individual plate of PC12 cells; lines indicate linear regression obtained from the means of the mean results of three independent experiments.



Figure 9. Effect of ethanol dose on neurite extension after 72 hours of NGF stimulation. The degree of neurite extension was evaluated following either; (● ⁻) simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 72 hours, (▼⁻⁻) pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours, or (■···) pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours. Each point represents the score obtained from an individual plate from one experiment. The lines were obtained from linear regression using the means of the three individual experiments.



Figure 10. Effect of ethanol dose on the number of cells which possess neurites after 72 hours of NGF stimulation. The number of cells which possess neurites were evaluated following either (● ---) simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 72 hours (▼-) pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours or (■∘∘∘) pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours. Each point represents the mean of the three counts for each individual plate of PC12 cells; lines indicate linear regression obtained from the means of the mean results of three independent experiments.

percentage of cells bearing neurites in PC12 cells treated simultaneously with alcohol and NGF for 72 hours (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a). Thus, the effects that other alcohol chain lengths have on the degree of neurite extension and the percentage of cells bearing neurites was evaluated using the outlined treatment regimens.

Neurite extension observed within the 24 hour NGF stimulation endpoint, for all of the alcohol chain length treatment regimens tested, was greater than that observed for cells stimulated with NGF alone as indicated by Dunnett's t-test (p < 0.005) (Figure 11). There was not a specific trend of alcohol chain length (Tukey's LSD; comparing methanol to ethanol to propanol to butanol). In addition, no effect could be attributed to within treatment regimens for cells treated with either methanol or ethanol (Tukey's LSD). However, within the longer chain length alcohols, propanol and butanol, there was a specific treatment regimen effect on neurite extension. The simultaneous treatment regimen yielded less neurite extension than the 24 hour alcohol pretreatment regimen (Tukey's LSD, p < 0.05). Neurite extension induced by the 72 hour alcohol pretreatment regimen fell between the simultaneous regimen and the 24 hour pretreatment regimen.

Likewise, the effect of alcohol chain length was evaluated for the percentage of cells bearing neurites for the 24 hour NGF-stimulation endpoint (Figure 12). The percentage of cells bearing neurites for those cells pretreated with propanol for 72 hours, pretreated with butanol for 24 hours and pretreated with butanol for 72 hours was increased as compared to the percentage of cells bearing neurites for those cells stimulated with NGF alone (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05). Tukey's LSD revealed no chain length effect; for example; treatment with methanol was not different from treatment with ethanol, from



Figure 11. Effect of alcohol chain length on neurite extension after 24 hours of NGF stimulation. The degree of neurite extension was evaluated following either: simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 24 hours, pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours, or pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours. Each bar represents the mean +/- S. E. M. (n = 3). Bars that are significantly different from cells treated with NGF alone are indicated by *. Letters indicate significant differences within alcohol treatment regimens.



Figure 12. Effect of alcohol chain length on the number of cells which possess neurites after 24 hours of NGF stimulation. The number of cells which possess neurites were evaluated following either: simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 24 hours, pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours, or pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 24 hours. The percentage of cells bearing neurites was obtained from three random fields for each treatment and a mean was obtained. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Each bar represents the mean +/- S. E. M. (n = 3). Those that are significantly different from cells stimulated with NGF alone are indicated by *.

treatment with propanol, from treatment with butanol. There was no specific treatment regimen effect observed within any of the alcohols (Tukey's LSD; p < 0.05). The 24 hour pretreatment regimen of the longer chain alcohols did enhance the neurite score, but had no effect on the percentage of cells bearing neurites. This indicates that the cells that responded produced neurites of greater length, but the number of cells that respond is not altered by the treatment regimens.

Accordingly, alcohol chain length treatment was also evaluated after the 72 hour NGF-stimulated endpoint time for both morphological parameters (Figures 13, 14). Cells evaluated at the 72 hour endpoint exhibited greater plate scores and percentages of cells bearing neurites than those evaluated at the 24 hour endpoint (Figures 11, 12, 13, 14). This is attributed to longer exposure to the neurotrophic factor. The degree of neurite extension for the 72 hour ethanol pretreatment regimen, both the 24 hour and 72 hour propanol pretreatment regimens and all of the butanol treatment regimens were greater than the degree of neurite extension induced by NGF stimulation alone (Dunnetts t-test; p < 0.05, Figure 13). Treatment regimens for the 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoint (Figure 14) shows that cells pretreated with ethanol for either 24 or 72 hours, cells pretreated with propanol for either 24 or 72 hours and cells treated with butanol, independent of treatment regimen, possessed greater percentages of cells bearing neurites than cells stimulated with NGF alone (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05).

There was an alcohol chain length trend, such that the average neurite length and the percentage of cells bearing neurites increased with chain length (methanol < ethanol < propanol < butanol) (Tukey's LSD; p < 0.05, Figures 13, 14). With all of the alcohols, no



Figure 13. Effect of alcohol chain length on neurite extension after 72 hours of NGF stimulation. The degree of neurite extension was evaluated following either: simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 72 hours, pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours, or pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 3). Bars that are significantly different from cells treated with NGF alone are indicated by *.



Figure 14. Effect of alcohol chain length on the number of cells which possess neurites after 72 hours of NGF stimulation. The number of cells which possess neurites were evaluated following either: simultaneous treatment of alcohol and NGF for 72 hours, pretreatment with alcohol for 24 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours, or pretreatment with alcohol for 72 hours prior to stimulation with NGF for 72 hours. The percentage of cells bearing neurites were obtained from three random fields for each treatment and a mean was obtained. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. obtained by using the independent experimental means (n = 3). Those that are significantly different from cells stimulated with NGF alone are indicated by *.

specific treatment regimen effect was observed after 72 hours of NGF stimulation for either morphological parameter as shown by Tukey's LSD (p < 0.05). Two responses of PC12 cells to increasing alcohol chain length were altered by the length of time that the cells were stimulated with NGF. First, there was an apparent lack of a trend associated with alcohol chain length effect on the degree of neurite extension and the percentage of cells bearing neurites at the 24 hour NGF endpoint. In contrast, a trend associated with alcohol chain length was observed at the 72 hour endpoint for both morphological parameters. The second observation that was altered by length of culture with NGF is the specific effect which alcohol has on the degree of neurite extension. For example, an apparent 24 hour pretreatment effect was observed with the longer chain alcohols at the early NGF endpoint, but this effect is no longer apparent at the later endpoint. In summary, even though after 24 hours of NGF treatment there was a specific treatment regimen effect on neurite extension with the longer chain alcohols (propanol and butanol), this specific treatment regimen effect was no longer observed after 72 hours of treatment with NGF. Furthermore, while a specific treatment regimen effect on neurite extension was observed at the 24 hour NGF endpoint, no treatment regimen effect was observed with either NGF endpoint for the percentage of cells bearing neurites. This implies that even though the cells are induced to produce longer neurites when exposed to the alcohol prior to NGF stimulation, this pretreatment effect is not altering the number of cells that are capable of the initial response to the neurotrophic factor.

To further examine the effects of ethanol pretreatment on NGF-induced neurite extension and percentage of cells bearing neurites, a time course study was performed in

which the pretreatment time varied and the cells were evaluated at either the 24 or 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoints. In Figures 15 and 16, the results obtained for the degree of neurite extension and the percentage of cells bearing neurites, respectively, for an ethanol pretreatment time course study using 24 and 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoints are shown. This study was undertaken to determine if there was any ethanol pretreatment time-dependent increase in either morphological parameter. PC12 cells stimulated with NGF for 72 hours exhibited a greater degree of neurite extension and percentage of cells bearing neurites than those stimulated with NGF for 24 hours.

Cells pretreated with ethanol and evaluated for neurite extension at the 24 hour NGF stimulation endpoint showed a good fit to a linear model ($r^2 = 0.946$), while cells evaluated at the 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoint did not fit a linear model ($r^2 = 0.605$). Furthermore, cells pretreated with ethanol and evaluated for the percentage of cells bearing neurites at the 24 hour NGF stimulation endpoint had a regression coefficient of $r^2 = 0.853$, while those evaluated after the 72 hour NGF stimulation endpoint had a regression coefficient of only $r^2 = 0.524$. Increasing ethanol pretreatment time prior to NGF stimulation for 24 hours shows an alcohol pretreatment time-dependent increase in NGF-induced neurite extension as well as the percentage of cells bearing neurites. However, after 72 hours of NGF stimulation, there is no longer as great an alcohol pretreatment time-dependent increase in NGF-induced neurite extension or the percentage of cells bearing neurites. Thus, ethanol may have a stimulatory effect on NGF-induced neurite extension as pretreatment time increases during the early periods of NGF stimulation. By the time the cells are stimulated with NGF for 72 hours, much of the



Figure 15. Time course evaluation of ethanol pretreatment time on neurite extension after either 24 or 72 hours of NGF stimulation. PC12 cells were stimulated with 50 η g/ml NGF alone for either 24 or 72 hours or pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for either 12, 24, 48, or 72 hours followed by stimulation with 50 η g/ml NGF for either 24 or 72 hours. The degree of neurite extension was evaluated at the end of the NGF stimulation. Each point represents one sample. Linear regression analysis of the mean +/-S. E. M. (n = 3) indicated that cells stimulated with NGF for 24 hours fit a linear model well while those stimulated with NGF for 72 hours did not fit a linear model as well.



Figure 16. Time course evaluation of ethanol pretreatment time on the number of cells which possess neurites after either 24 or 72 hours of NGF stimulation. PC12 cells were stimulated with 50 η g/ml NGF alone for either 24 or 72 hours, or pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for either 12, 24, 48, or 72 hours followed by 50 η g/ml NGF stimulation for either 24 or 72 hours. The number of cells possessing neurites were evaluated at the end of the NGF stimulation. The percentage of cells bearing neurites were obtained from three random fields for each treatment and a mean was obtained. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Each point represents the mean of triplicate determinations. Lines were obtained by linear regression analysis using the independent experimental means + / - S. E. M (n = 3). Regression analysis indicated that cells stimulated with NGF for 24 hours fit a linear model well while those stimulated with NGF for 72 hours did not fit a linear model as well.

underlying specific alcohol effect is overpowered by the strong synergistic ethanol / NGF effect.

The second time course evaluation was undertaken to examine whether the rate of NGF-induced neurite extension or the percentage of cells bearing neurites is altered by pretreatment of alcohol, as compared to simultaneous treatment with alcohol and NGF or NGF alone (Figure 17, 18). All three treatment regimens show an NGF stimulation time dependent increase in both morphological parameters. Analysis by linear contrast statements shows that the line which describes the neurite extension for the pretreatment alcohol regimen has a slope of b = 0.092 which is greater than either the slope of the line for simultaneously treated cells (b = 0.070; p < 0.01) or the slope of the line for NGF alone treated cells (b = 0.057; p < 0.0004). There was no difference between the slopes of the lines for neurite extension with the simultaneously treated cells (b = 0.070) and the NGF alone treated cells (b = 0.057; p < 0.14). The slope of the line for the percentage of cells bearing neurites created by the pretreatment regimen (b = 9.396) is greater than the slope of the line for the cells were stimulated with NGF alone (b = 6.430; p < 0.01). However, there was no difference in the slopes of the percentage of cells bearing neurites for the pretreatment regimen (b = 9.396) versus the simultaneous treatment regimen (b = 8.382; p < 0.23) or for the simultaneous treatment regimen (b = 8.382) versus the NGF treatment (b = 6.430; p < 0.11). The rate of change in neurite extension brought on by pretreating cells with alcohol prior to NGF stimulation is greater than the rate of change of either simultaneously treating cells with ethanol and NGF or stimulating cells with NGF alone. The rate of change in the percentage of cells bearing neurites brought on



Figure 17. Time course evaluation of ethanol treatment regimen on neurite extension over NGF stimulation time. PC12 cells were either: treated with 50 η g/ml NGF alone for the indicated time periods, treated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol and 50 η g/ml NGF simultaneously for the indicated time periods or, pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time period followed by 50 η g/ml NGF treatment for the indicated time periods. Each point represents one sample. Linear regression analysis using the means + / - S. E. M. (n = 3) showed that all treatment regimens fit a linear model. The slope of the line formed by pretreatment with alcohol was greater than the slopes of the other two lines.



Figure 18. Effect of ethanol on the number of cells which possess neurites with ethanol treatment regimens over NGF stimulation time. PC12 cells were either: stimulated with 50 η g/ml NGF alone for the indicated time periods, treated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol and stimulated with 50 η g/ml NGF simultaneously for the indicated time periods, or pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time period followed by 50 η g/ml NGF stimulation for the indicated time periods. The percentage of cells bearing neurites was obtained from three random fields for each treatment and a mean was obtained. The experiment was repeated three independent times. Each point represents one sample. Linear regression analysis using the means + / - S. E. M. (n = 3) showed that all treatment regimens fit a linear model. The slope of the line formed by pretreatment with ethanol was greater than the slopes of the other two lines.

by pretreating cells with ethanol is greater than NGF stimulation alone, but is not greater than simultaneous treatment. Although pretreatment of cells with ethanol has a greater effect than simultaneous treatment on the degree of neurite extension, there is no effect on the percentage of cells bearing neurites with either pretreatment or simultaneous treatment. This is similar to what was observed for the longer chain alcohols where the 24 hour pretreatment regimen induced a greater degree of neurite extension but failed to induce a greater percentage of cells bearing neurites. Pretreatment of PC12 cells with alcohol may prime NGF-induced neurite extension to a greater extent than simultaneous alcohol and NGF treatment in a subtle alcohol-specific manner. It appears as though the alcohol-specific effect alters the rate of neurite extension without affecting the numbers of cells that are capable of responding to the neurotrophic factor. Even though the specific effect of alcohol was not apparent in the individual dose responses tested, there is evidence that a specific alcohol effect exists and that pretreating cells with alcohol increases this response. This further argues for the potential of an underlying specific alcohol effect on NGF-induced neurite extension.

One effect that is not apparent within the presentation of these results is that the alcohol treated cells which do respond to NGF, generally extend more neurites per cell than those cells stimulated with NGF alone. The neurites that are extended in alcohol treated cells also appear more branched with abnormal morphology which is best illustrated with the high concentrations of ethanol and the longer chain alcohols. Appendix figures 41 - 56 show the morphology boards prepared from those treatment regimens just described.

Effects of Alcohol on [3H]-Thymidine Incorporation

Alcohol has been shown to reduce the number of PC12 cells in culture (Pantazis *et al.*, 1992) but it is unclear if this is due to cell death or a decrease in cellular proliferation. Alcohol may also be priming the cells to respond to the neurotrophic factor. To test the possibility of a specific alcohol effect on PC12 cell proliferation, the degree of [³H]-thymidine incorporated into alcohol treated and control cells was evaluated. Ethanol concentrations ranged from low physiologic to high pharmacologic, and the times tested were for short term (24 hours) and long term (72 hours) treatment, similar to the morphology studies. Figures 19 and 20 depict the dose responses obtained after either 24 or 72 hours of ethanol treatment, respectively. The means of each treatment time were compared using Dunnetts t-test (p < 0.05) with no differences being observed for any ethanol treatment. These results document that there is no specific effect of ethanol on the proliferation status of PC12 cells at any dose utilized.

The effect of alcohol chain length was also compared using Dunnetts t-test (p < 0.05). Cells (PC12) treated with either propanol or butanol for 24 hours showed a significant reduction in the percentage of [3 H]-thymidine incorporated (Figure 21). There was an alcohol chain length trend observed for the amount of [3 H]-thymidine incorporated into cells treated with these alcohols for 24 hours. However, by 72 hours of alcohol treatment (Figure 22), there were no differences in the amount of [3 H]-thymidine incorporation and the alcohol chain length trend was no longer observed. This finding suggests that the longer chain alcohols may induce a specific effect on PC12 cell



Figure 19. Effect of 24 hour ethanol treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells. The percentage of $[^{3}H]$ -thymidine incorporated into cells which were treated with ethanol at 0.1%, 0.2%, 0.4%, 0.6% or 0.8% (w/v) for 24 hours compared to cells treated with medium for 24 hours. Each treatment of an individual experiment consisted of 24 replicates. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). The data was analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation on the raw percentages.



Figure 20. Effect of 72 hour ethanol treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells. The percentage of [3 H]-thymidine incorporated into cells which were treated with ethanol at 0.1%, 0.2%, 0.4%, 0.6% or 0.8% (w/v) for 72 hours compared to cells treated with medium for 72 hours. Each treatment of an individual experiment consisted of 24 replicates. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). The data was analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation on the raw percentages.



Figure 21. Effect of 24 hour alcohol chain length treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells. The percentage of $[^{3}H]$ -thymidine incorporated into cells which were treated with 0.4% (w/v) MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH for 24 hours compared to cells treated with medium for 24 hours. Each treatment of an individual experiment consisted of 24 replicates. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). The data was analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation on the raw percentages. Significant differences from control means are denoted by *.



Figure 22. Effect of 72 hour alcohol chain length treatment on proliferation of PC12 cells. The percentage of $[^{3}H]$ -thymidine incorporated into cells which were treated with 0.4% (w/v) MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH for 72 hours compared to cells treated with medium for 72 hours. Each treatment of an individual experiment consisted of 24 replicates. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). The data was analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation on the raw percentages.

proliferation at early time points which is overcome at later time points, as the cells are able to adapt and recover their proliferation status by 72 hours.

Figure 23 depicts the results obtained from a time course evaluation. There were no differences in the percentages of [³H]-thymidine incorporated at each time point when compared to control cells. This further suggests that ethanol is not working through a mechanism that is halting proliferation of PC12 cells in order to induce enhanced PC12 cell differentiation. Moreover, ethanol may be priming the cells to be able to respond to the neurotrophic factor without noticeably interfering with proliferation. The longer chain alcohols may exert a greater priming effect, which allows an alteration in the proliferative status of cells treated with these alcohols to be observed.

Effects of Alcohol Exposure on Cell Cycle Regulation

Ethanol has been shown to cause a delay in the progression of G_1 in C6 and HL-60 cells (Isenberg *et al.*, 1992; Cook *et al.*, 1990). To examine the effect that alcohols may have on cell cycle progression in PC12 cells, the same ethanol dose range, chain length alcohols and alcohol exposure time was evaluated as used for morphology and proliferation studies. A decrease in the S phase of the cell cycle was observed in cells treated with 0.8% ethanol for 24 hours compared to untreated cells (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05; Figure 24). An increase in the G_2 phase of the cell cycle was observed also in those cells treated with either 0.2% or 0.8% ethanol compared to control cells (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05). There was no alteration in the G_1 phase of the cell cycle for cells treated with ethanol for 24 hours (Figure 24). At high pharmacological concentrations of ethanol,



Figure 23. Effect of ethanol treatment time on PC12 cell proliferation. Cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time periods while control plates were treated with medium at the same time. Data are shown as the percentage of [³H]-thymidine incorporated into the treated samples at each time point compared to the [³H]-thymidine incorporated into the control samples at each time point. Each treatment of an individual experiment consisted of 24 replicates. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). The data was analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation on the raw percentages.

there is a decrease in the synthesis phase of the cell cycle which should relate to the proliferation status of the cells. However, there was no decrease observed in proliferation of these cells. The evaluation of the cell cycle may be a more sensitive indicator of cellular proliferation.

In contrast, cells treated with the indicated concentrations of ethanol for 72 hours showed no significant differences in either G_1 , G_2 or S phases of the cell cycle from control cells (Figure 25). These findings agree with the proliferation studies. The effects that ethanol has on PC12 cells appears to occur within an early window of time. Moreover, longer periods of exposure appear to lead to adaptation or recovery from any effects observed earlier.

Changes in cell cycle were also examined as a function of alcohol chain length at either 24 or 72 hours (Figures 26, 27). At 24 hours of alcohol treatment, there appears to be an alcohol chain length effect such that there is an increase in the percentage of cells in G_1 and a decrease in the percentage of cells in S as chain length increases. Cells treated with propanol or butanol for 24 hours displayed a significant increase in the percentage of cells within the G_1 phase of the cell cycle, indicating a delay in the progression of G_1 (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05; Figure 26). The same cell populations showed a significant decrease in the percentage of cells within the S phase of the cell cycle (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05). However, only cells treated with butanol for 24 hours possessed a significant increase in the percentage of cells within the G_2 phase of the cell cycle when compared to control cells (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05). These data suggest that the longer chain alcohols may induce a delay in the progression through the cell cycle. Butanol delays G_2 as well as



Figure 24. Effect of 24 hour ethanol treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression. PC12 cells were treated with either 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6 or 0.8% (w/v) ethanol for 24 hours. Percentages of cells in G₁, S and G₂ are given as output from the Multicycle program after sampling of 10,000 individual cells in a sample. Each experiment was repeated four independent times. Data was analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). Significant differences from control cells are denoted by *.



Figure 25. Effect of 72 hour ethanol treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression. PC12 cells were treated with either 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6 or 0.8% (w/v) ethanol for 72 hours prior to harvesting. Percentages of cells in G₁, S and G₂ are given as output from the Multicycle program after sampling of 10,000 individual cells in a sample. Each experiment was repeated four independent times. Data were analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation. Each bar represents the mean +/- S. E. M. (n = 4). Significant differences from control cells are denoted by *.


Figure 26. Effect of 24 hour alcohol chain length treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression. PC12 cells were treated with either 0.4% (w/v) MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH for 24 hours. Percentages of cells in G_1 , S and G_2 are given as output from the Multicycle program after sampling of 10,000 individual cells in a sample. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Data were analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation. Each bar represents the mean + / - S. E. M. (n = 4). Significant differences from control cells are denoted by *.



Figure 27. Effect of 72 hour alcohol chain length treatment on PC12 cell cycle progression. PC12 cells were treated with either 0.4% (w/v) MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH for 72 hours prior to harvesting. Percentages of cells in G_1 , S and G_2 are given as output from the Multicycle program after sampling of 10,000 individual cells in a sample. The experiment was repeated four independent times. Data were analyzed using a RCBD after performing an arc/sin transformation. Each bar represents the mean +/ - S. E. M. (n = 4). Significant differences from control cells are denoted by *.

G₁, which could imply that there are two specific periods within the cell cycle that this alcohol is affecting. The decrease in the synthesis phase of the cell cycle seen in both propanol and butanol treated cells agrees well with the proliferation studies performed. Treatment of cells with butanol for 72 hours showed a significant decrease in cells within the S phase of the cell cycle and a significant increase in cells within the G₂ phase of the cell cycle when compared to control cells (Dunnett's t-test; p < 0.05; Figure 27). None of the other alcohols caused any significant change in cell cycle progression when treated for 72 hours compared to untreated cells (Figure 27). By 72 hours of alcohol exposure, there did not appear to be an alcohol chain length trend in either G_1 or S, which was observed in cells treated with alcohol for 24 hours. While the 24 hour treatment effects on cell cycle progression seen with propanol treated cells is absent by 72 hours, some of the butanol effects remain. This could imply that there are two separate effects. The effect that induces a G₁ delay in butanol treated cells is no longer observed by 72 hours, however, the effect that induces a delay in G_2 remains. Only butanol and very high concentrations of ethanol showed the ability to delay G_2 . Thus, this may be an effect that is specific to butanol and high concentrations of ethanol in PC12 cells. Both butanol and high concentrations of ethanol are known to initiate greater amounts of cell death in PC12 cell cultures (Bridges, 1994; Thesis). Therefore, it may be that the delay in G_2 observed here is related in some manner to cell death.

A time course evaluation was performed for cells treated with 0.4% ethanol (Figure 28) and no significant difference in any phase of the cell cycle was observed for any of the tested time periods when compared to medium treated cells at those time





points. This also agrees well with the proliferation study and indicates that no other cell cycle parameter is affected in this clonal line PC12 cells due to 0.4% (w/v) ethanol exposure.

Effect of Ethanol on Ganglioside GM₁

Gangliosides, when added to culture media of PC12 cells, have been shown to inhibit cell proliferation and enhance neuritic outgrowth. This enhancement of neurite outgrowth occurs without alteration of the binding parameters of the NGF receptors (Mutoh *et al.*, 1993). These effects are similar to what has been observed with ethanol on PC12 cells. Simultaneous addition of Cholera Toxin B (CTB), which specifically binds to G_{M1} with a high affinity, and NGF increases inhibition of [³H]-thymidine incorporation into PC12 cells over NGF alone (Mutoh *et al.*, 1993). Gangliosides also enhance the membrane disordering actions of ethanol (Harris *et al.*, 1984). Due to these observations, one of the possible mechanisms by which ethanol enhanced neurite outgrowth may occur is due to a change in the amount of G_{M1} present in the ethanol treated cells compared to untreated cells. To test this possibility, cells treated with 0.4% ethanol (w/v) over time were tested for the amount of G_{M1} present in the cells as compared to control cells.

There was no significant change in G_{M1} for any ethanol treated cells at any time point. Treatment with NGF alone greatly enhanced the amount of G_{M1} present in the cells over those cells treated with ethanol and control cells (Figures 29, 30). The use of ethanol along with NGF showed no effect over those observed with NGF alone (Figure 30). Figures 31 and 32 depict ethanol dose and alcohol chain length evaluations performed at 12 hours, respectively. There was no effect observed at any ethanol concentration or with any alcohol tested. Furthermore, the dose response does not fit a linear model. These results imply that alcohols do not alter the amount of G_{M1} present within PC12 cells.



Figure 29. Effect of ethanol on G_{M1} over time. PC12 cells were grown in the presence or absence of 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time points. For FITClabelling procedure refer to Methods and Materials. For each sample, the fluorescence of 10,000 individual cells was used to determine the log mean fluorescence. This value was converted to the linear mean. The fluorescence signal to noise ratio (FSN) was calculated by using the formula; FSN = $10^{l(intensity exp-intensity ct)/#ChDl}$. Each experiment was repeated 4 independent times. The data are plotted as the mean + / - S. E. M. FSN versus time (n = 4). Data was analyzed using a RCBD and a students t-test (p < 0.05) to determine differences between medium and ethanol treated cells at a given time.



Figure 30. Effect of ethanol and NGF on G_{M1} over time. PC12 cells were grown in the presence of either NGF or NGF with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time points. For FITC-labelling procedure refer to Methods and Materials. For each sample, the fluorescence of 10,000 individual cells was used to determine the log mean fluorescence. This value was converted to the linear mean. The fluorescence signal to noise ratio (FSN) was calculated by using the formula; FSN = $10^{I(intensityexp-intensityetI)/#ChD]}$. Each experiment was repeated four independent times. The data are plotted as the mean + / - S. E. M. FSN versus time (n = 4). Data was analyzed using a RCBD and a students t-test (p < 0.05) to determine differences between NGF and NGF with ethanol treated cells at a given time.



Figure 31. Effect of ethanol dose on G_{M1} at 12 hours. PC12 cells were grown in the presence of 0, 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6, or 0.8% (w/v) ethanol for 12 hours. For FITC-labelling procedure refer to Methods and Materials. For each sample, the fluorescence of 10,000 individual cells was used to determine the log mean fluorescence. This value was converted to the linear mean. The fluorescence signal to noise ratio (FSN) was calculated by using the formula; FSN = $10^{I(intensityexp-intensityct)/#ChDI}$. Each experiment was repeated four independent times. The data are plotted as the mean + / - S. E. M. FSN versus time (n = 4). Data was analyzed using a RCBD and a students t-test (p < 0.05) to determine differences between NGF and NGF with ethanol treated cells at a given time.



Figure 32. Effect of alcohol chain length on G_{M1} at 12 hours. PC12 cells were grown in the presence of medium, MeOH, EtOH, PrOH or BuOH at 0.4% (w/v) for 12 hours. For FITC-labelling procedure refer to Methods and Materials. For each sample, the fluorescence of 10,000 individual cells was used to determine the log mean fluorescence. This value was converted to the linear mean. The fluorescence signal to noise ratio (FSN) was calculated by using the formula; FSN = $10^{I(intensityexp-intensityct)/#ChDI}$. Each experiment was repeated four independent times. The data are plotted as the mean + / - S. E. M. FSN versus time (n = 4). Data was analyzed using a RCBD and a students t-test (p < 0.05) to determine differences between NGF and NGF with ethanol treated cells at a given time.

V. CONCLUSIONS

Ethanol has been shown to have a differential effect on neuronal populations within the developing brain. Some neuronal populations appear to have reduced neuritic extensions in addition to a reduction in the number of cells due to prenatal alcohol exposure (Hammer and Scheibel, 1981). In comparison, rat hippocampal mossy fibers and Purkinje dendritic extensions exhibit an increase in length as well as branching pattern with alcohol exposure during gestation (West et al., 1981; Pentney and Quakenbush, 1990). Therefore, it appears that neuronal populations may exhibit differential sensitivities to ethanol. Specific time frames and windows of vulnerability, during which ethanol may result in brain damage to the developing fetus are being investigated. However, due to numerous developing neuronal populations and differences between animal species being evaluated, the collection of these data is very difficult. Although it is known that neurotrophic factors are necessary for proper development of the nervous system, the expression times of the various neurotrophic factors required for CNS development are still being investigated. Also, the interaction between ethanol and neurotrophic factors should be evaluated more closely. Neurotrophic factors are involved in cell survival, growth and differentiation, and ethanol appears to affect many of these parameters.

Previous studies have indicated that alcohols have the ability to act synergistically with NGF to potentiate NGF-induced differentiation of PC12 cells (Wooten and Ewald, 1991; Messing *et al.*, 1991a). Although treatment of PC12 cells with alcohol alone will not induce these cells to begin the process of neurite outgrowth, it is unclear whether the enhancement effect on NGF-induced neurite outgrowth is due to an underlying alcohol specific effect or an effect that is dependent on the presence of both alcohol and NGF. The mechanism(s) which underlie the ability of alcohol to enhance NGF-induced neuromorphogenesis has not been fully explored. PC12 cells were used as a model to evaluate the effect of timing of treatment regimens in relation to the neurotrophic factor, NGF, to gain insight into the mechanism(s) inducing these effects.

Data presented here suggests that there are at least two distinct mechanisms by which alcohols have the ability to enhance NGF-induced neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells. Exposure of cells to both alcohols and NGF, independent of treatment regimen, causes the cells to undergo enhanced differentiation compared to cells treated with NGF alone. These observations provide support for a synergistic alcohol / NGF mechanism. However, there is also evidence which suggests an alcohol specific mechanism. The alcohol related effect occurs during a 24-hour window of pretreatment time, which allows PC12 cells to undergo enhanced differentiation over cells treated simultaneously with alcohol and NGF. In contrast, by 72 hours of pretreatment time, alcohol no longer exhibits the ability to enhance differentiation compared to cells treated simultaneously with both substances. When the 72 hour pretreated cells are then treated with NGF, they respond in a manner analogous to those simultaneously treated with alcohol and NGF. This finding implies that longer periods of alcohol pretreatment may allow the cells to undergo adaptation leading to tolerance to the alcohol-specific effect while not altering the

synergistic mechanism. Furthermore, the length of exposure to NGF appears to be critical to the alcohol-specific mechanism, without affecting the synergistic effects. For example, only cells evaluated during the early window of NGF treatment showed evidence of the alcohol-specific effect. Taken together, these results suggest the presence of a synergistic alcohol / NGF mechanism which is not affected by alcohol pretreatment or length of culture with NGF, as well as, a specific alcohol mechanism that is affected by alcohol pretreatment time and length of exposure to NGF.

The above observations also appear to be dependent upon the chain length of the alcohol and may be related to their physio-pharmacological properties (McCreery and Hunt, 1977). Pretreatment of PC12 cells for 24 hours with either propanol or butanol induced a greater degree of neurite extension than either alcohol pretreatment of cells for 72 hours or simultaneous treatment with alcohol and NGF at the 24 hour evaluation time. The alcohol-specific mechanism alluded to with propanol and butanol may also occur with the shorter chain alcohols, but because these alcohols do not interfere with membrane properties to as great an extent, the effect may be hidden by the overpowering alcohol / NGF synergistic effect. There was no alteration in the percentage of cells bearing neurites with these alcohols, thus implying that alcohol is not affecting the number of cells responding to NGF but is enhancing the NGF responsiveness of the cells to NGF. Even though these cells are an established cell line and, therefore, they generally represent a homogeneous population, it may be that only certain cells within this population are able to undergo the priming effect of alcohols.

PC12 cell differentiation is initiated by NGF binding to its receptors. Therefore, the mechanism underlying either of the two alcohol-induced mechanisms or the tolerance effect alluded to might be due to a possible alteration in the binding properties on the NGF / NGF receptor complexes. An increase in NGF receptor binding parameters which showed up in all time frames tested may indicate that NGF receptor interactions were a potential mechanism behind the synergistic effect. Conversely, if the NGF receptor interactions were greater during short term alcohol exposure (24 hours) and then decreased with long term alcohol treatment (72 hours), it would explain both the alcoholspecific effect and tolerance effect that were observed. However, no changes in the affinity of NGF for its receptor, the types of receptors expressed or receptor number were observed for either form of the NGF receptor were observed upon exposure to alcohols. The phosphorylation state of the *trk* proto-oncogene is thought to be related to the biological activity induced by the high affinity receptor form (Green and Greene, 1986; Weskamp and Reichardt, 1991). The phosphorylation state of trk was found to be directly proportional to the affinity of the high affinity NGF receptor (Hempstead et al., 1992). Thus, since there was no change in the affinity of this receptor, there would likely be no change in the phosphorylation state of trk. The findings from these studies document that direct changes in the NGF receptor are not responsible for either the priming effect of alcohols or the tolerance effect.

Gangliosides are important mediators of cellular function. G_{M1} has been shown to potentiate NGF-induced neurite extension (Mutoh *et al.*, 1993). For this reason, it was postulated that alcohols may increase the amount of G_{M1} within PC12 cells which might, in

turn, contribute to enhanced neuromorphogenesis. PC12 cells stimulated with NGF for time periods as short as 12 hours showed a significant increase in G_{M1} . However, no affect in the amount of G_{M1} was observed with any alcohol treatment tested in PC12 cells. It could be that while G_{M1} is increased with NGF stimulation, there is another ganglioside, which was not evaluated in this series of experiments, that plays a role in alcohol enhanced neurite outgrowth.

There is a window of alcohol pretreatment time, around 24 hours, where the cells are more vulnerable to alcohol effects. Alterations in cell cycle regulation and proliferation may be responsible for the priming effect of alcohols in PC12 cells. Ethanol exposure has been shown to affect the cell cycle regulation of a number of different cell types (Cook *et al.*, 1990; Miller and Nowakowski, 1991; Cook and Keiner, 1991; Isenberg *et al.*, 1992). In cell lines that retain the ability to undergo differentiation, ethanol appears to prime the cells toward terminal commitment to differentiation. For example, this effect has been observed in HL-60 cells (Cook *et al.*, 1990). When these cells are exposed to ethanol alone, they become reversibly arrested in the G_1 phase of the cell cycle. However, when exposed to ethanol in the presence of a differentiation inducer, the differentiation process is enhanced (Cook *et al.*, 1991). Short term exposure to ethanol may be priming PC12 cells to respond to the differentiation inducer, NGF, in a similar fashion.

The window of 24-hour alcohol exposure time for a specific alcohol effect on PC12 cells was also observed in cell cycle studies and [³H]-thymidine incorporation assays. In both of these studies, differences from control cells were observed in alcohol

treated cells which were exposed to high concentrations of ethanol and the longer chain alcohols for 24 hours. These results further support the existence of a window of time where cells are more vulnerable to alcohol's effects. The disappearance of the cell cycle and proliferation effects with long term alcohol exposure gives credence to the idea of a tolerance or adaptation mechanism in PC12 cells.

The longer chain alcohols caused a noticeable increase in the percentages of cells in the G_1 phase of the cell cycle as well as a decrease in proliferation. The effect was only observed at 24 hours of alcohol treatment and was no longer present in the cells exposed to alcohol for 72 hours. This increase in G_1 and decrease in proliferation may be a contributing factor in the enhancement of NGF-induced neurite outgrowth observed in cells pretreated with alcohol for 24 hours prior to NGF stimulation. Ethanol causes a delay in G_1 progression in HL-60 cells which is related to the initiation of differentiation in this cell line (Cook *et al.*, 1990). The disappearance of this effect in PC12 cells may be responsible for the cellular adaptation leading to tolerance to the alcohol specific mechanism. Both butanol and 0.8% (w/v) ethanol induce a build up in the G_2 phase of the cell cycle which could be due to the higher degree of cell death that these two alcohols cause in PC12 cells (Bridges, 1994; Thesis).

Nerve growth factor also induces a delay in the G_1 phase of the cell cycle of PC12 cells (Rudkin *et al.*, 1989). Thus, alcohol treatment for 24 hours is causing a delay in G_1 and then stimulation with NGF at this time may further enhance this elevation in G_1 . If NGF-induced differentiation is occurring due to a G_1 arrest, then the exaggeration of G_1 induced by alcohol exposure could potentially lead to the enhancement of NGF-induced

neurite extension observed in these cells. However, by 72 hours of alcohol treatment, there is no longer an alcohol induced delay up in G_1 , so that now when the cells are stimulated with NGF, there is only the NGF-induced increase in G_1 . Thus, the cells respond as if they are being exposed to alcohol and NGF simultaneously.

Both the proliferative ability of cells and regulation of cell cycle are affected by gene expression and signal transduction pathways. Priming effects of alcohols may result from alterations in gene expression, RNA synthesis, protein synthesis or signal transduction pathways.

The priming effect of ethanol in PC12 cells may be due to an alteration in gene expression induced by alcohols. Ethanol has been shown to alter gene expression in a number of different cell types. For example, in the neuronal cell line, NG108-15 neuroblastoma x glioma cells, four hours of ethanol exposure increases transcription of the Hsc70 gene (Miles *et al.*, 1990). This protein is a member of the heat shock family and is responsible for molecular trafficking of proteins to be secreted (Miles *et al.*, 1990). Treatment of HL-60 cells with ethanol also induces the cells into a more differentiated phenotype (Cook *et al.*, 1990). A transient down regulation in gene expression of c-*myc* and c-*myb* occurs in HL-60 cells due to ethanol exposure within 6 hours and returns to normal cellular levels by 24 hours of ethanol exposure (Datta *et al.*, 1990). A decrease in c-*myc* mRNA has been shown to be associated with differentiation of HL-60 cells (Watanabe *et al.*, 1985). Tumor necrosis factor (TNF) gene expression is also altered in HL-60 cells due to alcohol exposure (Datta *et al.*, 1990). Gene expression of TNF is increased within 24 hours of ethanol treatment and returns to normal levels by 72 hours of ethanol exposure (Datta *et al.*, 1990). Tumor necrosis factor plays a major role in destruction of tumor cells, but also has a minor physiological role in regulation of normal cell growth (Datta *et al.*, 1990). Pentylenetetrazol (PZT) is a convulsant that is known to affect the GABA-benzodiazepine receptor complex (Rehavi *et al.*, 1982). This compound induces c-*fos* gene expression in rat and mice brains (Rehavi *et al.*, 1982). Pretreatment of rats with ethanol for 10 to 60 minutes prior to PZT administration showed a significant reduction in the amount of c-*fos* mRNA expression normally induced by PZT (Le *et al.*, 1990). Although ethanol itself did not directly affect c-*fos* regulation in this experiment, it may still have an effect on other receptor complexes that are coupled to c-*fos* expression.

In PC12 cells, ethanol has been shown to induce an early transient increase in c-fos and c-jun expression occurring within 60 minutes (Wooten and White, 1993). Analysis of cell cycle responses in PC12 cells showed that c-fos was induced in the G₁ phase (Rudkin *et al.*, 1989). Thus, if short term alcohol exposure is initiating a delay in the G₁ phase of the cell cycle, it may lead to the increase in expression of c-fos. However, with longer periods of ethanol treatment, there is no longer a delay in G₁ and subsequently no increase in c-fos. The proto-oncogenes c-fos, c-jun, c-myc and c-myb all regulate cellular growth and differentiation and ethanol's effects on gene expression of these cellular moieties could lead to the priming effect observed by ethanol in PC12 cells.

Another mechanism for a delay in cell cycle progression could involve inhibition of RNA synthesis. Ethanol has been shown to inhibit RNA synthesis in other cells, such as rat hepatocytes (Poso and Poso, 1981). Administration of alcohol for 24 hours in rats induces a decrease in protein synthesis occurring in the liver (Morland and Bessesen,

1977). Regulation of protein synthesis could potentially be responsible for the effects of alcohol observed in this study. Cellular growth and differentiation are dependent upon the synthesis and secretion of many proteins, including kinases and other enzymes. Thus, alcohol may not only effect cellular proteins at the level of gene expression, but may also effect cellular proteins at the level of transcription.

A delay in cell cycle progression could also be due to changes in signal transduction pathways. A number of membrane-induced signal transduction pathways utilize cAMP as a second messenger (Berridge, 1985). Adenylate cyclase, when activated, is the enzyme that produces cAMP (Berridge, 1985). The two G-proteins, which are coupled to adenylate cyclase, have identical β and γ subunits and distinctly different α subunits. Gas is stimulatory to the pathway while Gai is inhibitory (Berridge, 1985). Many cell types have been shown to respond to alcohol treatment by changes in cAMP production. For example, lymphocytes and platelets removed from alcoholics have a decreased response to receptor stimulated cAMP production (Diamond et al., 1987; Tabakoff et al., 1988). The decrease in cAMP production could be due to ethanol affecting either the receptors or the G-proteins coupled to adenylate cyclase. The cell line NG108-15, shows an increase in cAMP production after ethanol treatment for 10 minutes and normal levels of cAMP after 48 hours of culture in ethanol (Gordon et al., 1986; Mochly-Rosen et al., 1988). Ethanol treatment for 4 days also causes a reduction in adenylate cyclase activity and reduces cAMP content in PC12 cells (Rabin, 1990).

The addition of NGF to PC12 cells has been shown to increase cAMP production (Cremins *et al.*, 1986). Addition of N⁶, O²-dibuturyl adenosine 3':5' cyclic monophosphate

(β t₂cAMP), the cell permeable analog of cAMP, to PC12 cells will initiate neurite extension independent of mRNA synthesis, which differs mechanistically from neurites induced by NGF (Gunning *et al.*, 1981). Neurite outgrowth produced by β t₂cAMP is not maintained after this compound is removed. Furthermore, the simultaneous addition of β t₂cAMP and NGF showed a synergistic effect on neurite extension (Gunning *et al.*, 1981; Richter-Landsberg and Jastorff, 1986). Since short term ethanol exposure may lead to increased levels of cAMP within PC12 cells, it is possible that the enhanced neurite extension observed with the 24-hour pretreatment regimen could be due to ethanolinduced increases in cAMP. Long term ethanol stimulation results in decreased levels of cAMP and therefore by the 72 hour pretreatment regimen, the synergistic role of cAMP may no longer be present.

The other manner by which ethanol has been shown to affect cAMP is through heterologous desensitization of receptors coupled to adenylate cyclase (Mochly-Rosen *et al.*, 1988). There is evidence that the amount of α s mRNA and protein are decreased after 48 hours of ethanol exposure in NG108-15 cells (Mochly-Rosen *et al.*, 1988). Receptor mediated events involving adenosine and prostaglandin E both induce cAMP production in these cells. After 48 hours of alcohol treatment, the amount of cAMP that these ligands could induce was shown to be far less than in control cells (Mochly-Rosen *et al.*, 1988). During short term alcohol exposure, adenylate cyclase may be activated to a greater extent through receptor mediated events, and therefore cause an increase in cAMP. This could act synergistically with the NGF stimulation to cause a greater degree of neurite extension. However, after long term ethanol exposure, there may be heterologous desensitization of the NGF receptor complex such that the amount of cAMP that is produced is far less.

At the 24 hour NGF stimulation endpoint, pretreatment of cells with either propanol or butanol for 24 hours induced a greater degree of neurite extension than in cells simultaneously treated with alcohol and NGF. However, pretreatment of cells for 72 hours with these alcohols did not show a greater degree of neurite extension than the simultaneously treated cells. The fact that the longer pretreatment time of 72 hours did not enhance neurite extension above simultaneous treatment, while the 24 hour pretreatment time does, may suggest that longer periods of alcohol treatment allows the cells to adapt to the alcohol specific effect. There is morphological evidence that long term exposure of PC12 cells to alcohols causes these cells to respond to NGF stimulation in the same manner that simultaneously treated cells do. This is in contrast to the short term exposure to alcohols, which appears to potentiate neurite extension above that of simultaneously treated cells. These results indicate that the cells are somehow able to adapt or become tolerant to the specific alcohol effects observed with short term treatment. Changes in cell cycle regulation and the proliferation state of PC12 cells that were observed at 24 hours were no longer apparent by 72 hours. These results further lend support to an underlying tolerance effect that is achieved by longer periods of alcohol exposure.

Cell cycle analysis, proliferation assays and the morphological data all suggest that treatment with ethanol for longer periods of time causes the cells to revert to a physiological state that is equivalent to untreated cells. For example, at 24 hours of

alcohol exposure, there are effects observed within the cell cycle regulation and [³H]thymidine incorporation. By 72 hours of culture with alcohol, these effects are not observed. Furthermore, cells pretreated with alcohol for 72 hours respond in the same morphological manner as those cells which are exposed to alcohol and NGF simultaneously. This is in contrast to cells which were pretreated for only 24 hours which exhibited a greater degree of neurite extension. These data suggest that the cells are adapting to the specific affects of alcohols by the 72 hour culture time point.

It is well known that chronic alcoholics build up a tolerance to the effects of alcohol such that consumption levels must increase in order to achieve the same mind altering effects. The mechanism behind neuronal adaption and alcohol dependency are poorly understood. Studies are being undertaken to evaluate this effect, and include alcohol effects on gene expression, RNA and protein synthesis and signal transduction pathways.

Chronic alcohol consumption leads to tolerance, dependence and serious withdrawal symptoms. Many of the behavioral responses of both acute and chronic exposures to ethanol appear to be induced by catecholamine changes (Gayer *et al.*, 1991). Tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) plays a role in the formation of monoamines by hydroxylating tyrosine and forming dihydrophenylalanine (reviewed in; Berne and Levy, 1988). Ethanol has been shown to increase TH mRNA levels in N1E-115 neuroblastoma cells in a time dependent fashion beginning at 12 hours of ethanol exposure (Gayer *et al.*, 1991). Within the TH promotor, there is a specific *cis*-acting sequence that is responsible for regulation of TH gene expression in response to ethanol (Gayer *et al.*, 1991). Increased TH activity

could induce an increase in catecholamines and monoamines present in the CNS which may lead to the development of dependency and tolerance. It has been shown that interruption of adrenergic neurotransmissions by either destroying the neurons, blocking catecholamine synthesis or blocking receptor activity will inhibit the formation of alcohol tolerance but increases the severity of withdrawal symptoms and seizures (Gayer *et al.*, 1991). PC12 cells are capable of synthesizing, storing and secreting catecholamines, mainly norepinephrine. Therefore, PC12 cells exposed to ethanol may increase gene expression of TH which may lead to higher levels of TH within the cells. TH activity is known to be enhanced by NGF (Theonen *et al.*, 1971). With more of the TH enzyme present due to ethanol stimulation, NGF exposure may then lead to more catecholamines being synthesized within the ethanol treated cells. This may play a role in the loss of the specific alcohol effect after longer periods of NGF stimulation. The mechanism behind increases in catecholamines leading to tolerance and dependency is unknown.

Signal transduction pathways may also play a role in the tolerance or adaptation observed for the specific alcohol mechanism. Ethanol exposure has been shown to affect a number of signal transduction pathways in many cell types. The cAMP pathway has been previously discussed for its possible role in both the alcohol specific mechanism and its relation to the tolerance effect. Other signal transduction pathways may also play a part in these effects. For example, ethanol treatment of astroglial cells for as little as 30 seconds, causes translocation of protein kinase C (PKC) from the cytoplasm to the membrane (Skwish and Shain, 1990). PC12 cells possess 6 isoforms of PKC. Ethanol exposure increases PKC activity in a time-dependent fashion in PC12 cells (Messing *et al.*, 1991b).

It has been shown that ethanol exposure for 6 days in PC12 cells up-regulates β , δ and ϵ isoforms of PKC (Messing *et al.*, 1991b). The phorbol ester, phorbol 12-myristate, 13 acetate (PMA) down regulates both the δ and ϵ isoforms and inhibits the enhancement of ethanol induced neurite outgrowth, suggesting that these two isoforms play a role in regulation of neurite outgrowth (Roivainen *et al.*, 1993).

NGF stimulation of PC12 cells is known to increase PKC activation within minutes after NGF binds to its receptors (Hama *et al.*, 1986). Alcohol exposure for 6 days induces increases in the PKC isoforms δ and ϵ which may mediate ethanol's enhancement of NGFinduced neurite outgrowth (Roivainen *et al.*, 1993). No studies have been performed to determine the regulation of these isoforms in response to treatment with both NGF and alcohol at the same time. Thus, it may be that PKC activation in the presence of both substances may be enhanced compared to either NGF or alcohol alone. If this occurs, then the enhanced activation of PKC by the combination of these substances may be important for the synergistic mechanism between alcohol and NGF. The loss of the alcohol-specific mechanism with increased NGF stimulation time could potentially be overcome by synergistic regulation of PKC activation.

Alcohols appear to have a variety of effects on gene expression and signal transduction pathways that can be related to cellular growth and differentiation. Mechanisms underlying the differential effects that alcohol has on the various neuronal populations may be due to combinations of these effects. Hippocampal mossy fibers and Purkinje cells appear to undergo similar responses to alcohol exposure as do the *in vitro* model, PC12 cells. Thus, it is possible that for these cells to undergo the enhanced differentiation observed with ethanol exposure, the presence of a neurotrophic factor may be required within a certain time frame in relation to ethanol exposure.

Nerve growth factor and NGF receptor mRNA are co-expressed during development in the cerebellum, perinatal olfactory bulb and hippocampus (Lu *et al.*, 1989). Cerebellar levels of mRNA for both NGF and the NGF receptor increase rapidly in early neonatal life, peak around post-natal day 10 and then decrease dramatically (Lu *et al.*, 1989). Adverse effects of ethanol on cerebellar Purkinje cell development are most pronounced during embryonic days 4 - 7 (Hamre and West, 1993). Thus, NGF would be present within this population of cells at the time that these rat pups were exposed to ethanol. Therefore, it may be that the presence of NGF at the time of ethanol exposure is causing these cells to undergo the neuronal hypertrophy observed. However, ethanol exposure at this period of embryonic development also causes a reduction in the number of Purkinje cells (Hamre and West, 1981), implying that ethanol may be affecting these cells in more than one way.

During embryonic days 16 - 22, high levels of NGF and NGFR (receptor) mRNA are found within the hippocampus. However, the postnatal hippocampus shows expression of NGF mRNA, but no longer expresses mRNA for the NGF receptor (Lu *et al.*, 1989). The hippocampus also expresses brain derived neurotrophic factor (Ernfors *et al.*, 1990; Hofer *et al.*, 1990). Prenatal and postnatal ethanol exposure causes aberrant branching of dendrites in hippocampal mossy fibers (West *et al.*, 1981). Thus, there is potential for more than one neurotrophic factor to influence the response of these neurons to ethanol during development. No studies have been conducted to evaluate changes in

either NGF or NGF receptor mRNA within the developing nervous system in response to alcohol exposure.

Taken together, the results of this study indicate that the response of PC12 cell neurite extension due to ethanol exposure is complex and occurs through at least two independent mechanisms. Since alcohol has been shown to affect gene expression and a number of signal transduction cascades, each mechanism may be controlled by a different pathway. Clinical studies have determined that brain damage can occur in children whose mothers ingested alcohol only once during gestation. For example, a single short term ethanol insult in rat and mice pups during the third trimester equivelent of human gestation has been shown to cause enhanced neurite extension and branching in hippocampal mossy fibers (Hamre and West, 1993). The appearance of a certain window of time during which ethanol may cause the cells to undergo an enhanced response to a differentiation inducer could potentially explain how a short term exposure to alcohol may initiate such vast and significant changes in the dendritic pattern of these cells. This study revealed a specific alcohol mechanism which is observed only during a certain time frame which may therefore account for the some of the adverse effects on brain development in those children exposed to alcohol for only a short period of time.

Although PC12 cells become tolerant to the specific alcohol mechanism with long term exposure, they do not appear to be able to overcome the synergistic effect of alcohol and the neurotrophic factor. Thus, the varying degrees of neuronal dysgenesis may be accounted for by the stage of growth of the neurons, as well as their responsiveness and requirement for neurotrophic factors, at the time of the ethanol insult. The timing of neurotrophic factor presence appears to be important in the enhanced neuritogenesis of PC12 cells. The study of how alcohol exposure affects the expression and secretion of neurotrophic factors within the developing brain has yet to be discovered. The timing of alcohol exposure in relation to neurotrophic factor expression, and the cells responsiveness to the neurotrophic factor, may then relate to the varying degrees of neuronal dysgenesis observed. This in turn, may be responsible for the varying degrees of mental retardation observed in Fetal Alcohol Syndrome (FAS) children. Thus, *in vivo* studies to determine alcohol effects on developing neurons in relation to timing of the expression, abundance and possible alterations of neurotrophic factors are warranted.

Acknowledgements:

Dora Brenner was supported by a predoctoral fellowship from the National Defense Science and Engineering Fellowship Program of the Department of Defense, administered by the Southeastern Center for Electrical Engineering Education (SCEEE). The study itself was supported by NIAAA-PHS R01AA087 (MMW). This author would like to thank Dr. Marie Wooten, advisor and committee chair. Dr. Sandra Ewald, Dr. Robert Kempainnen, Dr. John Aull, Dr. James Sartin and Dr. Donald Sorjonen are also acknowledged for all their help and support. Special thanks are due to Lemar Seibenhener, Matthias Brinker and Dr. Maria Toyvio-Kinnucan for their technical assistance and Dr. John C. Williams for assistance with statistical analysis. Finally, this author wishes to thank Dr. James Jacobi for his support and assistance throughout this project.

REFERENCES

- Ammann A. J., Wara D. W., Cowan M. J., Barret D. J., Stiehm E. R. (1982) The DiGeorge Syndrome and the fetal alcohol syndrome. Am. J. Dis. Child. 136,906-908.
- Angevine J. B., Sidman R. L. (1961) Autoradiographic study of cell migration during histogenesis of cerebral cortex in the mouse. *Nature* **192**,766-768.
- Bannister P., Losowsky M. S. (1986) Cell receptors and ethanol. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 10,50-54.
- Barbacid M., Lamballe F., Pulido D., Klein R. (1991) The *trk* family of tyrosine protein kinase receptors. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1072**,113-127.
- Barbin G., Manthrope M., Varon S. (1984) Purification of the chick eye ciliary neurotrophic factor. J. Neurochem. 43,1468-1478.
- Barde Y. A., Davies A. M., Johnson J. E., Lindsay R. M., Theonen R. H. (1987) Brain derived neurotrophic factor. *Prog. Brain Res.* **71**,185-189.
- Barnes D. E., Walker D. W. (1981) Prenatal ethanol exposure permanently reduces the number of pyramidal neurons in rat hippocampus. *Dev. Brain Res.* 1,333-340.
- Bauer-Moffett C., Altman J. (1977) The effects of ethanol chronically administered to preweanling rats on cerebellar development: a morphological study. *Brain Res.* 119,249-268.
- Bauer-Moffett C., Altman J. (1975) Ethanol-induced reductions in cerebellar growth of infant rats. *Expt. Neuro.* **48**,378-382.
- Bayer S. A. (1982) Changes in the total number of dentate granule cells in juvenile and adult rats: A correlated volumetric and ³H-thymidine autoradiographic study. *Exp. Brain Res.* 46,315-323.
- Bayer S. A. (1980) Development of the hippocampal region in the rat. II. Morphogenesis during embryonic and early postnatal life. J. Comp. Neuro. 190,115-134.

- Bernd P., Greene L. A. (1984) Association of ¹²⁵I-nerve growth factor with PC12 pheochromocytoma cells: evidence for internalization via high-affinity receptors only and for long-term regulation by nerve growth factor of both high- and lowaffinity receptors. J. Biol. Chem. 259(24),15509-15516.
- Berne R. M., Levy M. N. (1988) Section 2, the nervous system. Physiology, 2nd Edition: The C. V. Mosby Company, St. Louis, Washington, D. C., Toronto, Section 2, 69-314.
- Berridge M. J. (1985) The molecular basis of communication within the cell. Sci. Am. **253**,142-152.
- Berry M., Rogers A. W. (1965) The migration of neuroblasts in the developing cerebral cortex. J. Anat. 99,691-709.
- Blackburn C. C., Swank-Hill P., Schnaar R. L. (1986) Gangliosides support neural retinal cell adhesion. J. Biol. Chem. 261,2873-2881.
- Bradshaw R. A. (1978) Nerve growth factor. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 47,191-216.
- Brennan C. H., Crabbe J., Littleton J. M. (1990) Genetic regulation of dihydropyridinesensitive calcium channels in brain may determine susceptibility to physical dependence on alcohol. *Neuropharm.* 29(5),429-432.
- Brennan C. H., Lewis A., Littleton J. M. (1989) Membrane receptors, involved in upregulation of calcium channels in bovine adenyl chromaffin cells, chronically exposed to ethanol. *Neuropharm.* 28(12),1303-1307.
- Bremer E. G., Hakomori S., Bowen-Pope D. F., Raines E., Ross R. (1984) Gangliosidemediated modulation of cell growth, growth factor binding, and receptor phosphorylation. J. Biol. Chem. 259(11),6818-6825.
- Bueker E. D. (1948) Implantation of tumors in the hind limb of the embryonic chick and developmental response of the lumbosacral nervous system. *Anat. Rec.* **102,369**-390.
- Burstein D. E., Greene L. A. (1978) Evidence for RNA synthesis-dependent and independent pathways in stimulation of neurite outgrowth by nerve growth factor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **75**,6059-6063.
- Buxser S., Decker D., Ruppel P. (1990) Relationship among types of nerve growth factor receptors on PC12 cells. J. Biol. Chem. 205(21),12701-12710.

- Campenot R. B. (1982) Development of sympathetic neurons in compartmentalized cultures: I. Local control of neurite growth by nerve growth factor. *Dev. Biol.* 93,1-12.
- Carlson B. M. (1981) The development of the nervous system; *Patten's Foundations of Embryology*. 4th Edition: McGraw-Hill Book Company, New York 317-357.
- Chin J. H., Goldstein D. B. (1985) Drug tolerance in biomembranes: a spin label study of the effects of ethanol. *Science* 196,684-685.
- Clarren S. K., Alcord E. C., Sumi S. M., Streissguth A. P., Smith D. W. (1978) Brain malformations related to prenatal exposure to ethanol. J. Ped. 92,64-67.
- Cohen S. (1960) Purification of a nerve-growth promoting protein from the mouse salivary gland and its neurocytotoxic antiserum. *Biochemistry* **46**,302-311.
- Connolly J. L., Green S. A., Greene L. A. (1984) Comparison of rapid changes in surface morphology and coated pit formation of PC12 cells in response to nerve growth factor, epidermal growth factor, and dibuturyl cyclic AMP J. Cell. Biol. 98,457-465.
- Constantine-Paton M., Blum A. A., Mendez-Otero R., Barnstable C. J. (1986) A cell surface molecule distributed in a dorsoventral gradient in the perinatal rat retina. *Nature* **324**,459-462.
- Cook R. T., Keiner J. A. (1991) Ethanol-induced growth inhibition of erythroleukemia stem cells. *Acta Haematol.* **86**,6-13.
- Cook R. T., Keiner J. A., Yen A. (1990) Ethanol causes accelerated G₁ arrest in differentiating HL-60 cells. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 14(5),695-703.
- Cossu G., Cortesi E., Warren L. (1985) Increased sialylation of complex glycopeptides during differentiation on mouse embryonal carcinoma cells. *Differentiation* **29**,63-67.
- Cremins J., Wagner J. A., Halegoua S. (1986) Nerve growth factor action is mediated by cyclic AMP and Ca²⁺/phospholipid-dependent protein kinases. *J. Cell Biol.* **103**,887-893.
- Critchley D. R., Graham J. M., Macpherson I. (1973) Subcellular distribution of glycolipids in a hamster cell line. *FEBS Lett.* **32**,37-44.

- Cummings R. D., Mattox S. A. (1988) Retinoic acid differentiation of the mouse teratocarcinoma cell line F9 is accompanied by an increase in the activity of UDP-galactose: β-D-galactosyl α1,3 galactosyltransferase. J. Biol. Chem. 263,511-519.
- Curatolo W., Small D. M., Shipley G. G. (1977) Phase behavior and structural characteristics of hydrated bovine brain gangliosides. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **468**,11-20.
- Datta R., Sherman M. L., Kufe D. W. (1990) Regulation of proto-oncogene and tumor necrosis factor gene expression by ethanol in HL-60 myeloid leukemia cells. *Blood* **76**(2),298-301.
- DeVries G. H., Zmachinski C. J. (1980) The lipid composition of rat central nervous system axolemma-enriched fractions. J. Neurochem. 34,424-430.
- Diamond I., Wruble B., Estrin W., Gordon A. (1987) Basal and adenosine receptorstimulated levels of cAMP are reduced in lymphocytes in alcoholic patients. *Proc. Natl Acad Sci. U.S.A.* **84**,1413-1426.
- Diaz J., Samson H. H. (1980) Impaired brain growth in neonatal rats exposed to ethanol. Science 208,751-753.
- Enfros P., Hallbook F., Ebendal T., Shooter E. M., Radeke M. J., Misko T. P., Persson H. (1988) Developmental and regional expression of β-nerve growth factor receptor mRNA in the chick and rat. *Neuron* 1,983-966.
- Enfros P., Wetmore C., Olson L., Persson H. (1990) Identification of cells in rat brain and peripheral tissues expressing mRNA for members of the nerve growth factor family. *Neuron* 5,511-526.
- Escandon E., Chao M. V. (1990) Identification of high- and low-affinity NGF receptors during development of the chicken central nervous system. *Devel. Biol.* **142**,293-300.
- Eveleth D. D., Bradshaw R. A. (1992) Nerve growth factor responsive pheochromocytoma cells: altered internalization results in signaling dysfunction. J. Cell. Biol. 117(2),291-299.
- Fenderson B. A., Eddy E. M., Hakomori S. (1990) Glycoconjugate expression during embryogenesis and its biological significance. *Bioessays* 12,173-179.
- Fishman P. H. (1982) Role of membrane gangliosides in the binding and activation of bacterial toxins. J. Memb. Biol. 69,85-97.

- Frazier W. A., Angeletti R. H., Bradshaw R. A. (1972) Nerve growth factor and insulin. Structural similarities indicate an evolutionary relationship reflected by physiological action. *Science* 176,482-488.
- Fujita K., Lazarovici P., Guroff G. (1989) Regulation of the differentiation of PC12 pheochromocytoma cells. *Environ. Health Perspec.* **80**,127-142.
- Fumagalli G., Balbi S., Cangiano A., Lomo T. (1990) Regulation of turnover and number of acetylcholine receptors at neuromuscular junctions. *Neuron* **4**,563-569.
- Garrels J. I., Shubert D. (1979) Modulation of protein synthesis by nerve growth factor. J. Biol. Chem. 254(16),7978-7985.
- Gayer G. G., Gordon A., Miles M. F. (1991) Ethanol Increases tyrosine hydroxylase gene expression in N1E-115 neuroblastoma cells. J. Biol. Chem. 266(33),22279-22284.
- Green S. H., Greene L. A. (1986) A single $m_r \approx 103,000^{125}$ I- β -nerve growth factoraffinity-labeled species represents both the low and high affinity forms of the nerve growth factor receptor. J. Biol. Chem. **261**(32),15316-15326.
- Green S., Rydel R. E., Connolly J. L., Greene L. A. (1986) PC12 cell mutants that possess low- but not high-affinity nerve growth factor receptors neither respond to nor internalize nerve growth factor. J. Cell Biol. 102,830-843.
- Greene L. A., Tischler A. S. (1982) PC12 pheochromocytoma cultures in neurobiological research: Adv. Cell. Neurobio. 3,373-407.
- Greene L. A., Tischler A. S. (1976) Establishment of a noradrenergic clonal line of rat adrenal pheochromocytoma cells which respond to nerve growth factor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **73**,2424-2428.
- Greene L. A., Varon S., Piltch A., Shooter E, M. (1971) Substructure of the β-subunit of mouse 7S nerve growth factor. *Neurobiology* 1,37-48.
- Gordon A. S., Collier K., Diamond I. (1986) Ethanol regulation of adenosine receptorstimulated cAMP levels in a clonal neural cell line: An in vitro model of cellular tolerance to ethanol. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. Cell Biol.* 83,2105-2108.
- Gottesfeld Z., Morgan B., Perez-Polo J. R. (1990) Prenatal alcohol exposure alters the development of sympathetic synaptic components and of nerve growth factor receptor expression selectivity in lymphoid organs. J. Neurosci. Res. 26,308-316.

- Guenther J., Nick H., Monard H. (1985) A glia-derived neurite promoting factor with protease inhibitory activity. *EMBO J.* **4**,1963-1966.
- Gunderson R. W., Barrett J. N. (1979) Neuronal chemotaxis: chick dorsal root axons turn toward nerve growth factor. *Science* 206,1079-1080.
- Gunderson R. W., Barrett J. N. (1980) Characterization of the turning response of dorsal root neurites toward nerve growth factor. J. Cell Biol. 87,546-554.
- Gunning P. W., Landreth G. E., Bothwell M. A., Shooter E. M. (1981) Differential and synergistic actions of nerve growth factor and cyclic AMP in PC12 cells. J. Cell Biol. 89,240-245.
- Hama T., Huang K., Guroff G. (1986) Protein kinase C as a component of a nerve growth factor-sensitive phosphorylation system in PC12 cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 83,2353-2357.
- Hamberger A., Svennerholm L. (1971) Compositions of gangliosides and phospholipids of neuronal and glial cell enriched fractions. J. Nuerochem. 18,1821-1829.
- Hammer R. P. (1986) Alcohol effects on developing neuronal structure. *Alcohol and Brain Development* Oxford University Press, New York-Oxford 184-203.
- Hammer R. P., Scheibel A. B. (1981) Morphologic evidence for a delay of neuronal maturation in fetal alcohol exposure. *Exp. Neuro.* **74**,587-596.
- Hamre K. M., West J. R. (1993) The effects of the timing of ethanol exposure during the brain growth spurt on the number of cerebellar Purkinje and granule cell nuclear profiles. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 17(3),610-622.
- Hanson J. W., Jones K. L., Smith D. W. (1976) Fetal alcohol syndrome. J. Am. Med. Ass. 235,1458-1460.
- Harris R. A., Crabbe J. C., McSwigan J. D. (1984a) Relationship of membrane physical properties to alcohol dependence in mice selected for genetic differences in alcohol withdrawal. *Life Sci.* 35,2601-2608.
- Harris R. A., Groh G. I., Baxter D. M., Hitzemann R. J. (1984b) Gangliosides enhance the membrane actions of ethanol and pentobarbital. *Mol Pharmacol.* **25**,410-417.
- Heaton M. B., Paiva M., Swanson D. J., Walker D. W. (1993) Modulation of ethanol neurotoxicity by nerve growth factor. *Brain Res.* 620,78-85.

- Hefti F., Hartikka J., Knusel B. (1989) Function of neurotrophic factors in the adult and aging brain and their possible use in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases. *Neurobio. Aging* **10**,515-533.
- Held I. R., Sayers S. T., McLane J. A. (1991) Acetylcholine receptor gene expression in skeletal muscle of chronic ethanol-fed rats. *Alcohol* **8**,173-177.
- Hempstead B. L., Martin-Zanca D., Kaplan D. R., Parada L. F., Chao M. V. (1991) Highaffinity NGF binding requires coexpression of the *trk* proto-oncogene and the lowaffinity NGF receptor. *Nature* 350,678-683.
- Hempstead B. L., Patil N., Theil B., Chao M. V. (1990) Deletion of cytoplasmic sequences of the nerve growth factor receptor leads to loss of high affinity ligand binding. J. Biol. Chem. 265(17),9595-9598.
- Hempstead B., Patil N., Olson K., Chao M. V. (1988) Molecular analysis of the nerve growth factor receptor. *Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quant. Biol.* **53**,447-485.
- Hempstead B. L., Rabin S. J., Kaplan L., Reid S., Parada L. F., Kaplan D. R. (1992) Over-expression of the trk tyrosine kinase rapidly accelerates nerve growth factorinduced differentiation. *Neuron* 9,883-896.
- Heston D. W., Ervin V. G., Anderson S. M., Robbins H. A. (1974) A comparison of the effects of alcohol on mice selectively bred for differences in ethanol sleep-time. *Life Sci.* **14**,365-370.
- Hoensch H. (1987) Ethanol as enzyme inducer and inhibitor. *Pharmac. Therap.* **33**,121-128.
- Hofer M., Pagliusi S. R., Hohn A., Leibrock H., Barde Y. (1990) Regional distribution of brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in the adult mouse brain. *EMBO J.* 9,2459-2464.
- Hoffman P. L., Tabakoff B. (1990) Ethanol and guanine nucleotide binding proteins: A selective interaction. *FASEB* 4,2612-2622.
- Hohn A., Leibrock J., Bailey K., Barde Y. A. (1990) Identification and characterization of a novel member of the nerve growth factor/brain derived neurotrophic factor family. *Nature* 344,339-341.
- Hosang M., Shooter E. M.(1985) Molecular characteristics of nerve growth factor receptors on PC12 cells. J. Biol. Chem. 260(1),655-662.

- Huterer S. Wherrett J. R. (1974) Glycosphingolipids in secondary lysosomes prepared from rat liver. Can. J. Biochem. 52,507-513.
- Ibanez C. F., Ebendal T., Barbany G., Murray-Rust J., Blundell T. L., Persson H. (1992) Disruption of the low affinity receptor-binding site in NGF allows neuronal survival and differentiation by binding to the *trk* gene product. *Cell* 59,329-341.
- Isenberg K., Zouh X., Moore B. W. (1992) Ethanol inhibits C₆ cell growth: Fetal alcohol syndrome model. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* **16**(4),695-699.
- Jacobsen S., Rich J., Tovsky N. J. (1979) Delayed myelination and lamination in the cerebral cortex of the albino rat as a result of fetal alcohol syndrome. Curr. Alcohol. 6,123-133.
- Jones K. L., Smith D. W. (1973) Recognition of the fetal alcohol syndrome in early infancy. *Lancet* 999-1001.
- Jones K. L., Smith D. W., Ulleland C. N., Streissguth A. P. (1973) Pattern of malformation in offspring of chronic alcoholic mothers. *Lancet* 1267-1271.
- Katoh-Semba R., Skaper S. D., Varon S. (1984) Interaction of G_{M1} ganglioside with PC12 pheochromocytoma cells: Serum and NGF-dependent effects on neuritic growth (and proliferation). J. Neurosci. Res. 12,299-310.
- Kaplan D. R., Martin-Zanca D., Parada L. F. (1991) Tyrosine phosphorylation and tyrosine kinase activity of the *trk* proto-oncogene product induced by NGF. *Nature* 350,158-160.
- Kasaian M. T., Neet K. E. (1988) Internalization of nerve growth factor by PC12 cells: A description of cellular pools. J. Biol. Chem. 263(11),5083-5090.
- Keenan T. W., Morre D. J., Huang C. M. (1972) Distribution of gangliosides among subcellular fractions from rat liver and bovine mammary gland. *FEBS Lett.* 24,204-208.
- Klemm W. R. (1990) Dehydration: A new alcohol theory. Alcohol 7,49-59.
- Klemm W. R. (1989) Dehydration: A new theory for the mechanism of ethanol intoxication. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* 13(2),312.
- Klemm W. R., Foster D. M. (1986) Alcohol, in a single pharmacological dose, decreases brain gangliosides. *Life Sciences* **39**,897-902.

- Klenk E. (1942) Uber die Ganglioside, eine neue Gruppe von zucker-haltigen Gerlipoiden. Hoppe-Seyler's Z. Physiol. Chem. 273,76-86.
- Klotz I. M., (1982) Numbers Of Receptor Sites From Scatchard Graphs: Facts And Fantasies: *Science* 217,1247-1249.
- Koh S., Oyler G. A., Higgins G. A. (1989) Localization of nerve growth factor receptor messenger RNA and protein in the adult rat brain. *Exptl. Neuro.* **106**,209-221.
- Kotkoskie L. A., Norton S. (1988) Prenatal brain malformations following acute ethanol exposure in the rat. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* **12**(6),831-836.
- Kouchalakos R. N., Bradshaw R. A. (1986) Nerve growth factor receptor from rabbit sympathetic ganglia membranes: relationship between subforms. J. Biol. Chem. 261(34),16054-16059.
- Kreishman G. P., Graham-Brittain C., Hitzemann R. J. (1985) Determination of ethanol partition coefficients to the interior and the surface of dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine liposomes using deuterium nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Biochim. Biophys. Res. Comm.* 130,301-305.
- Landreth G. E., Shooter E. M. (1980) Nerve growth factor receptors on PC12 cells: ligand-induced conversion from low- to high-affinity states. *Proc. Natl. Acad Sci.* USA 77(8),4751-4755.
- Lauterborn J. C., Isackson P. J., Gall C. M. (1991) Nerve growth factor mRNAcontaining cells are distributed within regions of cholinergic neurons in the rat basal forebrain. J. Comp. Neuro. **306**,439-446.
- Le F., Wilce P., Cassady I., Hume D., Shanley B. (1990) Acute administration of ethanol supresses pentylenetetrazole-induced c-fos expression in rat brain. *Neurosci. Lett.* **120**,271-274.
- Levi-Montalcini R. (1987) The nerve growth factor 35 years later. Science 237,1154-1162.
- Levi-Montalcini R. (1952) Effects of mouse tumor transplantation on the nervous system. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 55,330-345.
- Levi-Montalcini R., Booker B. (1960) Destruction of the sympathetic ganglia in mammals by an antiserum to the nerve growth factor protein. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **46**,384-391.
- Lissemore J. L., Baumgardner C. A., Geer B. W., Sullivan D. T. (1990) Effect of dietary carbohydrates and ethanol on expression of genes encoding sn-glycerol-3-phosphate dehydrogenase, aldolase, and phosphoglycerate kinase in drosophila larvae. *Biochem. Genet.* **28**,615-630.
- Loeb D. M., Maragos J., Martin-Zanca D., Chao M. V., Parada L., Greene L. A. (1991) The trk proto-oncogene rescues NGF responsiveness in mutant NGFnonresponsive PC12 cell lines. Cell 66,961-966.
- Lu B., Buck C. R., Dreyfus C. F., Black I. B. (1989) Expression of NGF and NGF receptor mRNAs in the developing brain: evidence for local delivery and action of NGF. *Exp. Neuro.* **104**,191-199.
- Marin-Padilla M. (1978) Dual origin of the mammalian neocortex and evolution of the cortical plate. *Anat Embryol.* **152**,109-126.
- Marin-Padilla M. (1972) Structural abnormalities os the cerebral cortex in human chromosomal aberrations: A Golgi study. *Brain Res.* 44,625-629.
- Martin-Zanca D., Hughes S. H., Barbacid M. (1986) A human oncogene formed by the fusion of truncated tropomyosin and protein tyrosine kinase sequences. *Nature* **319**,743-748.
- Martin-Zanca D., Oskam R. M. G., Copeland T., Barbacid M. (1989) Molecular and biochemical characterization of the human *trk* proto-oncogene. *Molec. Cell Biol.* 9,24-33.
- Martin-Zanca D., Barbacid M., Parada L. F. (1990) Expression of the *trk* proto-oncogene is restricted to the sensory cranial and spinal ganglia of neural crest origin in mouse development. *Gene. Devel.* **4**,683-694.
- McClearn G. E., Kakihana R. (1981) Selective breeding for ethanol sensitivity: Short-sleep and long-sleep mice, in McClearn G. E., Deitrich R. A., Erwin V. G. (eds): Development of Animal Models as Pharmacogenetic Tools. Research Monograph-6. Washington DC, US Department of Health and Human Services, 147-157.
- McCreery M. J., Hunt W. A. (1978) Physio-chemical correlates of alcohol intoxication. Neuropharm. 17,451-461.
- Meakin S. O., Sutter U., Drinkwater C. C., Welcher A. A., Shooter E. M. (1992) The rat trk protooncogene product exhibits properties characteristic of the slow nerve growth factor receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **89**,2374-2378.

- Mendez-Otero R., Schlosshauer B., Barnstable C. J., Constantine-Paton M. (1988) A developmentally regulated antigen associated with neural cell and process migration. *J. Neurosci.* **8**,564-579.
- Mendonca M. H., Zancan G. T. (1989) Intra- and extracellular forms of ethanol-modified o-underglycosylated galactose oxidase. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 275(1),130-139.
- Messing R. O., Henteleff M., Park J. J. (1991a) Ethanol enhances growth factor-induced neurite formation in PC12 cells. *Brain Res.* 565,301-311.
- Messing R. O., Peterson P. J., Henrich C. J. (1991b) Chronic ethanol exposure increases levels of protein kinase c δ and ϵ and protein kinase c-mediated phosphorylation in cultured neural cells. J. Biol. Chem. **266**(34),23428-23432.
- Miles M. F., Diaz J. E., DeGuzman V.S. (1991) Mechanisms of neuronal adaptation to ethanol. J. Biol. Chem. 266(4),2409-2414.
- Miller M. W. (1989) Effects of prenatal exposure to ethanol on neocortical development: II. Cell proliferation in the ventricular and subventricular zones of the rat. J. Comp. Neurol. 287,326-338.
- Miller M. W. (1988) Effect of prenatal exposure to ethanol on the development of cerebral cortex: I. Neuronal generation. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* **12**(3),440-448.
- Miller M. W., Nowakowski R. S. (1991) Effect of prenatal exposure to ethanol on the cell cycle kinetics and growth fraction in the proliferative zones of fetal rat cerebral cortex. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* **15**(2),229-232.
- Mitra G., Martin-Zanca D., Barbacid M. (1987) Identification and biochemical characterization of p70^{*rk*}, product of the human *trk* oncogene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **84**,6707-6711.
- Mochly-Rosen D., Chang F., Cheever L., Kim M., Diamond, I., Gordon A. S. (1988) Chronic ethanol causes heterologous desensitization of receptors by reducing αs messenger RNA. *Lett. Nature* **333**,848-850.
- Morland J., Bessesen A. (1977) Inhibition of protein synthesis by ethanol in isolated rat liver parenchymal cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Acta.* **474**,312-320.
- Munson P. (1990) A users guide to LIGAND.
- Mutoh T., Guroff G. (1989) The role of phosphorylation in the action of nerve growth factor. *BioFactors* 2(2),71-76.

- Mutoh T., Tokuda A., Guroff G., Fujiki N. (1993) The effect of the b subunit of cholera toxin on the action of nerve growth factor on PC12 cells. J. Neurochem. 60(4),1540-1547.
- Nowakowski R. S., Raike P. (1979) The mode of migration of neurons to the hippocampus: A golgi and electron microscopic analysis in foetal rhesus monkey. J. Neurocytol. **8,697-718**.
- Ojeda S. R., Hill D. F., Katz K. H. (1991) The genes encoding nerve growth factor and its receptor are expressed in the developing female rat hypothalamus. *Molec. Brain Res.* 9,47-55.
- Oppenheim R. W. (1989) The neurotrophic theory and naturally occurring motoneuron death. *Trends Neurosci.* 12:252-255.
- Pantazis N. J., Dohrman D. P., Luo J., Goodlett C. R., West J. R. (1992) Alcohol reduces the number of pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells in culture. *Alcohol* 9,171-180.
- Pardee A. B. (1989) G₁ Events and regulation of cell proliferation. Science 246,603-608.
- Pentney R. J., Quackenbush L. J. (1990) Dendritic hypertrophy in Purkinje neurons of old Fisher 344 rat after long-term ethanol treatment. Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res. 14,878-886.
- Peters A., Kaiserman-Abramof I. R., (1970) The small pyramidal neuron of the rat cerebral cortex. The perikaryon, dendrites and spines. *Am J. Anat.* **127**,321-356.
- Pierce D. R., West J. R. (1986) Alcohol-induced microencephaly during the third trimester equivalent: Relationship to dose and blood alcohol concentration. *Alcohol* 3,185-192.*
- Pinto-Lord M. C., Caviness V. S. (1979) Determinants of cell shape and orientation: A comparative Golgi analysis of cell-axon interrelationships in the developing neocortex of normal and reeler mice. J. Comp. Neurol. 187,49-70
- Pittman R. N., Patterson P. H. (1987) Characterization of an inhibitor of neuronal plasminogen activator released by heart cells. J. Neurosci. 7,2664-2673.

- Pleasure S. J., Reddy U. R., Venkatakrishnan G., Roy A. K., Chen J., Ross A. H., Trojanowski J. Q., Pleasure D. E. Lee V. M. (1990) Introduction of nerve growth factor (NGF) receptors into a medulloblastoma cell line results in expression of high- and low-affinity NGF receptors but not NGF-mediated differentiation: *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 87,8496-8500.
- Poltorak M., Freed J. W., Casanova M. F. (1990) Prenatal exposure to ethanol causes a delay in the developmental expression of neurofilament epitopes in cerebellum. *Pharmac. Biochem. Behav.* 35,693-698.
- Poso H., Poso A. R. (1981) Inhibition of RNA and protein synthesis by ethanol in regenerating rat liver: Evidence for transcriptional inhibition of protein synthesis. *Acta. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **49**,125-129.
- Prasad V. V. T. S. (1992) Effect of prenatal and postnatal exposure to ethanol on rat central nervous system gangliosides and glycosidases. *Lipids* 27(5),344-348.
- Purpura D. P. (1975) Dendritic differentiation in human cerebral cortex: Normal and aberrant developmental patterns. *Adv Neurol*. 91-116.
- Purpura D. P. (1974) Dendritic spine "dysgenesis" and mental retardation. *Science* **18**,1126-1128.
- Rabin R. A. (1989) Chronic ethanol exposure of PC12 cells alters adenylate cyclase activity and intracellular cyclic AMP content. J. Pharm. Exptl. Therap. 252(3),1021-1027.
- Rasmussen B., Christensen N. (1990) Teratogenic effect of maternal consumption of ethanol on the mouse fetus. *Acta Pathobiol. Microbiol. Scand.* 88:285-289.
- Rawat A. K. (1974) Lipid metabolism in brains from mice chronically-fed ethanol. Res. Comm. Chem. Pathol. Pharmacol. 8(3),461-469.
- Rehavi M., Skolnick P., Paul S. M. (1982) Effects of tetrazole derivatives on [³H]diazepam binding *in vitro*: correlation with convulsant potency. *Europ. J. Pharm.* 78,353-356.
- Reinhard E., Meier R., Halfter W., Rovelli G., Monard D (1988) Detection of glia-derived nexin in the olfactory system of the rat. *Neuron* 1,387-394.
- Renkonen O., Gahmberg C. G., Simons K., Kaariainen L. (1970) Enrichment of gangliosides in the plasma membrane of hamster kidney membranes. Acta. Chem. Scand. 24,733-735.

- Richter-Landsberg C., Jastorff B. (1986) The role of cAMP in nerve growth factor promoted neurite outgrowth in PC12 cells. J. Cell Biol. 102,821-825.
- Roivainen R., McMahon T., Messing R. O. (1993) Protein kinase C isozymes that mediate enhancement of neurite outgrowth by ethanol and phorbol esters in PC12 cells: *Brain Res.* 624,85-93.
- Rothschild A. M., Oratz M., Schreiber S. S. (1987) Effects of ethanol on protein synthesis. *Annals N. Y. Acad. Sci.* **492**,233-244.
- Ruckman R. N. (1990) Cardiovascular defects associated with alcohol, retinoic acid and other agents, embryonic origins of defective heart development. *Annals N. Y. Acad. Sci.* **588**,281-288.
- Rudge J. S., Davis G. E., Manthrope M., Varon S. (1987) An examination of ciliary neurotrophic factors from avian and rodent tissue extracts using a blot and culture technique. *Dev. Brain Res.* **32**,103-110.
- Rudkin B. B., Lazarovici P., Levi B., Abe Y., Fujita K., Guroff G. (1989) Cell cyclespecific action of nerve growth factor in PC12 cells: Differentiation without proliferation. *EMBO* 8(11),3319-3325.
- Schechter A. L., Bothwell M, A. (1981) Nerve growth factor receptors on PC12 cells: evidence for two receptor classes with differing cytoskeletal association. *Cell* 24,867-874.
- Schubert D., La Corbiere M., Whitlock C., Stallcup W. (1978) Alterations in the surface properties of cells responsive to nerve growth factor. *Nature* 273,718-723.
- Skwish S., Shain W. (1990) Ethanol and diolein stimulate PKC translocation in astroglial cells. *Life Sciences* 47,1037-1042.
- Smith G. N., Patrick J., Sinervo K. R., Brien J. F. (1990) Effects of ethanol exposure on the embryo-fetus: experimental considerations, mechanisms, and the role of prostaglandins. *Canadian J. Pharmacol.* 69,550-569.
- Speigel S., Yamada K. M., Hom B. E., Moss J., Fishman P. H. (1986) Fibrillar organization of fibronectin is expressed coordinately with cell surface gangliosides in a variant murine fibroblast. J. Cell. Biol. 102,1898-1906.
- Stoltenburg-Didinger G., Spohr H. L. (1983) Fetal alcohol syndrome and mental retardation: Spine distribution of pyramidal cells in prenatal alcohol-exposed rat cerebral cortex: a Golgi study. *Dev. Brain Res.* **11**,119-123.

- Sulik K. K., Cook C. S., Webster W. S. (1988) Teratogens and craniofacial malformations: Relationships to cell death. *Development-Suppl.* **103**,213-232.
- Sulik K. K., Lauder J. M., Dehart D. (1984) Brain malformations in prenatal mice following acute maternal ethanol administration. *Internat. J. Develop. Neurosci.* 2(3),203-214.
- Sulik K. K., Johnston M. C. (1983) Sequence of developmental alterations following acute ethanol exposure in mice: Craniofacial features of the fetal alcohol syndrome. Am. J. Anat. 166,257-269.
- Sulik K. K., Johnston M. C., Webb M. A. (1981) Fetal alcohol syndrome: Embryogenesis in a mouse model. Science 214,936-937.
- Sutter A., Riopelle R. J., Harris-Warrick R. M., Shooter E. M. (1979) Nerve growth factor receptors: characterization of two distinct classes of binding sites on chick embryo sensory ganglia cells. J. Biol. Chem. 254(13),5972-5982.

Svennerholm L. (1964) The Gangliosides. J. Lipid Res. 5,145-155.

- Svennerholm L. (1980) Gangliosides and synaptic transmission. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 125,533-544.
- Tabakoff B., Hoffman P. L., Lee J. M., Satio T., Willard B., DeLeon-Jones F. (1988) Differences in platelet enzyme activity between alcoholics and nonalcoholic. N. Engl. J. Med. 318,134-139.
- Thoenen H., Angeletti P. U., Levi-Montalcini R., Kettler R. (1971) Selective induction of tyrosine hydroxylase and dopamine β-hydroxylase in rat superior cervical ganglia by nerve growth factor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. **68**,1598-1602.
- Thoenen H., Barde Y. A. (1980) Physiology of nerve growth factor: *Physiol. Rev.* **60**(4),1284-1335.
- Thoenen H., Zafra F., Hengerer B., Lindholm D. (1991) The synthesis of nerve growth factor and brain-derived neurotrophic factor in hippocampal and cortical neurons is regulated by specific transmitter systems. *Annals N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 88-90.
- Tillack T. W., Wong M., Allietta M., Thompson T. E. (1982) Organization of the glycosphingolipid asialo-G_{MI} in phosphatidylcholine bilayers. *Biochim. Biophys.* Acta 691,261-273.

- Tsuji S., Yamashita T., Tanaka M., Nagai Y. (1988) Synthetic sialyl compounds as well as natural gangliosides induce neuritogenesis in a mouse neuroblastoma cell line (Neuro2a). J. Neurochem. 50(2),414-423.
- Ullman M. D., Baker R. C., Deitrich D. A. (1987) Gangliosides of LS and SS mouse cerebellum and hippocampus and cerebellar and whole brain synaptosomal plasma membranes. *Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res.* **11**,158-162.
- Ullman M. D., Ventura R. F., Draski L. J., Deitrich R. A. Baker R. C. (1992) Surface exposure of synaptosomal gangliosides from long-sleep and short-sleep mice. *Alcohol. Clin. Exptl. Res.* 16(5)857-862.
- Varon S., Nomura H., Shooter E. M. (1967) The isolation of the mouse nerve growth factor protein in a high molecular weight form. *Biochemistry* 6,2203-2209.
- Vetter M. L., Martin-Zanca D., Parada L. F., Bishop J. M. (1991) Nerve growth factor rapidly stimulates tyrosine phosphorylation of phospholipase C-γ1 by a kinase activity associated with the product of the *trk* protooncogene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 88,5650-5654.
- Vrbaski S. R., Grujic-Injac B., Ristic M. (1984) Phospholipid and ganglioside composition in rat brain after chronic intake of ethanol. J. Neurochem. 42(5)1235-1239.
- Watanabe T., Sariban E., Mitchell T., Kufe D. (1985) Human c-myc and n-ras expression during induction of HL-60 cellular differentiation. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.* 126,999-1003.
- Webster W. S., Walsh D. A., McEwen S. E., Lipson A. H. (1983) Some teratogenic properties of ethanol and acetaldehyde in C57BL/6J mice: Implications for the study of the fetal alcohol syndrome. *Teratology* 27,231-243.
- Weskamp G., Reichardt L. F. (1991) Evidence that biological activity of NGF is mediated through a novel subclass of high affinity receptors. *Neuron* **6**,649-663.
- West J. R. (1987) Fetal alcohol-induced brain damage and the problem of determining temporal vulnerability: A review. *Alcohol And Drug Res.* 7,423-441.
- West J. R., Hodges C. A., Black A. C. (1981) Prenatal exposure to ethanol alters the organization of hippocampal mossy fibers in rats. *Science* **211**,957-959.
- West J. R., Pierce D. R. (1986) Perinatal alcohol exposure and neuronal damage: alcohol and brain development, morphological effects of prenatal alcohol exposure, Chapter 5. New York: Oxford University Press, 120-157.

- Wooten M. W., Ewald S. J. (1991) Alcohols synergize with NGF to induce early differentiation of PC12 cells: *Brain Res.* 550,333-339.
- Wooten M. W., White K. R. (1993) Ethanol-induced expression of c-fos, c-jun and SCG10 in PC12 cells. *Biomed. Lett.* **190**,151-157.
- Wooten M. W., White K. R., Seibenhener M. L. Lloyd E. D. (1993) Tyrosine protein kinase activation contributes to ethanol enhanced morphological differentiation of PC12 cells. *Biomed. Lett.* 48,209-227.
- Wu G., Leeden R. W. (1991) Stimulation of neurite outgrowth in neuroblastoma cells by neuraminidase: Putative role of G_{M1} ganglioside in differentiation: J. Neurochem. 56(4),95-104.
- Yanker B. A., Shooter E. M. (1982) The biology and mechanism of action of nerve growth factor. *Annual Rev. Biochem.* **51**,845-868.
- Yancopoulos G. D., Maisonpierre P. C., Ip N. Y., Aldrich T. H., Belluscio L., Boulton T. G., Cobb M. H., Squinto S. P., Furth M. E. (1990) Neurotrophic factors, their receptors, and the signal transduction pathways they activate. *Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quant. Biol.* 55,371-379
- Yurttas L., Dale B. E., Klemm W. R. (1992) FTIR evidence for alcohol binding and dehydration in phospholipid and ganglioside micelles. *Alcohol. Clin. Exptl. Res.* 16(5),863-869.
- Zambrano F., Fleischer S., Fleischer B. (1975) Lipid composition of the Golgi apparatus of rat kidney and liner in comparison with other subcellular organelles. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 380,357-369.

APPENDIX



Figure 33. Molecular mass of iodinated NGF preparation. NGF was iodinated with Na¹²⁵I and 5 µl of the preparation was analyzed by electrophoresis on a 12% SDS-PAGE gel. The molecular mass markers used were phosphorylase B (94 kD), bovine serum albumin (63 kD), ovalbumin (42 kD), carbonic anhydrase (31 kD) and soybean trypsin inhibitor (21 kD). The molecular mass of the iodinated NGF occurs at approximately 26 kD which reflects the molecular mass of the dimer form.



Figure 34. Neurite extension induced by ¹²⁵I-NGF. PC12 cells were stimulated with ¹²⁵I-NGF for either 3 or 6 days. Treatments: a) three day control cells, b) six day control cells, c) 25 ηg/ml ¹²⁵I-NGF at three days, d) 25 ηg/ml ¹²⁵I-NGF at six days, e) 50 ηg/ml ¹²⁵I-NGF at three days, f) 50 ηg/ml ¹²⁵I-NGF at six days, g) 100 ηg/ml ¹²⁵I-NGF at three days, h) 100 ηg/ml ¹²⁵I-NGF at six days.



Figure 35. Titration of ¹²⁵I-NGF to determine counts per minute to add to assays. PC12 cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at 3×10^5 cells/tube in 200 µl of phosphate buffered gelatin (PBG). 35μ l of premix containing either 2,500, 5,000, 10,000 or 20,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF with or without 1 µg of uniodinated NGF was added to the tubes. Reaction mixtures were incubated at 37° C for 30 minutes and then processed by centrifugation through a two-step sucrose gradient. The counts per minute bound to the cell pellets was determined. Percent specific binding was calculated by subtracting the counts per minute of the samples containing uniodinated NGF from those without uniodinated NGF and dividing by the total number of counts added to the reaction mixture. Each bar depicts the mean + / - S. E. M. of three samples. These data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 36. The effect of cell number on specific binding. PC12 cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at either 1.7, 3.2, 5.4 or 8.1 x 10⁵ cells/tube in 200 µl of phosphate buffered gelatin (PBG). 35 µl of premixes containing 5,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF with or without 1 µg of uniodinated NGF was added to the tubes. Reaction mixtures were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes and then processed by centrifugation through a two-step sucrose gradient. The counts per minute bound to the cell pellets was determined. Percent specific binding was calculated by subtracting the counts per minute of the samples containing uniodinated NGF from those without uniodinated NGF and dividing by the total number of counts added to the reaction mixture. Each bar depicts the mean + / - S. E. M. of three samples. These data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 37. The effect of incubation time on specific binding. PC12 cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at 3.2 x 10⁵ cells/tube in 200 µl of phosphate buffered gelatin (PBG). 35 µl of premixes containing 5,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF with or without 1 µg of uniodinated NGF was added to the tubes. Reaction mixtures were incubated at 37°C for either 0.5, 1, 2 or 3 hours and then processed by centrifugation through a two-step sucrose gradient. The counts per minute bound to the cell pellets was determined. Percent specific binding was calculated by subtracting the counts per minute of the samples containing uniodinated NGF from those without uniodinated NGF and dividing by the total number of counts added to the reaction mixture. Each bar depicts the mean + / - S. E. M. of three samples. These data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 38. The effect of incubation temperature on specific binding. PC12 cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at 3.2×10^5 cells/tube in 200 µl of phosphate buffered gelatin (PBG). 35 µl of premixes containing either 5,000, 10,000 or 20,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF with or without 1 µg of uniodinated NGF was added to the tubes. Reaction mixtures were incubated at either 0°C or 37°C for either 0.5 or 2 hours and then processed by centrifugation through a two-step sucrose gradient. The counts per minute bound to the cell pellets was determined. Percent specific binding was calculated by subtracting the counts per minute of the samples containing uniodinated NGF from those without uniodinated NGF and dividing by the total number of counts added to the reaction mixture. Each bar depicts the mean + / - S. E. M. of three samples. These data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 39. Displacement of ¹²⁵I-NGF by uniodinated NGF. PC12 cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at 3.2 x 10⁵ cells/tube in 200 µl of phosphate buffered gelatin (PBG). Premixes containing either 0, 0.1, 0.25, 0.75, 1, 2.5, 5, 7.5, 10, 25, 50 or 100 ηg uniodinated NGF and 5,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF in 35 µl was added to the tubes. Reaction mixtures were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes and then processed by centrifugation through a two-step sucrose gradient. The counts per minute bound to the cell pellets was determined. The amount of ¹²⁵I-NGF bound to cell pellets and the amount of free NGF was calculated. Data are plotted as bound ¹²⁵I-NGF / total ¹²⁵I-NGF versus uniodinated NGF. Points depict the mean + / - S. E. M. of three samples. These data are representative of four independent experiments.



Figure 40. Specificity of ¹²⁵I-NGF binding. PC12 cells were aliquoted into microfuge tubes at 3.2×10^5 cells/tube in 200 µl of PBG. 35μ l of premixes containing either 0, 1, 5, 10, 50, 100, 500, 1000, 2000 or 10,000 η g uniodinated epidermal growth factor (EGF), fibroblastic growth factor (FGF), insulin like growth factor - 1 (IGF-1), Insulin or nerve growth factor (NGF) and 5,000 counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF was added to the tubes. Reaction mixtures were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes and then processed by centrifugation through a two-step sucrose gradient. The counts per minute of ¹²⁵I-NGF bound to the cell pellets was determined. Bars depict the mean + / - S. E. M. of three samples.



Figure 41. Effect of simultaneous treatment with ethanol and NGF on NGF induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were simultaneously treated with varying concentrations of ethanol (0.1 - 0.8 % w/v) and stimulated simultaneously with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) 0.1%, d) 0.2%, e) 0.4%, f) 0.6%, g) 0.8%, b - g also contained 50 ηg/ml NGF.



Figure 42. Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with varying concentrations of ethanol (0.1 - 0.8% w/v) and allowed to incubate for 24 hours prior to stimulation with 50 η g/ml NGF for 24 hours in the continued presence of ethanol. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) 0.1%, d) 0.2%, e) 0.4%, f) 0.6%, g) 0.8%, b - g were followed by 50 η g/ml NGF for 24 hours.



Figure 43. Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with varying concentrations of ethanol (0.1 - 0.8% w/v) for 72 hours prior to stimulation with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours in the continued presence of ethanol. Treatments:
a) none, b) none, c) 0.1%, d) 0.2%, e) 0.4%, f) 0.6%, g) 0.8%, b - g were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours.



Figure 44. Effect of simultaneous treatment with ethanol and NGF on NGF induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were simultaneously treated with varying concentrations of ethanol (0.1 - 0.8 % w/v) and stimulated with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) 0.1%, d) 0.2%, e) 0.4%, f) 0.6%, g) 0.8%, b - g also contained 50 ηg/ml NGF.



Figure 45. Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with varying concentrations of ethanol (0.1 - 0.8% w/v) for 24 hours prior to stimulation with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours in the continued presence of ethanol. Treatments:
a) none, b) none, c) 0.1%, d) 0.2%, e) 0.4%, f) 0.6%, g) 0.8%, b - g were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours.



Figure 46. Effect of ethanol pretreatment prior to NGF stimulation on NGF induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with varying concentrations of ethanol (0.1 - 0.8% w/v) for 72 hours prior to stimulation with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours in the continued presence of ethanol. Treatments:
a) none, b) none, c) 0.1%, d) 0.2%, e) 0.4%, f) 0.6%, g) 0.8%, b - g were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours.



Figure 47. Effect of simultaneous treatment with varying alcohol chain length and NGF on NGF-induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were simultaneously treated with 0.4% (w/v) of varying alcohols and stimulated with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) MeOH, d) EtOH, e) PrOH, f) BuOH, b - f also contained 50 ηg/ml NGF.



Figure 48. Effect of 24 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) of varying alcohols for 24 hours prior to stimulation with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours in the continued presence of alcohols. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) MeOH, d) EtOH, e) PrOH, f) BuOH, b - g were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours.



Figure 49. Effect of 72 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) of varying alcohols for 72 hours prior to stimulation with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours in the continued presence of alcohol. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) MeOH, d) EtOH, e) PrOH, f) BuOH, b - g were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours.



Figure 50. Effect of simultaneous treatment with varying alcohol chain length and NGF on NGF-induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were simultaneously treated with 0.4% (w/v) of varying alcohols and stimulated with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) MeOH, d) EtOH, e) PrOH, f) BuOH, b - g also contained 50 ηg/ml NGF.



Figure 51. Effect of 24 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) of varying alcohols for 24 hours prior to stimulation with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours in the continued presence of alcohol. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) MeOH, d) EtOH, e) PrOH, f) BuOH, b - g were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours.



Figure 52. Effect of 72 hour pretreatment with varying alcohol chain length prior to NGF stimulation on NGF-induced neurite extension. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) of varying alcohols for 72 hours prior to stimulation with 50 η g/ml NGF for 72 hours in the continued presence of alcohol. Treatments: a) none, b) none, c) MeOH, d) EtOH, e) PrOH, f) BuOH, b - g were followed by 50 η g/ml NGF for 72 hours.



Figure 53. Effect of ethanol pretreatment time on NGF-induced neurite extension after 24 hours of NGF stimulation. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time periods and then stimulated with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours. Treatments; a) none, b) none, c) pretreatment for 12 hours, d) pretreatment for 24 hours, e) pretreatment for 48 hours, f) pretreatment for 72 hours, b - f were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 24 hours.



Figure 54. Effect of ethanol pretreatment time on NGF-induced neurite extension after 72 hours of NGF stimulation. PC12 cells were treated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time periods and then stimulated with 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72. Treatments; a) control cells, b) none, c) pretreatment for 12 hours, d) pretreatment for 24 hours, e) pretreatment for 48 hours, f) pretreatment for 72 hours, b - f were followed by 50 ηg/ml NGF for 72 hours.



Figure 55. Effect of NGF stimulation time on NGF-induced neurite extension on cells simultaneously treated with ethanol. PC12 cells were treated simultaneously with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol and 50 ηg/ml NGF or with 50 ηg/ml NGF alone for the indicated time. Treatments: a) none,
b) 12 hour NGF, c) 12 hour EtOH + NGF, d) 24 hour NGF,
e) 24 hour EtOH + NGF, f) 48 hour NGF, g) 48 hour EtOH + NGF,
h) 72 hour NGF, i) 72 hour EtOH + NGF.



Figure 56. Effect of NGF stimulation time on NGF-induced neurite extension on cells which were pretreated with ethanol. PC12 cells were pretreated with 0.4% (w/v) ethanol for the indicated time periods and then stimulated with 50 η g/ml NGF for the indicated time periods or with 50 η g/ml NGF for the indicated time periods or with 50 η g/ml NGF, c) 12 hour pretreatment + 12 hour NGF stimulation, d) 24 hour NGF, e) 24 hour pretreatment + 24 hour NGF stimulation, f) 48 hour NGF, g) 48 hour pretreatment + 48 hour NGF, h) 72 hour NGF, i) 72 hour pretreatment + 72 hour NGF.